RESOLUTION NO. 2023 -

A RESOLUTION BY THE BOARD OF COUNTY COMMISSIONERS OF ST. JOHNS COUNTY, FLORIDA, AUTHORIZING THE COUNTY ADMINISTRATOR, OR DESIGNEE, TO AWARD BID NO: 23-26; SHERIFF'S FLEET SERVICES AND SUPPLY FACILITY TO DIMARE CONSTRUCTION COMPANY AS THE LOWEST, RESPONSIVE, RESPONSIBLE BIDDER, AND EXECUTION OF A CONTRACT FOR COMPLETION OF THE WORK AS SPECIFIED UNDER BID NO: 23-26.

RECITALS

WHEREAS, the Sheriff's Fleet Services and Supply Facility will be built at 911 Law Enforcement Way, St. Augustine, FL 32092, which is needed to safely upfit, retrofit, and otherwise maintain a growing fleet of Sheriff department vehicles. The successful completion of this project will provide two new single-story buildings totaling approximately 17,000 square feet and will provide lobby and office space, a maintenance bay, a supply storage area, meeting/break areas, and a loading dock.

WHEREAS, through the County's formal Bid process, DiMare Construction Co. was the lowest, responsive, and responsible bidder; and

WHEREAS, the County finds that entering into a contract for completion of the work serves a public purpose, and the contract will be in substantial conformance with the attached draft; and

WHEREAS, the project will be funded by the SJC Public Works Department.

NOW, THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED BY THE BOARD OF COUNTY COMMISSIONERS OF ST. JOHNS COUNTY, FLORIDA, as follows:

Section 1. The above Recitals are incorporated by reference into the body of this Resolution and such Recitals are adopted as findings of fact.

- Section 2. The County Administrator, or designee, is hereby authorized to award Bid No: 23-26 to DiMare Construction Co. as the lowest, responsive, responsible bidder.
- Section 3. Upon Board approval, the County Administrator, or designee, is further authorized to execute a contract, in substantially the same form and format as the attached draft contract for the project as specifically provided in Bid No: 23-26, for a lump sum amount of \$6,044,000.00.

Section 4. To the extent that there are typographical and/or administrative errors that do not change the tone, tenor, or concept of this Resolution, then this Resolution may be revised without subsequent approval by the Board of County Commissioners.

PASSED AND ADOPTED by the Board of County Commissioners of St. Johns County, Florida, on this

BOARD OF COUNTY COMMISSIONIERS OF ST. JOHNS COUNTY, FLORIDA

Christian Whitehurst, Chair

ATTEST: Brandon J. Patty, Clerk of Circuit Court & Comptroller

Rendition Date FEB 2



MASTER CONSTRUCTION AGREEMENT BETWEEN ST. JOHNS COUNTY AND CONTRACTOR

Master Construction Agreement No: 22-MCA-DIM-17598

Table of Contents

ART	ICLE I CONTRACT DOCUMENTS	4
1.1	The Contract Documents	4
1.2	Definitions.	
1.3	Ownership of Contract Documents	7
ART	ICLE II THE WORK	7
2.1	Project Description.	7
2.2	Labor and Materials	7
2.3	Project Sequencing/Arrangement	7
2.4	Payment of Costs	7
2.5	Cleaning the Jobsite	8
2.6	Reporting Requirements	8
2.7	Title and Risk of Loss	8
2.8	Access to Work	δ
2.9	Utilities	
2.10	Existing Utility Lines	8
2.11	Taxes	8
2.12	Publicity and Advertising	9
ART	ICLE III CONTRACT TIME	
3.1	Contract Time	9
3.2	Time is of the Essence	
3.3	Substantial Completion	10
3.4	Final Inspection.	10
3.5	Liquidated Damages	10
3.6	Disclaimer of Consequential Damages	11
ART	ICLE IV CONTRACT PRICE AND PAYMENT	11
4.1	Contract Price.	11
4.2	Schedule of Values	11
4.3	Measurement and Payment	12
4.4	Progress Payments	12
4.5	Application for Payment	12
4.6	Withheld Payment	13
4.7	Final Payment	14

ART	ICLE V CONTRACTOR RESPONSIBILITIES	14
5.1	Performance	14
5.2	Authorized Representative	15
5.3	Environmental, Safety and Health	15
ART	ICLE VI PROJECT MANAGER	16
6.1	Project Manager Responsibilities	16
6.2	Field Orders	17
ART	ICLE VII SUBCONTRACTORS	17
7.1	Award of Subcontracts	17
ART	ICLE VIII CONTRACT DISPUTES/CLAIMS	
8.1	Contract Claims.	17
ART	ICLE ix CHANGES IN THE WORK	18
9.1	General	18
9.2	Changes in the Contract Time	19
9.3	Changes in the Contract Price	19
9.4	Acceptance of Change Orders	20
9.5	Notice to Sureties	20
9.6	Differing Site Conditions	
ART	ICLE X UNCOVERING WORK, STOPPING WORK	20
AND	ACCEPTING DEFECTIVE OR NONCONFORMING WORK	
10.1	Uncovering Work	20
10.2	Right to Stop Work	21
10.3	County May Accept Defective or Nonconforming Work	21
ART	ICLE XI CONTRACT SUSPENSION AND TERMINATION	21
11.1	Suspension	21
11.2	Termination	21
ART	ICLE XII WARRANTY AND INDEMNITY	22
12.1	Warranty	22
12.2	Indemnity	23
ART	ICLE XIII INSURANCE AND BONDS	24
13.1	Contractor's Insurance Requirements	24
13.2	Additional Insured Endorsements and Certificate Holder	24
13.3	Workers Compensation.	24
13.4	Commercial General Liability	24
13.5	Automobile Liability	25
13.6	Additional Coverages	25
13.7	Other Requirements	26
13.8	Payment and Performance Bonds	26
ART	ICLE XIV MISCELLANEOUS	26
1/1	Independent Contractor	26

14.2	Examination of Contractor's Records	
14.3	Backcharges	
14.4	Applicable Law	
14.5	Governing Law & Venue	
14.6	Assignment	
14.7	Severability	
14.8	Section Headings	
14.9	Disclaimer of Third-Party Beneficiaries	
14.10	Waiver; Course of Dealing	
14.11	No Waiver of Sovereign Immunity	
14.12	Execution in Counterparts	
14.13	Entire Contract 28	
14.14	Survival 28	
14.15	Survival	
14.16	Equal Employment Opportunity	
14.17	Public Records 29 Anti-Bribery 30	
14.18	Anti-Bribery 30	
14.19	Convicted and Discriminatory Vendor Lists, and Scrutinized Companies	()
14.20	Written Notice 30	
CERT	TIFICATION OF PAYMENTS TO SUBCONTRACTORS 33	
CONT	TRACTOR'S FINAL RELEASE AND WAIVER OF LIEN	

This Master Construction Agreement ("Contract") is made this day of	, 2023
(the "Effective Date") by and between ST. JOHNS COUNTY ("County"), a political subdivision of the	
whose principal offices are located at 500 San Sebastian View, St. Augustine, FL 32084; and DIMARE C	ONSTRUCTION
CO. ("Contractor"), a company authorized to do business in the State of Florida, with its principal office	es located at: 3545
U.S. 1 South, St. Augustine, FL 32086, Phone: 904-797-3328, and E-mail: wfd@dimare.com, for	BID NO: 23-26
SHERIFF'S FLEET SERVICES AND SUPPLY FACILITY, hereinafter referred to as the "Project".	When referenced
together, the County and Contractor shall collectively be referred to as the Parties.	

In consideration of the mutual promises and covenants contained herein, the parties hereby agree as follows:

ARTICLE I CONTRACT DOCUMENTS

1.1 The Contract Documents

- 1.1.1 The Contract Documents are the collective documents which form the Contract, and shall govern completion of the Work. The Contract Documents hereby include the following:
 - a) Fully Executed Change Orders and Amendments to this Agreement;
 - b) Field Orders signed by County's Project Manager;
 - c) Notice to Proceed;
 - d) This Master Construction Agreement and all Exhibits and/or Attachments hereto:

11

- 1. Exhibit A Project Manual
- 2. Exhibit B Combined Set Plans
- 3. Exhibit C Addendum Narrative and Revisions to Spec Book
- 4. Exhibit D Revised Sheet Index and Architectural Drawings
- 5. Exhibit E Revised Electrical, Mechanical, and Plumbing Drawings
- 6. Exhibit F Addendum #2 Revised Plans
- 7. Exhibit G Combined Q&A and Plan Revisions
- 8. Exhibit H Pond Exeavation Cut Analysis
- 9. Exhibit I Building Equipment Plan
- 10. Exhibit J Sheet Index
- e) Bonds and Insurance furnished by the Contractor
- f) Bid Documents and Bid Forms with all addenda thereto for Bid No. 23-26
- 1.1.2 Documents not enumerated above are not Contract Documents and do not form part of this Contract. No terms, conditions, limitations or exclusions in Contractor's submitted Bid or invoices shall be binding upon County or become part of the Contract Documents. In the event of discrepancies, the Contract Documents shall be interpreted in the order of precedence as listed above in Section 1.1.1. Additionally, Specifications shall govern over Drawings, electronic documents shall govern over hard-copy documents, numerical dimensions shall govern over dimensions acquired by scaling, and fully executed documents shall govern over unsigned drafts.
- 1.1.3 Shop Drawings, Product Data, Samples and similar submittals (hereafter "Submittals") are not Contract Documents. The County will review and take action upon Contractor's submitted Submittals but only for the limited purpose of checking for conformance with information given and the design concept expressed in the Contract Documents. Review of Submittals is not conducted for the purpose of determining the accuracy and completeness of other details, such as dimensions and quantities, nor for substantiating instructions for installation or performance of equipment or systems, all of which remain the responsibility of Contractor.
- 1.1.4 All Submittals (whether in hard or soft copy) prepared by or on behalf of Contractor in the course of the Work shall be the exclusive property of the County. Ownership of any proprietary information or intellectual property contained in such Submittals shall remain with Contractor. Contractor grants the County a perpetual, royalty-free, license to use, copy and allow third parties to use such Submittals and all proprietary information contained in them as may be required for the County's internal business purposes including without limitation tendering, installing, operating, repairing, maintaining, modifying, reconstructing, replacing and/or upgrading the Work. Such license shall be capable of transfer and/or sublicencing in whole or part without notice to or further consent of Contractor. Contractor shall not be held liable for reuse of Contractor's Submittals by the County for purposes other than originally intended as stated in the Contract Documents.

SJC (MCA-TO) 2022, REV4 Page 4 of 34

- 1.1.5 Contractor is solely responsible for requesting instructions, interpretations, or clarifications to the Contract Documents and is solely liable for any costs and/or expenses arising from its failure to do so. Contractor shall have a continuing duty to read, carefully study and compare each of the Contract Documents, the Submittals and shall give immediate written notice to the Project Manager and the County of any inconsistency, ambiguity, error or omission which Contractor may discover with respect to these documents before proceeding with the affected Work. The issuance, or the express or implied approval by the County or the Project Manager of the Contract Documents or Submittals shall not relieve any such approval by evidence of Contractor's compliance with the Contract. The County has requested the Project Manager to provide to Contractor documents for the Project, including the Drawings and Specifications for the Project, which are accurate, adequate, consistent, coordinated, and sufficient for construction. HOWEVER, THE COUNTY MAKES NO REPRESENTATION OR WARRANTY OF ANY NATURE WHATSOEVER TO CONTRACTOR CONCERNING SUCH DOCUMENTS. By the execution hereof, Contractor acknowledges and represents that it has received, reviewed and carefully examined such documents, has found them to be complete, accurate, adequate, consistent, coordinated and sufficient for construction, and that Contractor has not, does not, and shall not rely upon any representation or warranties by the County concerning such documents as no such representation or warranties have been or are hereby made.
- Any dispute relating to the Contract Documents, shall be resolved through good faith efforts upon the part of the 1.1.6 Contractor and the County. Should Contractor have any questions concerning interpretation or clarification of the Contract Documents, Contractor shall submit to the County's Project Manager, in writing, a request for clarification that clearly and concisely sets forth the issues for which such request is sought. Such request shall be submitted to the Project Manager by the Contractor within three (3) business days of receipt of the Contract Documents, or the direction, interpretation, or clarification thereof provided by the County. The County's Project Manager shall render a determination concerning such interpretation or clarification, which shall be considered final and conclusive unless Contractor files a written protest within fourteen (14) calendar days of receipt thereof. Contractor's protest shall be submitted to the Assistant Director of Purchasing & Contracts, and shall state clearly and in detail the basis thereof. Failure by the Contractor to protest the County Project Manager's rendered determination within the timeframe above, shall constitute a waiver by the Contractor of all its rights to further protest, judicial, or otherwise. The Assistant Director of Purchasing & Contracts shall consider the Contractor's protest and shall render a decision thereon, in writing, within ten (10) calendar days. If Contractor does not agree with the determination of the Assistant Director of Purchasing & Contracts, the Contractor shall deliver written notice to that effect to the County within three (3) business days of receipt of the determination by the Assistant Director of Purchasing & Contracts.
- 1.1.7 Unless otherwise directed in writine Contractor shall at all times carry on with the Work and maintain its progress schedule in accordance with the requirements of the Contract and the determination of the County, pending resolution of any Contract Document dispute. In no event will a dispute, the filing of a protest, claim or appeal, or the resolution or litigation thereof, relieve Contractor from its obligation to timely perform the Work required by the Contract and to maintain the progress schedule in accordance with the Contract.
- 1.1.8 Any and all Contract Documents shall remain the property of the County. Contractor is granted a limited license to use and reproduce applicable purtions of the Contract Documents issued by the County appropriate to, and for use in, execution of the Work. Contractor shall have the right to keep one record set of the Contract Documents upon completion of the Work; provided, however, that in no event shall Contractor and/or its subcontractors use, or permit to be used, any or all of such Contract Documents on other projects without the specific written consent of the County.

1.2 Definitions

Terms used within this Agreement shall have the meaning as set forth in the St. Johns County Purchasing Policy, or as provided herein. Terms defined herein for specific application to this Contract shall govern over definition of terms provided in the St. Johns County Purchasing Policy.

- 1.2.1 Acceptance of the Work: Written acceptance of the Work by the County and the County's Project Manager.
- 1.2.2 <u>Applicable Laws</u>: All local, state, and federal laws, statutes, codes, ordinances, rules and regulations in effect at the time Work and Warranty Work is performed under this Contract.
- 1.2.3 Claim: Any claim, liability, loss, demand, demand for arbitration, damage, lien, cause of action of any kind,

SJC (MCA-TO) 2022, REV4 Page 5 of 34

obligation, responsibility, cost, expense, royalty, fee, assessment, penalty, fine, judgment, interest or award, pending or threatened, whether arising by law, contract, tort, voluntary settlement or otherwise.

- 1.2.4 <u>Contract Price</u>: The sum set forth in Article IV of this Contract shall constitute the Contract Price, as may be amended by Change Order. Unless otherwise approved by the County in writing, the Contract Price includes all taxes, including without limitation, income and withholding tax of any kind and sales tax imposed by the state or by the County and paid by Contractor or any Subcontractors with respect to sales of goods purchased for the performance of the Work.
- 1.2.5 <u>Contract Time</u>: The number of calendar days between commencement and completion of the Work, established in paragraph 3.1.1 of this Contract, as may be amended by Change Order.
- 1.2.6 <u>Design</u>: Those design services related to the Project prepared by the County or the County's consultants or other representatives, which shall, as may be required, be included in Contractor's Work.
- 1.2.7 <u>Drawings</u>: The graphic and pictorial portions of the Contract Documents, illustrating the design, location and dimensions of the Work, generally including but not limited to, plans, elevations, sections, details, general notes, schedules and diagrams.
- 1.2.8 <u>Final Completion</u>: Completion of all Work in compliance with the Contract Documents, as determined by the County, and issuance of a Final Certificate for Payment.
- 1.2.9 <u>Force Majeure Events</u>: Those events that are not reasonably foreseeable and are beyond the control of both the Contractor and the County, including acts of war, terrorist attacks, when strikes, floods, earthquakes, epidemics, pandemics, riots, adverse weather conditions, and other acts of God.
- 1.2.10 <u>Jobsite</u>: Any physical location or other place on, under, in, at or through which any aspect of the Work is performed.
- 1.2.11 <u>Notice to Proceed</u>: A written notice given by the County to Contractor fixing the date on which the Contract Time will commence to run and identifying the corresponding Substantial Completion and Final Completion dates.
- 1.2.12 <u>Product Data</u>: Illustrations, standard schedules, performance charts, instructions, brochures, diagrams and other information furnished by Contractor to illustrate materials or equipment for some portion of the Work.
- 1.2.13 <u>Project</u>: The total undertaking to be accomplished for County by engineers, contractors, and others, including planning, study, design, construction, testing, commissioning, and start-up, and of which the Work to be performed under the Contract Documents is a part.
- 1.2.14 <u>Project Manager</u>: The County's representative assigned to the Project, or any part thereof, to observe the Work and perform certain other obligations of the County as defined in Article VI below.
- 1.2.15 Shop Drawings: Drawings, diagrams, schedules, and other data specially issued for the Work by Contractor or a Subcontractor, Sub-subcontractor, and material suppliers to illustrate some portion of the Work.
- 1.2.16 <u>Specifications</u>: That portion of the Contract Documents consisting of the written requirements for materials, standards, equipment, construction systems, and standards of workmanship for the Work, and performance of related services.
- 1.2.17 <u>Subcontractor</u>: A Subcontractor is an individual, partnership, corporation, association, joint-venture or any combination thereof, which has a direct or indirect contract with Contractor to perform a portion of the Work.
- 1.2.18 <u>Substantial Completion</u>: The stage in the progression of the Work when the Work is sufficiently complete in accordance with this Contract so that the County can enjoy beneficial use or occupancy of the Work and can utilize the Work for its intended purpose.
- 1.2.19 Work: Construction and services required by the Contract Documents, including all labor, materials, equipment and services as well as other deliverables provided, or to be provided, by Contractor to fulfill Contractor's obligations under

SJC (MCA-TO) 2022, REV4 Page 6 of 34

this Contract. The Work may constitute the whole or part of the Project.

1.3 Ownership of Contract Documents

Any and all Contract Documents shall remain the property of the County. Contractor is granted a limited license to use and reproduce applicable portions of the Contract Documents issued by the County appropriate to, and for use in, execution of the Work. Contractor shall have the right to keep one record set of the Contract Documents upon completion of the Work; provided, however, that in no event shall Contractor and/or Contractor's subcontractors use, or permit to be used, any or all of such Contract Documents on other projects without the specific written consent of the County.

ARTICLE II THE WORK

2.1 Project Description

The Sheriff's Fleet Services and Supply Facility Project requires the Contractor to provide any and all labor, materials, equipment, supervision, and permitting necessary to complete all Work in accordance with the Contract Documents. The Project includes the construction of two new buildings and related sitework at 911 Law Enforcement Way, St.

Augustine FL 32002. The work generally includes but is not limited to site clearing fencing, paying layout landscaping.

Augustine, FL 32092. The work generally includes, but is not limited to, site clearing, fencing, paving layout, landscaping, irrigation, concrete foundations, concrete slabs on grade, unit masonry, roofing, are ingineered metal buildings, insulation, doors, aluminum storefront and entrances, coiling doors and grilles, dock levelers, windows, hardware, stucco, drywall, architectural woodwork, cabinets, painting, resilient tile, carpet tile, residential appliances, signage, window treatments, and plumbing, mechanical and electrical work.

2.2 Labor and Materials

- 2.2.1 Contractor shall perform all of the Work required, implied, or reasonably inferable from, the Contract Documents. Unless otherwise provided in the Contract Documents, Contractor shall provide and pay for all labor, supervision, materials, supplies, tools, transportation, storage, construction equipment and machinary, utilities (including but not limited to water, heat, fuel, light, and cooling), and all other services necessary for proper execution and completion of the Work, whether temporary or permanent and whether or not incorporated or to be incorporated in the Work. Materials, articles and equipment furnished by Contractor for incorporation into the Work shall be new unless otherwise specified in the Contract Documents.
- 2.2.2 Contractor shall use only competent and skilled personnel to perform and supervise the Work and shall remove from such Work any person determined to be unfit, unqualified, or acting in violation of any obligation of Contractor under this Contract. In the event a person is removed from the Work, Contractor shall promptly replace such individual with another who is fully competent and skilled to perform the Work at Contractor's sole expense.
- 2.2.3 Except as otherwise required for the safety or protection of persons or the Work or property at the Jobsite or adjacent thereto, and except as otherwise stated in the Contract Documents, all Work at the Jobsite shall be performed during regular working hours, Monday through Friday. Contractor will not perform Work on a Saturday, Sunday, or any legal holiday. Contractor may perform Work outside regular working hours or on Saturdays, Sundays, or legal holidays only with the County's prior written consent, which will not be unreasonably withheld.
- 2.2.4 In addition, when the Work requires by Florida Statute, Contractor shall use only licensed, registered and/or certified personnel to perform the Work. Such Statutes may include, but are not limited to, Chapter 489 (Regulation of Professions and Occupations Contracting) and Chapter 633, Part III (Fire Protection and Suppression) of the Florida Statutes.

2.3 Project Sequencing/Arrangement

Contractor shall not be limited in the sequencing or staging of the Work except to the extent that the Contract Documents impose limitations. Neither the organization of any of the Contract Documents into divisions, sections, paragraphs, articles, (or other categories), nor the organization/arrangement of the Drawings or Design, shall control Contractor in dividing the Work or in establishing the extent or scope of Work to be performed by Subcontractors.

2.4 Payment of Costs

Except as otherwise expressly provided, Contractor shall pay directly all costs and expenses of the Work of any kind or nature whatsoever including but not limited to all costs of permitting, regulatory compliance, obtaining and maintaining required bonds and insurance pursuant to Article 12, payments due to Subcontractors and suppliers, legal, financial, sales, use and similar taxes on materials and equipment, transportation and storage of materials and equipment, preparation of schedules, budgets and reports and all other costs required to achieve Substantial Completion and Final Completion in

SJC (MCA-TO) 2022, REV4 Page 7 of 34

accordance with the Contract Documents.

2.5 Cleaning the Jobsite

Contractor shall keep the Jobsite neat, secure and orderly during performance of the Work and shall clean up and remove all waste, rubbish and construction debris from the Jobsite as they accumulate. Upon Final Completion of the Work, Contractor shall remove all waste, rubbish and construction debris from and about the Jobsite as well as all tools, appliances, construction equipment, temporary utilities, temporary construction and machinery and surplus materials. Contractor shall restore to original condition all property not designated for alteration by the Contract Documents.

2.6 Reporting Requirements

- 2.6.1 <u>Daily Record.</u> The Contractor shall keep a daily record of the Work at the Jobsite. At a minimum the Daily Record shall include weather conditions, number of workers (by trade) on the Jobsite, and material/equipment deliveries. Daily Records shall be submitted by close of business the following day.
- 2.6.2 <u>Monthly Report.</u> The Contractor shall prepare and submit a written monthly report by the tenth day of each calendar month. Monthly reports shall at a minimum describe Work completed in the prior month, planned Work for the current month, detailed explanations of any activity that is behind schedule, corrective actions taken to recover schedule, safety and environmental incidents and corrective actions taken.

2.7 Title and Risk of Loss

Title to the structures, improvements, fixtures, machinery, equipment and materials constituting the Work or the Project shall pass to the County no later than time of payment. Such transferred title shall in each case be good, free and clear of any and all security interests, liens or other encumbrances. Contractor shall, however, bear all risk of loss concerning such structures, improvements, fixtures, machinery, equipment and materials until Substantial Completion, regardless of the extent to which the loss was insured or the availability of insurance proceeds. The transfer of title does not imply acceptance by the County nor does it relieve Contractor from the responsibility for any loss or damage to items.

2.8 Access to Work

The County and the Project Manager, shall at all reasonable times have full access to all parts and locations of the Jobsite(s) from commencement of the Work through Final Completion. Contractor shall take whatever steps necessary to provide such access when requested.

2.9 Utilities

Contractor shall, at its expense, make all arrangements necessary to secure the availability of and maintain all temporary utilities required to construct and operate Contractor's Work as required by the Contract Documents. If the scope of Work requires, Contractor shall arrange for activating permanent power, water, and sanitary service to the Project prior to Substantial Completion. This includes legal sketches and descriptions for easement as well as record drawings requirements required by utility companies. The County will assume permanent utility costs at Substantial Completion.

2.10 Existing Utility Lines

- 2.10.1 When existing Utility Lines (e.g. conduits, pipelines, transmission mains and utility equipment and appurtenances) shown on the Drawings are to be removed or relocated, Contractor shall notify the Project Marager in ample time (but in no event less than five (5) business days) for taking measures for prevention of the interruption of any required services prior to the beginning of operations. Locations of existing utility lines shown on the Drawings are based on the best information available to the Project Manager, but shall not be considered exact either as to location or number of such lines.
- 2.10.2 Contractor shall protect Utility Lines constructed under terms of the Contract and those discovered or shown on Drawings to be existing. In the event that Contractor damages any existing Utility Lines, shown or not shown on the Drawings, Contractor shall immediately notify the Project Manager. Damage occurring to existing Utility Lines due to Contractor's failure to exercise reasonable care shall be repaired or replaced at no cost to the County.

2.11 Taxes

2.11.1 Contractor shall pay all taxes, levies, duties and assessments of every nature which may be applicable to any Work under this Contract. The Contract Price and any agreed variations thereof shall include all applicable taxes imposed by law. Contractor shall make any and all payroll deductions required by law. Contractor herein indemnifies and holds the County harmless from any liability on account of any and all such taxes, levies, duties, assessments and deductions. The indemnity

SJC (MCA-TO) 2022, REV4

provision of this section shall survive the expiration or earlier termination of this Contract. Contractor may not use County's tax-exempt status unless specifically authorized in writing in advance.

2.11.2 Foreign Entity Tax Withholding. Amounts due to certain foreign persons or entities may be subject to backup withholding taxes under federal law. If Contractor is a foreign person or entity that is required to complete Internal Revenue Service ("IRS") Form W-8ECI, Contractor shall provide County a copy of Contractors current Form W-8ECI prior to issuance of any invoice or payment under this Contract. If Contractor fails to timely provide a completed, current Form W-8ECI, County will withhold all backup withholding taxes from the amounts due to the Contractor, remit such sums to the IRS, and pay Contractor only the remainder. County makes no representation regarding the tax treatment of amounts due to Contractor, and Contractor releases and holds the County harmless from any claims or damages in any way relating to or arising from any tax withholding by County pursuant to this section.

2.12 Publicity and Advertising

- 2.12.1 Contractor shall not make any announcement or release any information or publish any photographs concerning this Contract, the Work or the Project or any part thereof to any member of the public, press or any official body, unless prior written consent is obtained from the County.
- 2.12.2 Use of the County Seal or County Logo is strictly prohibited. In accordance with, County Ordinance 92-2 and County Administrative Policy 101.3, Contractor may not manufacture, use, display, or otherwise use any facsimile or reproduction of the County Seal or Logo without express written approval of the Board of County Commissioners of St. Johns County, Florida.

2.13 County Furnished Items

- 2.13.1 The County shall furnish to Contractor, at the time of executing this Contract, written and tangible material econcerning conditions below ground at the Jobsite. Such written and tangible material is furnished to Contractor only in order to make disclosure of such material and for no other purpose. By furnishing such material, the County does not represent, warrant, or guarantee its accuracy either in whole, in part, implicitly, or at all, and shall have no liability therefore. The County shall also furnish surveys, legal limitations and utility locations (if known), and a legal description of the Project's Jobsite.
- 2.13.2 Contractor shall obtain and pay for all permits, fees and licenses necessary and ordinary for the performance of the Work. Excluding such permits, fees and licenses, the County shall obtain all approvals, easements, and the like required for construction.
- 2.13.3 Subject to Paragraph 1.6 above, the County shall furnish Contractor electronic copies of the Contract Documents for execution of the Work. Hard copies of the Contract Documents shall be the responsibility of Contractor.

ARTICLE III CONTRACT TIME

3.1 Contract Time

- 3.1.1 Contractor shall commence the Work within ten (10) calendar days following receipt of the County's Notice to Proceed and shall substantially complete all Work within three hundred sixty five (365) consecutive calendar days as may be extended pursuant to Paragraph 8.2 of this Contract. Final Completion shall be reached within fifteen (15) consecutive calendar days after Substantial Completion.
- 3.1.2 Contractor, prior to commencing the Work, shall submit to the Project Manager for his/her information, Contractor's schedule for completing the Work. Contractor's schedule shall be revised no less frequently than monthly (unless the parties otherwise agree in writing), and relate to the entire Work. By way of illustration and not exclusion, Contractor's schedule shall: (1) contain sufficient activities to assure adequate planning for the Work, (2) include approved changes to the Work that impact the schedule, (3) include a clearly defined critical path, and (4) include a unique description for each activity. In the event any schedule revision impacts the completion time as provided in Paragraph 3.1.1 above, Contractor shall submit a request for additional time, in accordance with procedures as provided in Paragraph 8.2 below. Failure by Contractor to strictly comply with the provisions of this Paragraph shall constitute a material breach of this Contract.

3.2 Time is of the Essence

SJC (MCA-TO) 2022, REV4

Time is of the essence regarding each and every obligation of Contractor under this Contract. Each obligation is deemed material, and a breach of any such obligation (including a breach resulting from untimely performance) is a material breach.

3.3 Substantial Completion

- 3.3.1 When Contractor considers the Work is substantially complete, Contractor shall notify the Project Manager in writing and submit a comprehensive list of incomplete items to be completed or corrected prior to Final Completion. The Project Manager will promptly inspect the Work following receipt of Contractor's notice and attached list of incomplete items. The Project Manager may refuse to inspect the Work if the Work is obviously not substantially complete or when Contractor's list is not complete.
- 3.3.2 To the extent applicable to Contractor's specific Work scope, the following items shall be completed prior to Contractor's request for a Substantial Completion inspection.
 - a) All general construction completed.
 - b) Project Jobsite cleared of Contractor's excess equipment, storage shacks, trailers, and/or building supplies.
 - c) Project record Drawings and Specifications submitted in accordance with the Contract Documents.
 - d) Preliminary as-built drawings submitted.
 - e) All applicable permits required for use provided.
 - g) All operations and maintenance manuals, training literature, and software for all equipment provided.
 - h) Manufacturers' certifications and warranties provided.
 - i) All required spare parts and special tools provided.
- 3.3.3 If Substantial Completion is not obtained at the inspection called by Contractor, for reasons which are the fault of Contractor, the cost of any subsequent inspections requested by Contractor for the purpose of determining Substantial Completion shall be the responsibility of Contractor and shall be assessed against the final payment application.
- 3.3.4 Once Substantial Completion is achieved and within the time allowed by F.S. 218.70 et seq, the Project Manager will prepare the punch list required by the Local Government Prompt Payment Act. Unless otherwise mutually agreed, the punch list items shall be corrected by Contractor within thirty (30) calendar days and prior to any request for Final Inspection and Acceptance. The failure to include any corrective Work or pending items not yet completed on the list does not alter the responsibility of Contractor to complete the Work pursuant to this Contract.

3.4 Final Inspection

When all the Work is finally complete and Contractor is ready for a final inspection, Contractor shall provide written notice to the County and the Project Manager. The Project Manager, with Contractor's cooperation, will conduct such reviews, inspections and tests as may be reasonably required to satisfy the County that the Work, or identified portion of the Work, conforms to all requirements of the Contract Documents. If the Project Manager determines that the Work or any part of the Work is not complete or fails to conform to the Contract Document requirements, Contractor will be notified in writing of deficiencies. After correcting all deficiencies Contractor shall again initiate the procedures for final inspection as set forth above. The Project Manager will issue a Final Certificate for Payment following satisfactory inspection of the Work provided Contractor has delivered to the Project Manager the final corrected as-built Drawings and the final bill of materials, if any.

3.5 Liquidated Damages

- 3.5.1 Execution of this Contract by Contractor shall constitute Contractor's acknowledgment that the County will sustain damages in the amount identified in Paragraph 3.3.2 below for each and every calendar day during which completion of the Work required is delayed beyond Final Completion. Contractor and County agree that such damages shall be presumed to be the damages actually sustained by the County as defined below, and that because of the nature of the Project, it would be impracticable or impossible to determine or extremely difficult to fix the actual damages.
- 3.5.2 If Contractor fails to achieve Substantial Completion or Final Completion of the Work by its applicable date, then the County shall be entitled to withhold from any amounts otherwise due Contractor or to be paid as a debt due the sum of three thousand four hundred forty-seven dollars (\$3,447.00) per day for each and every calendar day of unexcused delay as "Liquidated Damages". The parties agree that such Liquidated Damages are not a penalty but rather a genuine preestimate of monetary damages sustained by the County for loss of revenue and/or increased project administration expenses related to this Contract because Contractor failed to perform and complete Work within the time fixed for completion or

SJC (MCA-TO) 2022, REV4 Page 10 of 34

additional time granted pursuant to the provisions hereof. The assessment of Liquidated Damages are without prejudice to the County's rights of termination and Contractor's obligation to complete the Work.

3.5.3 Should Contractor fall behind the approved Work schedule; the County reserves the right to deduct Liquidated Damages based on an estimated period of late completion. The County need not wait until completion of Work to withhold Liquidated Damages from Contractor's progress payments.

3.6 Disclaimer of Consequential Damages

The County shall not be liable to Contractor, whether in contract, tort, warranty or under any statute or on any other basis, for any consequential, incidental, indirect, special, punitive or exemplary damages suffered or incurred by Contractor in connection with this Contract, even if the County has been advised of the possibility of such damages. Consequential damages shall include, by way of example and without limitation, opportunity costs, loss of use of facilities or other assets, consequential damage claims of subcontractors, lost profits, lost savings, lost business, lost bonding capacity, lost financing, lost reputation or lost goodwill.

ARTICLE IV CONTRACT PRICE AND PAYMENT

4.1 Contract Price

- 4.1.1 This Contract is a LUMP SUM Contract. As compensation for satisfactory performance of the Work, the County shall compensate, and Contractor shall accept, as full and complete compensation for all the Work required herein a Base Bid price of Five Million, Six Hundred Seventy Thousand Dollars (\$5,670,000.00), Bid Alternate # 1 at a Price of Three Hundred Fifty Two Thousand Dollars (\$352,000.00), Bid Alternate # 5 at a Price of Thirty Eight Thousand Dollars (\$38,000.00), and Bid Alternate #10 at a Price of NEGATIVE Sixteen Thousand Dollars (-\$16,000.00) for a Total Lump Sum price of Six Million, Forty Four Thousand Dollars (\$6,044,000.00), the "Contract Price". The cost of any item of Work not covered by a specific Lump Sum shall be included in the Lump Sum price to which the item is most applicable. In the event hauling of unsuitable material is required, a unit price of Fourteen Dollars (\$14.00) per cubic yard shall be added to the Contract Price.
- 4.1.2 If required by the County, Contractor shall have included unit prices in the base Lump Sum. Such unit prices shall apply to revisions to the Work as directed by the County in accordance with Article IX. Unit prices are "all-inclusive", including labor, material, supervision, tools, equipment, insurance, taxes, fringe benefits, coordination, engineering, overhead, profit, performance and payment bonds, and all other things necessary. Unit prices are fixed for the duration of the Contract and are not subject to escalation for any cause.

4.2 Schedule of Value

- 4.2.1 Prior to the commencement of Work, Contractor shall submit to the County and to the Project Manager a Schedule of Values allocating the Contract Price in the various portions of the Work. Contractor's Schedule of Values shall be prepared in such form, with such detail, and supported by such data as the Project Manager or the County may require to substantiate its accuracy. Contractor shall not imbalance the Schedule of Values nor artificially inflate any element thereof. The violation of this provision by Contractor shall constitute a material breach of this Contract.
- 4.2.2 Upon approval by the County the Schedule of Values shall be used as a basis for Contractor's Application for Payment. The total of all payments in the Schedule of Values must at all times be equal to the Contract Price. No progress payment shall be made to Contractor until an acceptable Schedule of Values is submitted.
- 4.2.3 General conditions costs may be considered as a line item for the following items (break down required) (collectively the following shall be known as the General Conditions Costs):
 - a) Contractor's field office personnel (full-time on-site)
 - b) Construction office and storage facilities
 - c) Utilities required to sustain field office and sanitary facilities
 - d) Electrical power and water for construction
 - e) Bonds and Insurance
- 4.2.4 Progress payments for general conditions costs will be based on the percentage of Work completed to date, except bonds and insurance which may be requested in full. Separate payments for Shop Drawings and deposits for materials will

SJC (MCA-TO) 2022, REV4

not be allowed.

4.3 Measurement and Payment

- 4.3.1 Contractor shall make all surveys necessary for determining all quantities of Work to be paid under this Contract. Copies of field notes, computations and other records made by Contractor for the purpose of determining quantities shall be furnished to the Project Manager upon request. Contractor shall notify the Project Manager prior to the time such surveys are made. The Project Manager may but shall have no obligation to witness and verify such surveys. Measurements and computations shall be made by such methods as the County may consider appropriate for the class of work measured. The dividing limits, lines or planes between adjacent items or classes of excavation, concrete, or other types of Work where not definitely indicated on the Drawings or in the Specifications shall be as determined by the County.
- 4.3.2 No payments of invoices (or portions thereof) shall, at any time, constitute approval or acceptance of the Work under this Contract, nor be a waiver by the County of any of the terms contained herein.

4.4 Progress Payments

- 4.4.1 Prior to Contractor's submittal of the initial Application for Payment, Contractor shall have delivered the following documents. The County will not make any payment to Contractor until Contractor has complied with these requirements.
 - a) Schedule of Values
 - b) Project Schedule
 - c) Certified copy of recorded bond
 - d) Insurance Certificates
- 4.4.2 On or before the tenth (10th) day of each calendar month, Contractor shall submit an Application for Payment to the Project Manager in such form and manner, and with such supporting data and content, as the Project Manager may require. Such Application for Payment shall be based on the amount of Work done or completed during the payment period which is defined as the first day of the preceding calendar month through the last day of the preceding calendar month. The Project Manager will review the Application for Payment to determine whether the quantity and quality of the Work is as represented in the Application for Payment and thereafter confirm to the County the amount properly owing to Contractor. Upon receipt by the County of the Project Manager's recommendation for payment, payments will be made in accordance with the Local Government Prompt Payment Act (Sections 218.70-218.80 of the Florida Statutes) less such amounts, if any, otherwise owing by Contractor to the County or which the County shall have the right to withhold. Any Application for Payment determined by the County not to be suitable for payment shall be modified and processed in accordance with the County's assessment.
- 4.4.3 In the event any dispute with respect to any payment or Application for Payment cannot be resolved between Contractor and the County's Project staff, Contractor may demand in writing a meeting with and review by the County's Assistant Director of Purchasing and Contracts. Such meeting and review shall occur within ten (10) business days of receipt by the County of Contractor's written demand. The Assistant Director of Purchasing and Contracts shall issue a written decision on the dispute within ten (10) business days of such meeting. This decision shall be deemed the County's final decision for the purpose of the Local Government Prompt Payment Act.
- 4.4.4 The County may withhold from each progress payment made to Contractor an amount not to exceed five (5%) percent of payment as retainage until final acceptance of all Work in accordance with Section 255.078 of the Florida Statues. Any interest earned on retainage shall accrue to the benefit of the County. The County shall make prompt payment to Contractor, unless in accordance with Section 255.078(6) of the Florida Statutes, such funds are the subject of a good faith dispute, claim or demand by the County or Contractor.
- 4.4.5 Contractor warrants and guarantees that title to Work, materials, and equipment covered in any Application for Payment, whether incorporated in the Project or not, shall pass to the County no later than the time of payment and shall be free and clear of liens, claims, security interests or other encumbrances.

4.5 Application for Payment

4.5.1 Contractor may make Application for Payment, at intervals of not more than once a month for Work satisfactorily completed during the Project. Contractor shall submit with each Application for Payment an updated Project schedule acceptable to the Project Manager. Each Application for Payment shall clearly include:

SJC (MCA-TO) 2022, REV4 Page 12 of 34

- a) Contract Number;
- b) A unique Application for Payment number;
- c) Contractor's legal name and address;
- d) Taxpayer identification number (Contractor's federal employer identification number);
- e) Brief description of the completed Work, in accordance with Contractor's Schedule of Values;
- f) Original Contract Price including approved Change Order amounts; and,
- g) Preferred remittance address, if different from the mailing address.

The County may require any other information from Contractor that the County deems necessary to verify Contractor's Application for Payment. No later than ten (10) days after execution of this Contract or Notice to Proceed has been issued, the County will identify in a separate written notice the submittal requirements for Contractor's payment requests.

- 4.5.2 Delivered, stored or stockpiled materials may be included in an Application for Payment provided Contractor meets the following conditions:
 - a) Materials are suitably and securely stored at the Jobsite or a bonded warehouse (acceptable to the County);
 - b) An applicable purchase order or supplier's invoice is provided listing the materials in detail, cost of materials and identifying this specific Project by name; and
 - c) The material is insured against loss or damage (from whatever source) or disappearance prior to incorporation into the Work.

Payments for such materials shall be at the sole discretion of the Project Manager, shall be based only upon the actual cost of the materials to Contractor, and shall not include any overhead or profit to Contractor.

- 4.5.3 Each Application for Payment shall be signed by Contractor and shall constitute Contractor's representation that the Work has progressed to the level for which payment is requested, that the Work has been properly installed or performed in full accordance with this Contract, and that Contractor knows of no reason why payment should not be made as requested. Contractor's final Application for Payment shall also be accompanied by a full and complete release and/or waiver of all liens complying with Section 713.20 of the Florida Statutes.
- 4.5.4 Contractor must remit undisputed payment due for labor, services, or materials furnished by Subcontractors and suppliers hired by Contractor, within ten (10) days after receipt of each progress payment from the County pursuant to Section 218.735 of the Florida Statutes. If necessary for the protection of the County, the County shall have the right, at its sole option, to make payment by joint check or by direct check to Contractor's Subcontractors or suppliers without advance notice to or consent of Contractor. If joint checks are issued following claims by Contractor's Subcontractors or suppliers, the County shall be entitled to an administrative fee of \$50.00 per check for the expense of processing each joint check. Any amounts paid directly to a Subcontractor or supplier will be deducted from payments made to, or amounts due or that may become due to, Contractor. The issuance of a joint check shall create no rights in favor of any person or entity beyond the right of the named payees to payment of the check and shall not be deemed to commit the County to repeat the procedure in the future.
- 4.5.5 No progress payment, nor any use or occupancy of the Project by the County, shall be interpreted to constitute approval or acceptance of any Work under this Contract, nor be considered a waiver by Contractor of any of the terms of this Contract.
- 4.5.6 The County's performance and obligation to pay under this Contract is contingent upon an appropriation of lawfully available funds by the Board of County Commissioners. The County shall promptly notify Contractor if the necessary appropriation is not made.

4.6 Withheld Payment

- 4.6.1 The County may decline to make payment, may withhold funds otherwise payable and, if necessary, may demand the return of some or all of the amounts previously paid to Contractor, if:
 - a) Any Claims are made against Contractor by the County or third parties, including Claims for liquidated damages or if reasonable evidence indicates the probability of the making of any such Claim;

SJC (MCA-TO) 2022, REV4 Page 13 of 34

- b) Any Claims are made against the County, the County's property or any other party indemnified hereunder which is or might be covered by Contractors Indemnification obligations under Section 11.2 below;
- c) Contractor fails to pay Subcontractors or others in full and on-time;
- d) Contractor fails to submit schedules, reports, or other information required under the Contract;
- e) Contractor fails to diligently prosecute the Work and maintain progress to assure completion within the Contract Time;
- f) Contractor persistently fails to fully and timely perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents;
- g) Defective or nonconforming Work is not remedied; or
- h) Contractor is in default of any other representation, warranty, covenant or performance obligation of this Contract.
- 4.6.2 If Claims or liens filed against Contractor or property of the County connected with performance under this Contract are not promptly removed by Contractor after receipt of written notice from the County to do so, the County may remove such Claims or liens and all costs in connection with such removal shall be deducted from withheld payments or other monies due, or which may become due, to Contractor. If the amount of such withheld payments or other monies due Contractor under the Contract is insufficient to meet such cost, or if any Claim or lien against Contractor is discharged by the County after final payment is made, Contractor and its surety or sureties shall promptly pay the County all costs (including attorney's fees) incurred thereby regardless of when such Claim or lien arose.

4.7 Final Payment

- 4.7.1 Upon Contractor's receipt of the Final Certificate for Payment, Contractor may submit a final invoice provided the following has been completed or submitted with such final invoice:
 - a) Complete all items applicable to the Work identified in Paragraph 3.3.2;
 - b) Complete all Work listed on the punch list prepared in accordance with Paragraph 3.3.4;
 - c) Consent of Surety for final payment and/or retainage;
 - d) Final Waiver and Release of Claim signed by Contractor;
 - e) Submittal of final corrected as-built (record) Drawings;
 - f) Settlement of Liquidated Damages, as applicable; and
 - g) Settlement of liens and Claims, if any.
- 4.7.2 Acceptance of Final Payment shall constitute a waiver of all Claims against the County by Contractor except for those Claims previously made in writing against the County by Contractor, pending at the time of Final Payment, and identified in writing by Contractor as unsettled at the time of its request for Final Payment.
- 4.7.3 In the event Control of fails to make a Request for Final Payment, or to resubmit a final Application for Payment within ninety (90) days after being required to do so, the County may deem any and all retained funds to be abandoned property and shall give notice of abandonment to Contractor. The County may set off against the final payment any amounts due to County from Contractor arising out of or under this or any other Contract or Contract between them.

ARTICLE V CONTRACTOR RESPONSIBILITIES

5.1 Performance

- 5.1.1 Contractor warrants that, to the best of its knowledge, there is no pending or threatened action, proceeding, or investigation, or any other legal or financial condition, that would in any way prohibit, restrain, or diminish Contractor's ability to satisfy its contractual obligations hereunder.
- 5.1.2 Contractor shall perform no part of the Work at any time without adequate Contract Documents or, as appropriate, approved Shop Drawings, Product Data or samples for such portion of the Work. If Contractor performs any portion of the Work where Contractor knows or should know such Work involves a recognized error, inconsistency or omission in the Contract Documents without notice to the Project Manager and the County, Contractor shall bear responsibility for such performance and shall bear the cost of correction.
- 5.1.3 Contractor shall perform the Work strictly in accordance with this Contract.
- 5.1.4 Contractor shall confine its operations to the Jobsite or such other land and areas identified in and permitted by the

SJC (MCA-TO) 2022, REV4 Page 14 of 34

Contract Documents. Contractor shall assume full responsibility for any damage to any such land or area, to the County or occupant thereof, or of any adjacent land or areas, resulting from the performance of the Work. Should any Claim be made by any such owner or occupant because of the performance of the Work, Contractor shall promptly settle with such other party by negotiation or otherwise resolve the Claim by other dispute resolution proceeding or at law. Contractor shall, to the fullest extent permitted by Applicable Law, indemnify and hold harmless the County, and its officers, directors, agents and employees and anyone directly or indirectly employed by them from and against Claims, costs, losses, and damages arising out of or resulting from any Claim or action, legal or equitable, brought by any such owner or occupant against the County or any other party indemnified hereunder to the extent caused by or based upon Contractor's or a Subcontractor's performance of the Work.

- 5.1.5 Contractor is solely and exclusively responsible for supervising all workers at the Jobsite. Contractor shall supervise and direct the Work using Contractor's best skill, effort and attention. Contractor shall be responsible to the County for any and all acts or omissions of Contractor, its employees and others engaged in the Work on behalf of Contractor.
- 5.1.6 Contractor and the Work must comply with all Applicable Law and the requirements of any applicable grant agreements.

5.2 Authorized Representative

- 5.2.1 Prior to commencing Work, Contractor shall designate in writing a competent, authorized representative(s) acceptable to the County to represent and act for Contractor ("Authorized Representative"). Absent such written designation, Contractor's Jobsite superintendent shall be deemed Contractor's Authorized Representative and s/he shall be authorized to receive and accept any and all communications from the County or the County's Project Manager. All communications given to the Authorized Representative shall be binding upon Contractor. An Authorized Representative may be added, removed or changed upon prior written notice given pursuant to Section 13.18 titled "Written Notice".
- 5.2.2 At all times while performing the Work and Warranty Work, Contractor shall have one or more Authorized Representatives present on the Jobsite. Such Authorized Representative shall be capable to effectively communicate with the County or the County's Project Manager, execute and enforce applicable Contract Documents and address Jobsite safety and environmental requirements.

5.3 Environmental, Safety and Health

- 5.3.1 Safety and Protection. Contractor shall be solely and exclusively responsible for conducting operations under this Contract to avoid risk of harm to the health and safety of persons and property and for inspecting, supervising and monitoring all equipment, materials (whether in storage on or off the Jobsite), work practices and safety precautions (including but not limited to adequate maintenance of traffic) used in the Work to ensure compliance with its obligations under this Contract. Contractor shall provide or cause to be provided necessary training and furnish all safety construction equipment/tools, including OSHA compliant and ANSI certified personal protective equipment as appropriate and necessary for the performance of the Work, to its subcontractors of every tier and enforce the use of such training and safety construction equipment/tools.
- 5.3.2 <u>Compliance</u>. Contractor shall comply with all Applicable Laws bearing on the safety of persons or property, or their protection from damage, injury or loss including compliance with applicable permits, Project plans and approvals. To the extent allowed by law, Contractor shall assume all responsibility and liability with respect to all matters regarding the safety and health of its employees and the employees of Contractor's subcontractors and suppliers of any tier, with respect to the Work.
- 5.3.3 <u>Stop Work Authority</u>. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the County reserves the right to direct Contractor to stop Work and correct an unsafe condition at any time that any person present at the Jobsite identifies any unsafe condition or action. For this purpose only, any person at the Jobsite is authorized to act on behalf of the County.
- 5.3.4 <u>Safety Representative</u>. Prior to commencing Work, Contractor shall designate in writing a member(s) of its Jobsite construction team as its Safety Representative. Such Safety Representative shall be acceptable to the County and shall have responsibility for implementing all safety procedures, including OSHA, responsibility for the prevention of accidents, authority for monitoring safety of the Work, authority to correct unsafe conditions or acts by its employees or Subcontractors, the ability to oversee compliance with and address environmental requirements, and coordinate with other on-site contractors and subcontractors on safety and environmental matters required for the Work. In the absence of the required written designation, this person shall be Contractor's Superintendent.

SJC (MCA-TO) 2022, REV4 Page 15 of 34

- 5.3.5 <u>Safety Reporting Requirements</u>. Contractor shall maintain accident and injury records as required by Applicable Law. Such records will be made available to the County upon request. Contractor shall immediately report to the County any death, injury or damage to property incurred or caused by Contractor's employees and employees of Contractor's subcontractors and suppliers of any tier.
- 5.3.6 <u>Drug Free Workplace</u>. By signing this Contract, Contractor agrees to maintain a healthy and productive workforce and safe working conditions thru compliance with the Drug-Free Workplace Act (Chapter 112, Florida State Statutes). Contractor's personnel shall not possess, use, manufacture, distribute or be under the influence of while on the Jobsite (or any other location where the provisions of this Contract applies) alcoholic beverages and/or illegal drugs or any other "Drug" as such term is defined in the Drug-Free Workplace Act.
- 5.3.7 Occupational Safety and Health Act (OSHA). Contractor warrants that all materials, equipment, services, etc., delivered or provided to the County shall conform in all respects to the standards set forth in the Occupational Safety and Health Act (OSHA) of 1970 as amended and the failure to comply will be considered or breach of this Contract. Contractor further certifies that if material, equipment, service, etc., delivered or provided to the County is subsequently found to be deficient in any OSHA requirement in effect on date of delivery or service fulfillment date, all costs necessary to bring the material, equipment, service, etc., into compliance with the aforementioned requirements shall be borne by Contractor.
- 5.3.8 Toxic Substances/Federal Hazard Communication "Right to Know and Understand Regulations
 The Federal "Right to Know and Understand" Regulation (also known as the Hazard Communication / Globally
 Harmonized System of Classification and Labeling of Chemical (GHS) implemented by OSHA requires employers to
 inform their employees of any toxic substances to which they may be exposed in the workplace, and to provide training in
 safe chemical storage, labeling, handling practices and emergency procedures.

Accordingly, Contractor is required to provide completed Safety Data Sheets (SDS) for each hazardous substance provided to the County under this Contract. This includes hazardous substances that are not directly included in the Contract Documents, but are included in the goods or services provided by Contractor to the County. The SDS for each substance must be sent to the County's Project Manager and must also be sent to:

St. Johns County, a political subdivision of the State of Florida 500 San Sebastian View St. Augustine, FL 32084 Attn: Risk Management

In the event that hazardius material is improperly handled or stored by Contractor, its subcontractors, any subsubcontractors, or any employee or again of any of the aforementioned which results in contamination of the Jobsite, Contractor shall immediately notify the County and the appropriate governmental authority and shall take whatever action is necessary or desirable to remediate the contamination at Contractor's sole cost and expense. Further, Contractor shall indemnify and hold harmless the County from any and all cost, expense, action, or liability whatsoever resulting from such contamination and/or remedial activities. The indemnity provisions of this section shall survive the expiration or earlier termination of this Contract.

ARTICLE VI PROJECT MANAGER

6.1 Project Manager Responsibilities

- 6.1.1 The County shall designate as its representative a Project Manager who shall be fully acquainted with the Project. The Project Manager shall be the County's representative from the Effective Date of this Contract until final payment has been made. The Project Manager shall be authorized to act on behalf of the County only to the extent provided in this Article VI.
- 6.1.2 The County and Contractor shall communicate with each other in the first instance through the Project Manager.
- 6.1.3 The Project Manager shall be the initial interpreter of the requirements of the Drawings and Specifications and the judge of the performance there under by Contractor. The Project Manager shall render written or graphic interpretations necessary for the proper execution or progress of the Work with reasonable promptness on request of Contractor.

SJC (MCA-TO) 2022, REV4 Page 16 of 34

- 6.1.4 The Project Manager shall review Contractor's Applications for Payment and shall confirm to the County for payment to Contractor, those amounts then due to Contractor as provided in this Contract.
- 6.1.5 The Project Manager shall have authority to reject Work, which is defective or does not conform to the requirements of this Contract. If the Project Manager deems it necessary or advisable, the Project Manager shall have authority to require additional inspection or testing of the Work for compliance with Contract requirements at Contractor's expense.
- 6.1.6 The Project Manager shall review and accept, or take other appropriate action as necessary, concerning Contractor's submittals including but not limited to Shop Drawings, Product Data and Samples. Such review, acceptance or other action shall be for the sole purpose of determining conformance with the design concept and information given through the Contract Documents.
- 6.1.7 The Project Manager may authorize minor changes in the Work by field order as provided elsewhere herein. The Project Manager does not have authority to approve adjustments to the Contract Price or Contract Time. If at any time Contractor believes that acts or omissions of the County constitute a change to the Work, Contractor shall submit a written notice in accordance with the requirements of Article VIII.
- 6.1.8 The Project Manager shall, upon written request from Contractor, conduct inspections to determine the date of Substantial Completion and the date of Final Completion, shall receive and forward to the County for the County's review and records, written warranties and related documents required by this Contract and shall issue a Final Certificate for Payment upon compliance with the requirements of this Contract.
- 6.1.9 The Project Manager's decision in matters relating to aesthetic effect shall be final if consistent with the intent of this Contract.

6.2 Field Orders

The Project Manager shall have authority to order minor changes in the Work not involving a change in the Contract Price or Contract Time and not inconsistent with the intent of this Contract. Such changes shall be affected by written field order and shall be binding upon Contractor. Contractor shall carry out such field orders promptly.

ARTICLE VII SUBCONTRACTORS

7.1 Award of Subcontracts

- 7.1.1 Contractor shall be responsible for all Work performed under the Contract Documents. All persons engaged in the Work of the Project are the responsibility and under the control of Contractor. Contractor shall furnish the Project Manager, in writing, the names of persons or entitle proposed by Contractor to act as a Subcontractor on the Project. The Project Manager shall promptly reply to Contractor, in writing, stating any objections the Project Manager may have to such proposed Subcontractor. Contractor shall not enter into a Subcontract with a proposed Subcontractor with reference to whom the Project Manager has made a timely objection.
- 7.1.2 Contractor shall give personal attention to fulfillment of the Contract and shall keep the Work under Contractor's control. When any Subcontractor fails to execute a portion of the Work in a manner satisfactory to the County, Contractor shall remove such Subcontractor immediately upon written request from the County, and the Subcontractor shall not again be employed on the Project. The County will not entertain requests to arbitrate disputes among Subcontractors or between Contractor and Subcontractor(s) concerning responsibility for performing any part of the Work.

ARTICLE VIII CONTRACT DISPUTES/CLAIMS

8.1 Contract Claims

8.1.1 If any dispute between the County and Contractor arises under this Contract and such dispute cannot be resolved by good faith negotiations at the field level between the Project Managers of the Contractor and County, such dispute shall be promptly escalated to the Senior Representatives of the Parties, upon request of either party, who shall meet as soon as conveniently possible, but in no case later than fourteen (14) calendar days after such a request is made, to attempt to resolve such dispute or disagreement. Five (5) calendar days prior to any meetings between the Senior Representatives, the parties will exchange relevant information that will assist the parties in resolving the dispute or disagreement.

SJC (MCA-TO) 2022, REV4 Page 17 of 34

- 8.1.1.1 The Senior Representative for the County shall be the Director, or designee, of the County's Public Works Department.
- 8.1.1.2 The Senior Representative for the Contractor shall be the supervisor of the Project Manager, or a principal of the Contractor.
- 8.1.2 If after meeting, the Senior Representatives determine that the dispute or disagreement cannot be resolved on terms satisfactory to both parties, the Contractor s hall submit a Contract Claim as provided herein.
- 8.1.3 Prior to filing a Contract Claim, Contractor shall first exhaust all remedies set forth in the Contract Documents. Claims arising from this Contract shall be filed with the Assistant Director of Purchasing & Contracts within five (5) business days of exhausting all remedies set forth above. Pending final resolution of a dispute or claim, unless otherwise agreed in writing by both parties, the Contractor is required to proceed with performance of the Work and maintain effective progress to complete the Work within the Contract Time set forth herein. The Contract Claim shall include, at a minimum, the following:
 - a) The name and address of the Contractor and any legal counsel; and
 - b) The Contractor's address to which the County's rendered decisions shall be sent; and
 - c) Identification, and a copy, of the final adverse decision or document that is the subject of the Contract Claim and any exhibits, evidence or documents which the Contractor deems applicable to the issues raised in the Claim; and
 - d) Identification of the administrative remedies provided for in the Contract that were pursued prior to the Claim and the outcome; and
 - e) A statement of the grounds for each issue raised in the Contract Claim to be reviewed and the applicable provisions of the Contract, as well as any applicable Laws, or other legal authorities which the Contractor deems applicable to the Claim.
- 8.1.4 During the Assistant Director of Purchasing & Contracts' review of the Contract Claim, the Assistant Director of Purchasing & Contracts may request additional information from the project team of both parties. The parties must provide the requested information within the time period set forth in the request. Failure of either party to timely comply may result in resolution of the Claim without consideration of the requested information.
- 8.1.5 The Assistant Director of Purchasing & Contracts shall render a decision on the Contract Claim within twenty-one (21) calendar days of the deadline for receipt of all requested information. The written decision of the Assistant Director of Purchasing & Contracts shall be seen to the Contractor at the address provided in the Contract Claim, or as otherwise agreed to by the parties.
- 8.1.6 The decision for any Contract Claim by the Assistant Director of Purchasing & Contracts may be appealed by the Contractor to the County Administrator. Ontractor must submit their appeal to the County Administrator, including any and all information, documentation, backup data, or other supplemental facts or figures within five (5) business days of receipt of the Assistant Director of Purchasing & Contracts' decision. Failure by the Contractor to submit an appeal within the prescribed timeframe shall be awaiver of a right to appeal the rendered decision. The appeal shall include any and all information, documentation, and data relative to the Contract Claim and subsequent appeal. The County Administrator shall render a decision within thirty (30) calendar days of receipt of all information. The County Administrator's decision shall be considered final, unless Contractor takes legal action in Circuit Court.

ARTICLE IX CHANGES IN THE WORK

9.1 General

9.1.1 The County may, at any time, without invalidating this Contract and without notice to sureties, direct changes in the Work within the general scope of this Contract, consisting of additions, deletions, revisions, or any combination thereof, by Change Order or by field order. Contractor agrees to promptly comply with such orders and proceed with the Work, which shall be performed under the applicable requirements of the Contract Documents. Contract Time and Contract Price will be adjusted, in accordance with Sections 8.2 and 8.3 below, by written Change Order for changes which materially increase or decrease the cost of or time for performance of the Work.

SJC (MCA-TO) 2022, REV4 Page 18 of 34

9.1.2 If at any time Contractor believes that acts or omissions of the County constitute a change to the Work, Contractor shall submit a written notice to the Project Manager explaining in detail the basis for the change request. Contractor's written notice must be furnished within five (5) days of the commencement of the event giving rise to the claim or Contractor's knowledge of the claim, and the notice shall state the general nature and cause of the claim. Thereafter, within twenty (20) days after the termination of the event giving rise to the claim or Contractor's knowledge of the claim, Contractor shall submit written notice of the extent of the claim with supporting information and documentation to the Project Manager and County. IT IS EXPRESSLY AND SPECIFICALLY AGREED THAT ANY AND ALL CLAIMS FOR CHANGES TO THE CONTRACT TIME OR CONTRACT PRICE SHALL BE WAIVED IF NOT SUBMITTED IN STRICT ACCORDANCE WITH THE REQUIREMENTS OF THIS SECTION. Pending final resolution of any such claim request, Contractor shall diligently proceed with performance of this Contract regardless of any dispute concerning performance of the Work or the amount Contractor is to be paid for such Work.

9.2 Changes in the Contract Time

- 9.2.1 The Contract Time will be extended by Change Order in an amount equal to time lost on critical Work items due to delays beyond the control of and through no fault or negligence of Contractor if a common for an extension is submitted in accordance with Section 8.1.2 above.
- 9.2.2 If Contractor is delayed in progressing any task which at the time of the delay is then critical or which during the delay becomes critical, as a direct result of unusually adverse weather conditions not reasonably anticipated, or any other causes beyond Contractor's reasonable control and not attributable to Contractor or Contractor's Subcontractor's actions or failure to act, then the date for achieving Substantial Completion of the Work may be extended for such reasonable time as the Project Manager may determine. An extension of Contract Time shall be Contractor's sole and exclusive remedy for delay unless the delay is solely caused by fraud, bad faith or active interference on the part of the County or its representatives. In no event shall Contractor be compensated for interim delays that do not extend the Contract Time.
- 9.2.3 Extensions to the Contract Time for delays caused by the effects of inclement weather shall be submitted as a request for a change in the Contract Time pursuant to paragraph 8.1.2 above. Time extensions are justified only when rain, other inclement weather conditions, or related adverse soil conditions result in Contractor's inability to work at least fifty percent (50%) of the normal workday on controlling items of Work identified on the accepted schedule or updates to that schedule.
- 9.2.4 Contractor shall, at no cost to the County, take all precautions necessary to secure the Project Jobsite from any damage that may be caused by all threatened storm events, regardless of whether the County has given notice of same. Compliance with any specific storm event precautions will not constitute additional work. Suspension of the Work caused by a threatened or actual storm event, regardless of whether the County has directed such suspension, will entitle Contractor to additional Contract Time only and shall not give rise to a claim for a change in the Contract Price.

9.3 Changes in the Contract Price

- 9.3.1 In connection with any claim by Contractor against the County for compensation in excess of the Contract Price, any liability of the County for Contractor costs shall be strictly limited to direct costs incurred by Contractor and shall in no event include indirect costs or consequential damages of Contractor.
- 9.3.2 Any change in the Contract Price resulting from a Change Order shall be determined as follows:
 - a) By mutual acceptance of a lump sum increase or decrease in costs. Upon the Project Manager's request, Contractor shall furnish a detailed estimate of increased or decreased costs, together with cost breakdowns and other support data as the Project Manager may reasonably request.
 - b) By Unit Prices stated in the Contract Documents, or subsequently agreed upon payment.
 - c) By a manner or method mutually agreed by the County and Contractor.
- 9.3.3 If no mutual agreement occurs between the County and Contractor, then the change in the Contract Price, if any, shall than be determined by the Project Manager on the basis of the reasonable expenditures or savings of those performing, deleting or revising the Work attributable to the change, including, in the case of an increase or decrease in the Contract Price, a reasonable allowance for direct job site overhead and profit. In such case, Contractor shall present, in such form and with such content as the County or the Project Manager requires, an itemized accounting of such expenditures or savings shall be limited to the following: reasonable costs of materials, supplies, or equipment including delivery costs, reasonable costs of labor, including social security, unemployment insurance, fringe benefits required by a pre-existing Contract or by

SJC (MCA-TO) 2022, REV4 Page 19 of 34

custom, and workers' compensation insurance, reasonable costs of premiums for all bonds and insurance, permit fees, and sales, use or other taxes paid by Contractor that are directly attributable to the changed Work. In no event shall any expenditure or savings associated with Contractor's home office or other non-Jobsite overhead expenses be included in any change in the Contract Price. Pending final determination of reasonable expenditures or savings to the County, payments shall be made to Contractor based on the Project Manager's recommendation for payment.

9.3.4 Costs which will not be allowed or paid in Change Orders or other claims under this Contract include, but are not limited to, the costs of preparing or reviewing change request/claims or proposed Change Orders, change request/claim consulting costs; lost revenues; lost profits; lost income or earnings; interest cost of any type other than those mandated by statute; rescheduling costs; lost earnings; loss of other business; or the costs of Contractor representatives visiting the Jobsite or participating in meetings with the County. The County shall not be liable to Contractor for claims of third parties, including Subcontractors, unless and until liability of Contractor has been established therefore in a court of competent jurisdiction.

9.4 Acceptance of Change Orders

Contractor's written acceptance of a Change Order shall constitute a final and binding Contract to the provisions thereof and a waiver of all claims in connection therewith, whether direct, indirect, or consequential in nature.

9.5 Notice to Sureties

Contractor shall notify and obtain the timely consent and approval of Contractor's surety with reference to all Change Orders if such notice, consent or approval is required by Contractor's surety or by law. Contractor represents and warrants to County that Contractor is solely liable and responsible to so notify and obtain any such consent or approval.

9.6 Differing Site Conditions

If during the course of the Work, Contractor encounters (1) subsurface or concealed conditions at the Project's Jobsite that differ materially from those shown in the Contract Documents and from those ordinarily encountered and generally recognized as inherent in work of the character called for in this Contract; or (2) unknown physical conditions of the Project's Jobsite, of an unusual nature, which differ materially from that ordinarily encountered and generally recognized as inherent in work of the character called for in this Contract, then Contractor, without disturbing the conditions and before performing any Work affected by such conditions, shall, within twenty-four (24) hours of their discovery, notify the Project Manager in writing of the existence of the aforesaid conditions. The Project Manager shall, within two (2) business days after receipt of Contractor's written notice, investigate the site conditions identified by Contractor. If, in the sole opinion of the Project Manager, the conditions do materially so differ and cause an increase or decrease in Contractor's cost of, or the time required for, the performance of any part of the Work, whether or not charged as a result of the conditions, the Project Manager may recommend an equitable adjustment to the Contract Price, or the Contract Time, or both. If Project Manager and Contractor cannot agree on an adjustment in the Contract Price or Contract Time, the adjustment shall be referred to the Assistant Director of Purchasing and Contracts for determination in accordance with the provisions of Paragraph 1.5. No request by Contractor for an equitable adjustment to this Contract under this provision shall be allowed unless Contractor has given written notice to the Project Manager in strict accordance with the provisions of this Article. No request for an equitable adjustment or change to the Contract Price or Contract Time for differing site conditions shall be allowed if made after the date certified by the Project Manager as the date of Substantial Completion.

The failure by Contractor to provide written notice as provided in this Paragraph 8.6 shall constitute a waiver by Contractor of any Claim arising out of or relating to such concealed or unknown condition.

ARTICLE X UNCOVERING WORK, STOPPING WORK, AND ACCEPTING DEFECTIVE OR NONCONFORMING WORK

10.1 Uncovering Work

10.1.1 No Work or portion of Work shall be covered until inspected by the County as required by the Contract Documents. If any of the Work is covered contrary to the request or direction of the County or the Project Manager or contrary to the requirements of the Contract Documents, Contractor shall, upon written request, uncover it for the Project Manager's inspection and subsequently cover the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents without adjustment to the Contract Time or Contract Price. The provisions and obligations set forth herein shall apply even if the County ultimately determines (after uncovering and inspection) that the underlying Work in question conforms to the requirements of the Contract Documents.

SJC (MCA-TO) 2022, REV4 Page 20 of 34

10.1.2 Should the County wish to either (i) re-inspect a portion of the Work that has been covered by Contractor in compliance with Paragraph 9.1.1, above, or (ii) inspect a portion of the Work that has been covered by Contractor which is not required by the Contract Documents to be observed or inspected prior to its being covered and which the County did not specifically request to observe prior to its being covered, Contractor shall uncover the applicable portion of the Work upon written request. If the County determines that the Work uncovered conforms to the requirements of the Contract Documents, then the County will pay the costs of uncovering and replacement of the cover through a Change Order and will adjust the Contract Time by Change Order if the uncovering and replacement Work extends the most current Substantial Completion or Final Completion date, as applicable. If, however, the County determines that the Work uncovered does not conform to the requirements of the Contract Documents, then Contractor shall pay the costs of uncovering and replacement and shall not be entitled to an adjustment of the Contract Price.

10.2 Right to Stop Work

If the Work is defective, or Contractor fails to supply sufficient skilled workers, suitable materials, or equipment or fails to furnish or perform the Work in such a way that the completed Work will conform to the Contract Documents, the County, acting through the Project Manager, may order Contractor to stop the Work, or any portion thereof, until the cause for such order has been eliminated. The County's right to stop Work, or any portion thereof, shall not give rise to any duty on the part of the County to exercise this right for the benefit of Contractor or any other party.

10.3 County May Accept Defective or Nonconforming Work

If the County chooses to accept defective or nonconforming Work, the County may do so. In such events, the Contract Price shall be reduced by the greater of (a) the reasonable cost of a moving and correcting the defective or nonconforming Work, and (b) the difference between the fair market value of the Work had it not been constructed in such manner as to include defective or nonconforming Work. If the remaining portion of the unpaid Contract Price, if any, is insufficient to compensate the County for its acceptance of defective or nonconforming Work, Contractor shall, pay the County such remaining compensation for accepting defective or nonconforming Work.

ARTICLE XI CONTRACT SUSPENSION AND TERMINATION

11.1 Suspension

The County may, by written notice, order Contractor to suspend, delay or interrupt Work, in whole or in part, for a period of time as the County may determine. If such suspension delays Contractor's ability to meet the authorized Contract Time, Contractor will be granted an extension of time as reasonably agreed by both parties. Contractor shall not be entitled to an adjustment to the Contract Time to the extent that performance is, was or would have been so suspended, delayed or interrupted by another cause, act or omission for which Contractor is responsible. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Contract and, in the event any such suspension exceeds ninety (90) days, Contractor may, upon ten (10) days written notice to the County, terminate performance under this Contract and recover from the County an equitable adjustment in accordance with Section 8.3 above.

11.2 Termination

- 11.2.1 The County may by written notice to Contractor terminate the Work under this Contract in whole or in part at any time for the County's convenience or for the default of Contractor.
- 11.2.2 The County may terminate this Contract, in whole or in part, for its convenience upon thirty (30) calendar days written notice to the Contractor. If the termination is for the convenience of the County, an equitable adjustment in the compensation to be paid to the Contractor may be made based upon the cost for completed Work, Work in progress, and the substantiated, reasonable and actually incurred costs associated with termination, including demobilization costs and amounts due in settlement of terminated contracts with Subcontractors. No amount shall be allowed for anticipated profit or unperformed work.
- 11.2.3 Contractor may terminate this Contract, for any reason up to sixty (60) calendar days written notice, provided that any outstanding Work is completed by Contractor, or Contractor's Subcontractors. Contractor further agrees to cooperate fully and assist the County, upon request, in order to complete any Work under this Project. In such event, the County shall compensate the Contractor as mutually agreed in writing for any such Work after termination.
- 11.2.4 The County may terminate this Contract, in whole or in part, for cause (or "default"). In the event of Contractor's

SJC (MCA-TO) 2022, REV4 Page 21 of 34

default, the County shall issue a Notice of Default to the Contractor, articulating the items which the County finds to be in default of the requirements of this Agreement. Contractor shall have ten (10) calendar days from receipt of the Notice of Default to remedy deficiencies or submit, in writing, an acceptable plan for remedying the deficiencies identified in said notice. If Contractor fails to remedy such deficiencies, or to submit an acceptable plan for remedying such deficiencies, to the satisfaction of the County within the stated time period, the County shall issue a Notice of Termination, and take over and prosecute the Work to completion. In such case, Contractor shall be liable to the County for all reasonable additional costs incurred by the County in completion of the Work.

- 11.2.5 Upon receipt of such termination notice Contractor shall immediately stop all Work and shall immediately cause any and all of its Subcontractors and material suppliers at any tier, to immediately stop all work, leaving the construction Site in a safe and secured condition. Contractor shall not be paid for any work performed or costs incurred after the termination date that reasonably could have been avoided. The County may direct Contractor to assign Contractor's right, title and interest under terminated orders or subcontracts to its designee.
- 11.2.6 Contractor shall not remove from the construction Jobsite any materials, equipment, plant or tools that have been paid for by County pursuant to this Contract. Contractor hereby grants the County a free and unimpeded right of access to Contractor's facilities, which shall survive any termination of the Contract, for the purpose of permitting the County to take control of and remove any Work, including but not limited to any Work for which the has vested in the County.
- 11.2.7 For purposes of this Termination provision, Contractor shall be deemed in default if Contractor (1) persistently or repeatedly refuses or fails to perform the Work in a timely manner. (2) fails to supply enough properly skilled Workers, supervisory personnel or proper equipment or materials, (3) fails to make prompt payment to Subcontractors, or for materials or labor, (4) becomes insolvent or becomes the subject of voluntary or involutary bankruptcy proceedings, (5) persistently disregards laws, ordinances, rules, regulations or orders of any public authority having jurisdiction, or (6) breaches or violates a material provision of this Contract. If the termination is attributable to the default of Contractor, the County shall have the right, without prejudice to any other right or remedy, to take purposision of the construction Jobsite and of all materials, equipment, tools, construction equipment and machinery thereon overed by Contractor and may finish the Work by whatever methods it may deem expedient. In such case, Contractor shall not be entitled to receive any further payment until the Work is finished.
- 11.2.8 If the unpaid balance of the Contract Price less any liquidated damages due under this Contract, exceeds the cost of finishing the Work, including compensation for the Project Manager's additional services and expenses made necessary thereby, Contractor shall pay the difference to the County. This obligation for payment shall survive the termination of the Contract.
- 11.2.9 If, after termination by the County for Contractor's default, it is determined by a Court of competent jurisdiction that Contractor was not in default, or that the delay was excusable, the rights and obligations of the parties, including adjustment of the Contract Price, will be use same as if the termination had been issued for the convenience of the County, as provided under Paragraph 10.2.4 above

APTICLE XII WARRANTY AND INDEMNITY

12.1 Warranty

- 12.1.1 Contractor warrants and guarantees to the County that all labor furnished to progress the Work under this Contract shall be competent to perform the tasks undertaken and that the product of such labor shall yield only first-class results and that all materials and equipment furnished under this Contract shall be of good quality, free from faults and defects and in strict conformance with the Contract Documents.
- 12.1.2 Contractor warrants all materials, equipment and labor it furnishes or performs under this Contract against all defects in design, materials and workmanship for a period of one year (or the period of time in any guarantee or warranty provided by any manufacturer or supplier of equipment or materials incorporated into the Work, whichever is later) from and after the date of Final Completion. Contractor shall within ten (10) Days after being notified in writing by the County of any defect in the Work or non-conformance of the Work (Warranty Work), commence and prosecute with due diligence all Work necessary to fulfill the terms of the warranty at its sole cost and expense. Contractor shall act sooner as requested by the County in response to an emergency. In addition, Contractor shall, at its sole cost and expense, repair and replace any portions of the Work (or work of other contractors) damaged by its Warranty Work or which becomes damaged in the

SJC (MCA-TO) 2022, REV4 Page 22 of 34

course of repairing or replacing Warranty Work. For any Work so corrected, Contractor's obligation hereunder to correct Warranty Work shall be reinstated for an additional one-year period, commencing with the date of acceptance of such corrected Work.

- 12.1.3 Contractor shall perform such tests as the County may require to verify that any corrective actions, including, without limitation, redesign, repairs, and replacements comply with the requirements of the Contract Documents. All costs associated with such corrective actions and testing, including the removal, replacement, and reinstitution of equipment and materials necessary to gain access, shall be the sole responsibility of Contractor.
- 12.1.4 All warranties and guarantees of subcontractors, suppliers and manufacturers with respect to any portion of the Work, whether express or implied, are deemed to be obtained by Contractor for the benefit of the County, regardless of whether or not such warranties and guarantees have been transferred or assigned to the County by separate Contract and Contractor agrees to enforce such warranties and guarantees, if necessary, on behalf of the County.
- 12.1.5 In the event that Contractor fails to perform its obligations under this Warranty Section, or under any other warranty or guaranty under this Contract, to the reasonable satisfaction of the County, the County shall have the right to correct and replace any defective or non-conforming Work and any work damaged by such work or the replacement or correction thereof at Contractor's sole expense. Contractor shall be obligated to fully reimburse the County for any expenses incurred hereunder upon demand.
- 12.1.6 Failure on the part of the County to reject defective, non-conforming or unauthon d Work shall not release Contractor from its contractual obligations, be construed to mean acceptance of such Work or material by the County, or, after Final Completion, bar the County from recovering damages or obtaining such other remedies as may be permitted by law.
- 12.1.7 No adjustment in the Contract Time or Contract Price will be allowed because of delays in the performance of the Work as a result of correcting defective, non-conforming or unauthorized Work.
- 12.1.8 County and Contractor agree that the provisions of Florida Statute Chapter 558 shall not apply to this Contract.

12.2 Indemnity

- 12.2.1 Contractor shall indemnify and hold harmless the County and its officers and employees ("Indemnified Party"), from liabilities, damages, losses and costs, including, but not limited to, reasonable attorney's fees, to the extent caused by the negligence, recklessness, or intentional wrongful misconduct of Contractor and persons employed or utilized by Contractor in the performance of this Contract.
- 12.2.2 To the extent permitted by, and in accordance with Section 725.06 of the Florida Statues, Contractor further agrees that "damages, losses and costs", includes fines, citations, court judgments, insurance claims, restoration costs or other liability, to the extent caused by the negligence, recklessness, or intentional wrongful misconduct of Contractor and persons employed or utilized by Contractor in the performance of this Contract.
- 12.2.3 To the extent permitted by, and in accordance with Section 725.06 of the Florida Statues, for purposes of indemnity, the "persons employed or utilized by Contractor" shall be construed to include, but not be limited to, Contractor, its staff, employees, subcontractors, all deliverers, suppliers, furnishers of materials or services or anyone acting for, on behalf of, or at the request of Contractor.
- 12.2.4 In Claims against any person or entity indemnified hereunder by an employee of Contractor, any Subcontractor, or subcontractor, anyone directly or indirectly employed by them or anyone for whose acts they may be liable, the indemnification obligation under this Section 11.2 shall not be limited by a limitation on the amount or type of damages, compensation or benefits payable by or for Contractor or any Subcontractor or subcontractor under any workers' compensation acts, disability benefits acts or other employee benefit acts.
- 12.2.5 Contractor's indemnity and hold harmless obligations hereunder shall extend to all Claims against the County by any third party or third-party beneficiary of this Contract and all liabilities, damages, losses and costs related thereto.

SJC (MCA-TO) 2022, REV4 Page 23 of 34

- 12.2.6 This indemnification will not be valid in the instance where the loss is caused by the gross negligence, or willful, wanton or intentional misconduct of any Indemnified Party.
- 12.2.7 If any provision(s), or portion(s) of a provision(s) of this Section, or the application thereof to any person or circumstance shall, to any extent, be held to be invalid, illegal or unenforceable for any reason whatsoever, the validity, legality and enforceability of the remaining provision(s), or part of the provision(s), shall not in any way be affected or impaired thereby; and shall be interpreted to the fullest extent possible to be enforceable and to give effect to the intent manifested by the provision(s), or portion(s) thereof, held invalid, illegal or unenforceable.
- 12.2.8 Contractor shall further indemnify and hold harmless the County its officers and employees from and against all Claims arising out of any infringement of patent rights or copyrights incident to the use in the performance of the Work or resulting from the incorporation in the Work of any invention, design, process, product, or device not specified in the Contract Documents and shall defend such Claims in connection with any alleged infringement of such rights.
- 12.2.9 The indemnification provisions of this Section 11.2 shall survive expiration or earlier termination of this Contract.

ARTICLE XIII INSURANCE AND BONDS

13.1 Contractor's Insurance Requirements

- 13.1.1 All insurance policies shall be satisfactory to the County and be issued by companies authorized and duly licensed to transact business in the State of Florida. Contractor shall furnish proof of insurance to the County prior to execution of this Contract. No Work shall commence under this Contract until Contractor has obtained all insurance coverages required under this section. Certificates of insurance shall clearly indicate contractor has obtained insurance of the type, amount, and classification as required by this Contract. Required inturance coverage shall be maintained in force, including coverage for Additional Insureds, until Final Completion of all Work including Warranty Work.
- 13.1.2 No less than ten (10) days written notice shall be provided to the County prior to cancellation, non-renewal or any material change of required insurance policies. Yearly renewal certificates shall be provided to the County within thirty (30) days of expiration of the current policy.
- 13.1.3 The types and amounts of insurance required under this Contract do not in any way limit the liability of Contractor including under any warranty or indemnity provision of this Contract or any other obligation whatsoever Contractor may have to the County or others. Nothing in this Contract limits Contractor to the minimum required insurance coverages found in this Article XII.

13.2 Additional Insured Endorsements and Certificate Holder

The term "Additional Insured", as used in this Contract, shall mean St. John's County, its elected officials, officers, employees, agents and representatives. Certificates of insurance shall specifically name each Additional Insured for all policies of insurance except Workers' Compensation and Professional Liability. A copy of the endorsement showing the required coverages must accompany the certificate of insurance.

Certificate Holder Address: St. Johns County, a political subdivision of the State of Florida

500 San Sebastian View St. Augustine, FL 32084 Attn: Purchasing Division

13.3 Workers Compensation

Contractor shall procure and maintain during the life of this Contract, adequate Workers' Compensation Insurance in at least such amounts as is required by law for all of its employees per Florida Statute 440.02.

13.4 Commercial General Liability

Contractor shall procure and maintain during the life of this Contract, Comprehensive General Liability Insurance with minimum limits of \$1,000,000 per occurrence, \$2,000,000 aggregate, including bodily injury (including wrongful death), property damage, products, personal & advertising injury, and completed operations. This insurance must provide coverage for all Claims that may arise from the services and/or operations completed under this Contract, whether such services or operations are by Contractor or anyone directly or indirectly employed by them. Such insurance(s) shall also be primary

SJC (MCA-TO) 2022, REV4 Page 24 of 34

and non-contributory with regard to insurance carried by the Additional Insureds.

13.5 Automobile Liability

Contractor shall procure and maintain during the life of this Contract, Comprehensive Automobile Liability Insurance with minimum limits of \$2,000,000 combined single limit for bodily injury and property damage liability and insuring liability arising out of or in any way related directly or indirectly to the ownership, maintenance or use of any owned, non-owned or rented/hired automobiles.

13.6 Additional Coverages

ONLY THE SUBSECTIONS CORRESPONDING TO ANY CHECKED BOX IN THIS PARAGRAPH 12.6 WILL APPLY TO THIS CONTRACT.

13.6.1 Professional Liability.

- 13.6.1.1 Contractor shall procure and maintain, during the life of this Contract Professional Liability or Errors and Omissions Insurance with minimum limits of \$1,000,000 with 10-year tail correage starting upon Final Completion. Contractor's professional liability policy should not have an exclusion for environmental compliance management or construction management professionals.
- 13.6.1.2 In the event that Contractor employs professional engineering or land surveyor revices for performing field engineering or preparing design calculations, plans, and specifications, Contractor shall require the retained engineers and land surveyors to carry professional liability insurance with limits not less than \$1,000,000 each claim with respect to negligent acts, errors, or omissions in connection with professional services to be provided under this Contract.

13.6.2 Builders Risk.

- a. Contractor shall procure and maintain Builder's Risk ("all risk") insurance on a replacement cost basis. The amount of coverage shall be equal to the full replacement cost on a completed value basis, including periodic increases or decreases in values through change orders.
- 13.6.2.2 The Builder's Risk policy shall identify the County as the sole loss payee. The policy shall name as insured the County, Contractor and its subcontractors of every tier. Each insured shall waive all rights of subrogation against each of the other insured to the extent that the loss is covered by the Builder's Risk Insurance. The Builder's Risk policy shall be primary and any self-insurance maintained by the County in not contributory. The Builder's Risk policy shall not include a co-insurance clause. This covered shall not be lapsed or cancelled because of partial occupancy by the County prior to Final Completion of the Work.

13.6.2.3 The Builder Risk insurance shall:

- a. insure against at least the following perils or causes of loss: fire; lightning; windstorm; riot; civil commotion, programs; whicle impact; aircraft; smoke; theft; vandalism and malicious mischief; mechanical breakdown boiler explosion, and artificially generated electric current; earthquake; volcanic activity, and other and movement; flood; collapse; explosion; debris removal including demolition as may be reasonably necessary; and water damage (other than that caused by flood).
- b. cover, as insured property, at least the following: (i) the Work and all appurtenances, materials, supplies, fixtures, machinery, apparatus, equipment and other property of a similar nature that are to be incorporated into or used in the preparation, fabrication, construction, erection, or completion of the Work including County furnished or assigned property; (ii) spare parts inventory required within the scope of the Contract; and (iii) temporary works which are not intended to form part of the permanent constructed Work but which are intended to provide working access to the Jobsite, or to the Work under construction, or which are intended to provide temporary support for the Work under construction, including scaffolding, form work, fences, shoring, falsework, and temporary structures.
- c. extend to cover damage or loss to insured property (i) while in transit; and (ii) while in temporary storage at the Jobsite or in a storage location outside the Jobsite (but not including property stored at the premises of a manufacturer or supplier).

SJC (MCA-TO) 2022, REV4 Page 25 of 34

d. include (i) performance/start-up and hot testing; (ii) soft costs (e.g. design and engineering fees, code updates, permits, bonds, insurances, and inspection costs); and (iii) costs of funding or financing when a covered risk causes delay in completing the Work.

13.6.3 The Builder's Risk Insurance may have a deductible clause. Contractor shall be responsible for paying any and all deductible costs. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary set forth above, the deductible for coverage of all perils and causes of loss enumerated in subparagraph 12.6.2.3 above shall not exceed \$250,000.

13.7 Other Requirements

The required insurance limits identified in Sections 12.4, 12.5, and 12.6 above may be satisfied by a combination of a primary policy and/or Umbrella or Excess Liability Insurance policy. Contractor shall require each lower-tier subcontractor to comply with all insurance requirements appropriate for its scope of work, and any deficiency shall not relieve Contractor of its responsibility herein. Upon written request, Contractor shall provide County with copies of lower-tier subcontractor certificates of insurance.

Providing and maintaining adequate insurance coverage is a material obligation of Contractor. County has no obligation or duty to advise Contractor of any non-compliance with the insurance requirements contained in this Section. If Contractor fails to obtain and maintain all of the insurance coverages required herein, Contractor shall indemnify and hold harmless the Additional Insureds from and against any and all Claims that would have been covered by such insurance had Contractor complied with its obligations herein.

County reserves the right to adjust the above minimum insurance requirements or require additional insurance coverages to address other insurable hazards.

13.8 Payment and Performance Bonds

Contractor shall execute, furnish the County with, and record in the public records of St. John's County, a Payment and Performance Bond in accordance with the provisions of Section 255.05 and 287.0935 Florida Statutes, in an amount no less than the Contract Price. Such Payment and Performance Bond shall be conditioned upon the successful completion of all work, labor, services, equipment and materials to be provided and furnished hereunder, and the payment of all subcontractors, materialmen, and laborers. Said bond shall be subject to the approval of the Board of County Commissioners of St. John's County, Florida. In accordance with Section 253.05, F.S., the County may not make a payment to Contractor until Contractor has provided the County a certified copy of the recorded bond.

ARTICLE XIV MISCELLANEOUS

14.1 Independent Contractor

Contractor represents that it is fully experienced and properly qualified, licensed, equipped, organized, and financed to perform the Work under this Contract. Contractor shall act as an independent contractor and not as an agent in performing this Contract and shall maintain complete control over its employees and all of its Subcontractors and suppliers of any tier. Nothing contained in this Contract or any lower-tier subcontract or purchase order awarded by Contractor shall create any contractual relationship between any such subcontractor or supplier and the County. Contractor shall perform all Work in accordance with the requirements of this Contract and in accordance with its own methods subject to compliance with this Contract.

14.2 Examination of Contractor's Records

The County or its authorized representative shall, until the expiration of five (5) years after final payment under this Contract, have access to, and the right to examine any directly pertinent books, documents, papers and records of Contractor involving transactions relating to this Contract, and to make copies, excerpts and transcriptions thereof. If any such examination reveals that Contractor has overstated any component of the Contract Price, Change Order, Claim, or any other County payment obligation arising out of this Contract, then Contractor shall, at the election of the County, either immediately reimburse to the County or offset against payments otherwise due Contractor, the overstated amount plus interest. The foregoing remedy shall be in addition to any other rights or remedies the County may have.

14.3 Backcharges

Upon the County's notification to undertake or complete unperformed Work such as cleanup or to correct defective or non-conforming services, equipment, or material (Backcharge Work), if Contractor states or by its actions indicates it is anable

SJC (MCA-TO) 2022, REV4 Page 26 of 34

or is unwilling to immediately proceed and/or complete the Backcharge Work in an agreed time; the County may perform such Backcharge Work by the most expeditious means available and backcharge Contractor for any and all costs thereby incurred by the County.

The County shall separately invoice or deduct and retain from payments otherwise due to Contractor the costs for Backcharge Work. The County's right to backcharge is in addition to any and all other rights and remedies provided in this Contract or by law. The County's performance of the Backcharge Work shall not relieve Contractor of any of its responsibilities under this Contract and Contractor shall be responsible for the Backcharge Work as if it were its own.

14.4 Applicable Law

Contractor and the Work must comply with all Applicable Law and the requirements of any applicable grant agreements.

14.5 Governing Law & Venue

The Contract shall be governed by the laws of the State of Florida. Venue for any administrative and/or legal action arising under the Contract shall be St. Johns County, Florida.

14.6 Assignment

Contractor shall not sell, assign or transfer any of its rights, duties or obligations under the Contract, or under any Change Order issued pursuant to the Contract or make an assignment or transfer of any amounts payable to Contractor under the Contract, without the prior written consent of the County. In the event of any assignment, Contractor remains secondarily liable for performance of the Contract, unless the County expressly waives such secondary liability. The County may assign the Contract with prior written notice to Contractor of its intent to do so. This Contract may be assumed by and shall inure to the benefit of the County's successors and assigns without the consent of Contractor.

14.7 Severability

If a court deems any provision of the Contract void, invalid or unenforceable, that provision shall be enforced only to the extent that it is not in violation of law or is not otherwise unenforceable and all other provisions shall remain in full force and effect.

14.8 Section Headings

The section and other headings contained in this Contract are for reference purposes only and shall not affect the meaning or interpretation of this Contract.

14.9 Disclaimer of Third-Party Beneficiaries

This Contract is solely for the benefit of County and Contractor and no right or cause of action shall accrue to or for the benefit of any third party not a formal party hereto. Nothing in this Contract, expressed or implied, is intended or shall be construed to confer upon or give any person or entity other than County and Contractor, any right, remedy, or Claim under or by reason of this Contract or any provisions or conditions hereof; and all of the provisions, representations, covenants and conditions herein contained shall invento the sole benefit of and shall be binding upon County and Contractor.

14.10 Waiver; Course of Dealing

The delay or failure by the County to exercise or enforce any of its rights or remedies under this Contract shall not constitute or be deemed a waiver of the County's right thereafter to enforce those rights or remedies, nor shall any single or partial exercise of any such right or remedy preclude any other or further exercise thereof or the exercise of any other right or remedy. The conduct of the parties to this Contract after the Effective Date shall not be deemed a waiver or modification of this Contract.

14.11 No Waiver of Sovereign Immunity

Nothing herein is intended to serve as a waiver of sovereign immunity by any agency or political subdivision to which sovereign immunity may be applicable or of any rights or limits to liability existing under Section 768.28, Florida Statutes. This section shall survive the termination of all performance and obligations under this Contract and shall be fully binding until such time as any proceeding brought on account of this Contract is barred by any applicable statute of limitations.

14.12 Execution in Counterparts

This Contract may be executed in counterparts, each of which shall be an original document, and all of which together shall constitute a single instrument. The parties may deliver executed counterparts by e-mail transmission, which shall be binding.

SJC (MCA-TO) 2022, REV4 Page 27 of 34

In the event this Contract is executed through a County-approved electronic signature or online digital signature service (such as DocuSign), such execution shall be valid, effective and binding upon the party so executing. Execution and delivery of an executed counterpart of this Contract and/or a signature page of this Contract by electronic image scan transmission (such as a "pdf" file) or through a County approved electronic signature service will be valid and effective as delivery of a manually executed counterpart of this Contract.

14.13 Entire Contract

This Contract for the Work, comprised of the Contract Documents enumerated herein, constitutes the entire Contract between the Parties relating to the subject matter hereof and supersedes all prior or contemporaneous Contracts, negotiations, discussions and understandings, oral or written. This Contract may not be amended or modified except in writing, as provided herein and signed by authorized representatives of both parties.

14.14 Survival

The provisions of the Contract Documents which by their nature survive termination of the Contract, including without limitation all warranties, indemnities, insurance, payment obligations, and the Country right to audit Contractor's books and records, shall in all cases survive the expiration or earlier termination of this Contract.

14.15 Employment Eligibility and Mandatory Use of E-Verify

As a condition precedent to entering into this Contract, and in accordance with section 448.095, F.S., Contractor and its subcontractors shall register with and use the E-Verify system to verify the work authorization status of all employees hired on or after January 1, 2021.

- a. Contractor shall require each of its subcontractors to provide Contractor with an affidavit stating that the subcontractor does not employ, contract with, or subcontract with an unauthorized alien. Contractor shall maintain a copy of such affidavit for the duration of this Contract.
- b. The County, Contractor, or any subcontractor who has a good faith belief that a person or entity with which it is contracting has knowingly violated section 448.09(1), F.S. or these provisions regarding employment eligibility shall terminate the contract with the person or entity.
- c. The County, upon good faith belief that a subcontractor knowingly violated these provisions regarding employment eligibility, but Contractor otherwise complied, shall promptly notify Contractor and Contractor shall immediately terminate the contract with the subcontractor.
- d. The County and Contractor hereby acknowledge and mutually agree that, a contract terminated pursuant to these provisions regarding employment eligibility is not a breach of contract and may not be considered as such. Any contract terminated pursuant to these provisions regarding employment eligibility may be challenged in accordance with section 448.095(2)(d), F.S.
- e. Contractor acknowledges that, in the event that the County terminates this Contract for Contractor's breach of these provisions regarding employment eligibility, then Contractor may not be awarded a public contract for at least one (1) year after such termination. Contractor further acknowledges that Contractor is liable for any additional costs incurred by the County as a result of the County's termination of this Contract for breach of these provisions regarding employment eligibility.
- f. Contractor shall incorporate in all subcontracts made pursuant to this Contract the provisions contained herein regarding employment eligibility.

14.16 Equal Employment Opportunity

During the performance of this Contract, Contractor agrees as follows:

14.16.1 Contractor will not discriminate against any employee or applicant for employment because of race, color, religion, disability, age, sex (including sexual orientation and gender identity/expression), national origin (including limited English proficiency), marital status, or familial status. Contractor will take affirmative action to ensure that applicants and employees are treated during employment without regard to their race, color, religion, disability, sex, age, national origin, ancestry, marital status, sexual orientation, gender identity or expression, familial status, genetic information or political affiliation.

SJC (MCA-TO) 2022, REV4 Page 28 of 34

Such action shall include, but not be limited to, the following: employment, upgrading, demotion or transfer, recruitment or recruitment advertisement, layoff or termination, rates of pay or other forms of compensation, and selection for training, including apprenticeship. Contractor agrees to post in conspicuous places, available to employees and applicants for employment, notices setting forth the provisions of this non-discrimination clause.

- 14.16.2 Contractor will, in all solicitations or advertisements for employees placed for, by, or on behalf of Contractor, state that all qualified applicants will receive consideration for employment without regard to race, color, religion, disability, sex, age, national origin, ancestry, marital status, sexual orientation, gender identity or expression, familial status, or genetic information.
- 14.16.3 Contractor will not discharge or in any other manner discriminate against any employee or applicant for employment because such employee or applicant has inquired about, discussed, or disclosed the compensation of the employee or applicant or another employee or applicant. This provision shall not apply to instances in which an employee who has access to the compensation information of other employees or applicants as a part of such employee's essential job functions discloses the compensation of such other employees or applicants to individuals who do not otherwise have access to such information, unless such disclosure is in response to a formal complaint or charge, in furtherance of an investigation, proceeding, hearing, or action, including an investigation conducted by the employer, or is consistent with Contractor's legal duty to furnish information.
- 14.16.4 Contractor will send to each labor union or representatives of workers with which it has a collective bargaining Contract or other contract or understanding, a notice to be provided by the County, advising the labor union or workers' representative of Contractor's commitments under Section 202 of Executive Order 11246 of September 24, 1965, and shall post copies of the notice in conspicuous places available to employees and applicants for employment.
- 14.16.5 Contractor will comply with all provisions of Executive Order 11246 of September 24, 1965, and of the rules, regulations, and relevant orders of the Secretary of Labor.
- 14.16.6 Contractor will furnish all information and reports required by Executive Order 11246 of September 24, 1965, and by the rules, regulations, and orders of the Secretary of Labor, or pursuant thereto, and will permit access to its books, records, and accounts by the County and the Secretary of Labor for purposes of investigation to ascertain compliance with such rules, regulations, and orders.
- 14.16.7 In the event of Contractor's noncompliance with the nondiscrimination clauses of this Contract or with any of such rules, regulations, or orders, this Contract may be cancelled, terminated or suspended in whole or in part and Contractor may be declared ineligible for further contracts in accordance with procedures authorized in Executive Order 11246 of September 24, 1965, and such other sanctions may be imposed and remedies invoked as provided in Executive Order 11246 of September 24, 1965, or by rule, regulation, or order of the Secretary of Labor, or as otherwise provided by law.
- 14.16.8 Contractor will include the provisions of paragraphs 13.15.1 through 13.15.8 in every subcontract or purchase order unless exempted by rules, regulations, or orders of the Secretary of Labor issued pursuant to Section 204 of Executive Order 11246 of September 24, 1965, so that such provisions will be binding upon each subcontractor or vendor. Contractor will take such action with respect to any subcontractor or vendor as may be directed to the Secretary of Labor as a means of enforcing such provisions including sanctions for noncompliance: Provided, however, that in the event Contractor becomes involved in, or is threatened with, litigation with a subcontractor or vendor as a result of such direction, Contractor may request the United States to enter into such litigation to protect the interest of the United States.

14.17 Public Records

- 14.17.1 Contractor shall comply and shall require all of its Subcontractors to comply with the State of Florida's Public Records Statute (Chapter 119), specifically to:
 - (1) Keep and maintain public records that ordinarily and necessarily would be required by the County in order to perform the Services;
 - (2) Upon request from the County's custodian of public records, provide the County with a copy of the requested records or allow the records to be inspected or copied within a reasonable time at a cost that does not exceed the cost as provided in Chapter 119, Florida Statutes, or as otherwise provided by Applicable Law;

SJC (MCA-TO) 2022, REV4

- (3) Ensure that public records related to this Contract that are exempt or confidential and exempt from public records disclosure requirements are not disclosed except as authorized by Applicable Law for the duration of this Contract and following expiration of this Contract, or earlier termination thereof, if Contractor does not transfer the records to the County; and
- (4) Upon completion of this Contract, or earlier termination thereof, transfer, at no cost, to the County all public records in possession of Contractor or keep and maintain for inspection and copying all public records required by the County to perform the Work.
- 14.17.2 If Contractor, upon expiration of this Contract or earlier termination thereof i) transfers all public records to the County, Contractor shall destroy any duplicate public records that are exempt or confidential and exempt from public records disclosure requirements; and ii) keeps and maintains public records, Contractor shall meet all Applicable Law and requirements for retaining public records. All records stored electronically must be provided to the County, upon request from the County's custodian of public records, in a format that is compatible with the County's information technology systems.
- 14.17.3 Failure by Contractor to comply with the requirements of this section shall be grounds for immediate, unilateral termination of this Contract by the County.

IF CONTRACTOR HAS QUESTIONS REGARDING THE PPLICATION OF CHAPTER 119, FLORIDA STATUTES, TO ITS DUTY TO PROVIDE PUBLIC RECORDS RELATING TO THIS CONTRACT, CONTACT THE CUSTODIAN OF PUBLIC RECORDS AT: (904) 209-0805, PUBLICRECORDS@SJCFL.US, 500 SAN SEBASTIAN VIEW, ST. AUGUSTINE, FLORIDA 32084

14.18 Anti-Bribery

Contractor and its Subcontractors shall at all times during the term of this Contract comply with all anti-bribery and corruption laws that are applicable to the performance of this Contract. Contractor represents that it has not, directly or indirectly, taken any action which would cause it to be in violation of Chapter 838 of the Florida Statutes. Contractor shall immediately notify the County of any violation (or alleged violation) of this provision.

14.19 Convicted and Discriminatory Vendor Lists, and Scrutinized Companies

- 14.19.1 Contractor warrants that neither it nor any Subcontractor is currently on the convicted vendor list or the discriminatory vendor list maintained pursuant to Sections 287.133 and 287.134 of the Florida Statutes, or on any similar list maintained by any other state or the federal government. Contractor shall immediately notify the County in writing if its ability to perform is compromised in any manner during the term of the Contract.
- 14.19.2 Section 287.135 of the Florida Statutes prohibits agencies from contracting with companies for goods or services that are on the Scrutinized Companies that Boycott Israel List, or with companies that are engaged in a boycott of Israel, and from contracting with companies for goods or services of \$1,000,000 or more that are on the Scrutinized Companies with Activities in Sudan List or the Scrutinized Companies with Activities in the Iran Petroleum Energy Sector List, or are engaged in business operations in Cuba or Syria. The lists are created pursuant to §215.473 and §215.4725, F.S. By execution of this Contract, Contractor certifies that it is not listed on the Scrutinized Companies that Boycott Israel List, the Scrutinized Companies with Activities in Sudan List or the Scrutinized Companies with Activities in the Iran Petroleum Energy Sector List, and is not engaged in a boycott of Israel or engaged in business operations in Cuba or Syria, and understands that pursuant to §287.135, F.S., the submission of a false certification may subject Contractor to civil penalties, attorney's fees, and/or costs. In accordance with §287.135, F.S., the County may terminate this Contract if a false certification has been made, or the Contractor is subsequently placed on any of these lists, or engages in a boycott of Israel or is engaged in business operations in Cuba or Syria.

14.20 Written Notice

Any and all notices, requests, consents, approvals, demands, determinations, instructions, and other forms of written communication under this Contract shall be validly given when delivered as follows:

SJC (MCA-TO) 2022, REV4 Page 30 of 34

- i. Hand delivered to Contractor's Authorized Representative or hand delivered during normal business hours and addressed as shown below, or
- ii. Delivered by U.S. Mail, electronic mail or commercial express carrier, (postage prepaid, delivery receipt requested), to the following addresses:

St. Johns County 500 San Sebastian View St. Augustine, FL 32084 Attn: Leigh A. Daniels

Email Address: Idaniels@sjcfl.us

DiMare Construction Co. 3564 U.S. 1 South St. Augustine, FL 32086 Attn: W. Frank DiMare, President Email Address: wfd@dimare.com

With a copy to:

St. Johns County Office of the County Attorney 500 San Sebastian View St. Augustine, FL 32084

Notices shall be deemed to have been given on the date of delivery to the location listed above without regard to actual receipt by the named addressee. County and Contractor may each change the above addresses at any time upon prior written notice to the other party.



SJC (MCA-TO) 2022, REV4 Page 31 of 34

The authorized representatives hereto have executed this Contract effective as of the Effective Date. Contractor's authorized representative executing this Contract represents that he or she is duly authorized to execute this Contract on behalf of Contractor.

County:	Contractor:	
St. Johns County (Seal)	DiMare Construction Co.	(Seal)
(Typed Name)	(Typed Name)	
Ву:	By:	
(Signature of Authorized Representative)	By:(Signature of Authorized Repres	sentative)
Leigh A. Daniels, CPPB		
(Printed Name)	(Printed Name)	
Purchasing Manager		
(Title)	(Title)	
(Date of Execution)	(Date of Execution)	
ATTEST:		
St. Johns County, Fl		
Clerk of Circuit Court & Comptroller		
By:		
(Deputy Clerk)		
(Date of Execution)		
Legally Sufficient		
(Office of County Intorney)		
(Date of Execution)		

SJC (MCA-TO) 2022, REV4 Page 32 of 34

FORM 1 CERTIFICATION OF PAYMENTS TO SUBCONTRACTORS

Contract No.	22-MCA-DIM-17598
Project Title:	Sheriff's Fleet Services and Supply Facility

The undersigned Contractor hereby swears under penalty of perjury that:

- 1. Contractor has paid all Subcontractors all undisputed contract obligations for labor, services, or materials provided on this Project within the time period set forth in Sections 218.73 and 218.735, Florida Statutes, as applicable.
- 2. The following Subcontractors have not been paid because of disputed contractual obligations; a copy of the notification sent to each, explaining the good cause why payment has not been made, is attached to this form:

Subcontractor Name and Address	Date of Disputed Invoice	Amount in Dispute

Contractor's Authorized Representative executing this Certification of Payments to Subcontractors represents that he or she is duly authorized to execute this Certificate, or if executing on behalf of another, is authorized to do so and that such Authorized Representative is legally bound.

Dated, 20	Contractor	
	By: (Signature) By: (Name and Title)	
STATE OF) SS.		
COUNTY OF) SS.		
The foregoing instrument was ackr notarization, this day of	who has produced, 20, by	sical presence or □ online
who is personally known to me or did (did not) take an oath.	who has produced	as identification and who
	NOTARY PUBLIC:	
	Signature:	
	Print Name:	
	(NOTARY SEAL)	
	My commission expires:	

\$JC (MCA-TO) 2022, REV4 Page 33 of 34

FORM 2

CONTRACTOR'S FINAL RELEASE AND WAIVER OF LIEN

Owner: St. Johns County (hereafter "County")	County Department/Division:
Contract No.: 22-MCA-DIM-17598	Contractor Name:
Project: Sheriff's Fleet Services and Supply Facility	Contractor Address:
Project Address: 911 Law Enforcement Way, St. Augustine, FL 32092	Contractor License No.:
Payment Amount:	Amount of Disputed Claims:

The undersigned has been paid in full for all labor, work, services, materials, equipment, and/or supplies furnished to the Project or to the County and does hereby waive and release any notice of lien, any right to mechanic's lien, any bond right, any claim for payment and any rights under any similar ordinance, rule or statute related to a claim or payment rights the undersigned has on the above described Project, except for the payment of Disputed Claims, if any, described below.

The undersigned warrants that he or she either has already paid or will use the monies received from this final payment to promptly pay in full all of its laborers, subcontractors, materialmen and suppliers for all labor, work, services, materials, equipment, or supplies provided for or to the above referenced Project.

Before any recipient of this document relies an it, the recipient should verify evidence of payment to the undersigned.

Disputed Claims: The following invoices pay applications, retention, or extra work are reserved by undersigned from this final payment (if there are no Disputed Claims enter "None"):

	None
Signed thisday of, 20 By:	Contractor/Company Name Signature
	Printed Name
	Title

NOTICE: THIS DOCUMENT WAIVES RIGHTS UNCONDITIONALLY AND STATES THAT YOU HAVE BEEN PAID FOR GIVING UP THOSE RIGHTS. THIS DOCUMENT IS ENFORCEABLE AGAINST YOU IF YOU SIGN IT TO THE EXTENT OF THE PAYMENT AMOUNT OR THE AMOUNT RECEIVED.

SJC (MCA-TO) 2022, REV4 Page 34 of 34



St. Johns County Board of County Commissioners

Purchasing Division

NOTICE OF INTENT TO AWARD

February 2, 2023

Bid No: 23-26; Sheriff's Fleet Services and Supply Facility

St. Johns County hereby issues this Notice of Intent to Award to DiMare Construction Co. as the lowest, responsive, responsible Bidder under the above-referenced Invitation for Bids.

Any actual Bidder, Proposer or Supplier who is aggrieved in connection with the Notice of Intent to Award a Contract, where such grievance is asserted to be the result of a violation of the requirements of the St. Johns County Purchasing Policy and associated procedures, or any applicable provision of law by the officers, agents, or employees of the County, may file a Protest to the Assistant Director of Purchasing & Contracts. The Protest must be made in writing and filed by 4:00PM on the fifth business day following the date of the posting of the Notice of Intent to Award, and must be submitted in accordance with Section 13, SJC Purchasing Policy.

Should no Protest be received in response to this Notice the County will proceed with award of a Contract in accordance with SJC Purchasing Policy.

Please forward all correspondence, requests or inquiries directly to Justin Tahilramani, Senior Procurement Coordinator, via email at tahilramani@sjcfl.us or phone at 904-209-0160.

St. Johns County, FL Board of County Commissioners

Purchasing Division

Leigh A. Daniels, CPPB

Purchasing Manager

Idaniels@sjcfl.us

(904) 209-0154 - Direct

Date: 2/2/23



ST. JOHNS COUNTY, FL. BID TABULATION

BID NO./TITLE: 23-28; Sheriff's Fleet Services and Supply Facility

ENING DATE: ENED BY: UFIED BY:

2/1/2023 Justin Tahilramani Bryan Matus

BIDDER	Base Bld PRICE	Alternate 1 Additional Svc. Bay	Alternate 2 Remove Cleresrory Windows (Deduction)	Alternate 3 Add Small Missile Impact Glasing	Alternate 4 Add Open Parking Area	Alternate 5 Motorized Roll-Up Doors	Alternate 6 Remove Eye Brow Concepy (Deduction)	Alternate 7 Remove Treach Druin (Deduction)	Alternate 8 Remove Lighting Conduit (Deduction)	Alternate 9 Remove Site Lighting Pkg. (Deduction)	Alternate 10 Reserve FPL Primary Consult (Deduction)	Bld Alt. Total	Sono Bid + Bid Alt. Total
H.A. Contracting Corp.	96,780,006.00	\$278,000.00	-\$5,000.00	849,000.00	\$275,000.00	\$20,000.00	-44,000.00	-\$25,000.00	-\$12,000.00	-023,000.00	-\$8,000.00	\$632,000.00	\$7,282,000.00
C.C. Borden Construction Inc.	87,100,181.60	\$452,708.00	432,200.00	\$0.00	\$75,000.00	\$20,260.00	-62,100.00	-\$24,600.60	-\$21,600.00	80.00	-016,400.00	\$461,760.80	\$7,560,911.60
Officer Construction Co.	50,670,000.00	\$352,000.00	-86,000.00	\$27,000.00	\$100,000.00	\$38,600.00	-\$16,000.00	-626,000.00	-821,000.00	\$0.00	-\$16,000.00	\$612,000.00	36,162,000.00

Any actual Bidder who is aggrieved in connection with the Notice of Intent to Award, where such grievance is asserted to be the result of a violation of the requirements of the County's Purchasing Policy and associated procedures, or any applicable provision of the by the officers, agents, or employees of the County, may file a Protest with the Assistant Director of Purchasing & Contracts. The Protest must be authentical in writing, accompanied by a security in the form of a Protest Bland, by 4:00PM on the fifth business day following the date of the posting of the Notice of Intent to Award.

All public records shall become available for inspection and copying pursuent to Chapter 119, Florida Statutes.

BID NO: 23-26

OFFICIAL COUNTY BID FORM (Revision 1-24-2023) ST. JOHNS COUNTY, FLORIDA

TO:	THE BOARD OF COUNTY COMM		NTY, FLORIDA
	DATE SUBMITTED: 2	123	
	Bit	PROPOSAL OF	
DiMare C	onstruction Co		
Full Legal C	Company Name of Bidder		=
3545 US	1 South, St Augustine FL 32086	904-797-3328	904-797-4341
Mailing Ad		Telephone Number	Fax Number
Document Florida, the requireme	aving become familiar with requirents entitled for Bid No: 23-26, SHERIFF' e undersigned proposes to furnish a nts necessary to complete the requirements.	'S FLEET SERVICES AND SUPPL' Il materials, labor and equipm ed Work for the following Tota	Y FACILITY in St. Johns County, lent, supervision and all other al Bid Price:
	PRICE: All costs for all labor, mater overhead, both direct and indirect, f		es, other miscellaneous costs
	5-5,670	Vitten in Numerals)	
	Base Bid Price ((Written in Numerals)	
\$			•
	Base Bid F	rice (Written in Words)	
	Ill insert the Lump Sum Bid Price abo he two amounts shall be determined		
		Alternates 1-10:	
	-	Vlanual (Section 012300 – Alte n Narrative and Revisions to S	
BID ALTER	NATE NO. 1: Provide cost to add the	additional service bay on the 2, ○○○	South end of the building.
		or Bid Alternate No. 1 (Numerio	cal)
-	Total Lump Sum for Bid Alterna	ate No. 1 (Amount written or ty	yped in words)
D: - - - - - -	Il in contable Lyman Cymr fan Bid Alton	nata No. 1 above in numerals	and in words. In the event of

Bidder shall insert the Lump Sum for Bid Alternate No. 1 above, in numerals and in words. In the event of a discrepancy between the two amounts shall be determined by the amount written in words.

BID ALTERNATE NO. 2: Provide cost to deduct the clerestory windows on the upper bay of service area.
Total Lump Sum for Bid Alternate No. 2 (Numerical)
Total Lump Sum for Bid Alternate No. 2 (Amount written or typed in words)
Bidder shall insert the Lump Sum for Bid Alternate No. 2 above, in numerals and in words. In the event of a discrepancy between the two amounts shall be determined by the amount written in words.
BID ALTERNATE #3 – Provide cost to add small missile impact glazing in all exterior windows and doors. \$
Total Lump Sum for Bid Alternate No. 3 (Numerical)
Total Lump Sum for Bid Alternate No. 3 (Amount written or typed in words)
Bidder shall insert the Lump Sum for Bid Alternate No. 3 above, in numerals and in words. In the event of a discrepancy between the two amounts shall be determined by the amount written in words.
BID ALTERNATE #4 - Provide cost to add open parking area on South side of the building with "millings" pavement. See Civil. \$\frac{\80\0000}{\text{Total Lump Sum for Bid Alternate No. 4 (Numerical)}}\$
Total Lump Sum for Bid Alternate No. 4 (Amount written or typed in words)
Bidder shall insert the Lump Sum for Bid Alternate No. 4 above, in numerals and in words. In the event of a discrepancy between the two amounts shall be determined by the amount written in words.
BID ALTERNATE #5 – Provide cost to add motorized roll-up garage doors instead of base bid manual doors on exterior doors only (interior roll-up doors to remain manual.)
\$ 38,000
\$ 38,000 Total Lump Sum for Bid Alternate No. 5 (Numerical)
Total Lump Sum for Bid Alternate No. 5 (Amount written or typed in words)

Bidder shall insert the Lump Sum for Bid Alternate No. 5 above, in numerals and in words. In the event of a discrepancy between the two amounts shall be determined by the amount written in words.

BID ALTERNATE #6 – Provide cost to deduct the "eye brow" canopies on the building except for the loading dock area.
S — 16,000 Total Lump Sum for Bid Alternate No. 6 (Numerical)
Total Lump Sum for Bid Alternate No. 6 (Amount written or typed in words)
Bidder shall insert the Lump Sum for Bid Alternate No. 6 above, in numerals and in words. In the event of a discrepancy between the two amounts shall be determined by the amount written in words.
BID ALTERNATE #7 – Provide cost to deduct trench drain, oil/water separator, and all associated piping and connections. \$
Total Lump Sum for Bid Alternate No. 7 (Amount written or typed in words) Bidder shall insert the Lump Sum for Bid Alternate No. 7 above, in numerals and in words. In the event of a
discrepancy between the two amounts shall be determined by the amount written in words. BID ALTERNATE #8 – Provide cost to deduct the cost for the installation of site lighting conduit. Base bid is for FPL to provide and contractor install the site lighting conduit. Refer to Sheets E002 and E100 for base bid pricing.
5 -21,000 Total Lump Sum for Bid Alternate No. 8 (Numerical)
Total Lump Sum for Bid Alternate No. 8 (Amount written or typed in words)
Bidder shall insert the Lump Sum for Bid Alternate No. 8 above, in numerals and in words. In the event of a discrepancy between the two amounts shall be determined by the amount written in words.
BID ALTERNATE #9 — Provide cost to deduct the materials and installation of the complete site lighting package, including site lighting fixtures, poles, circuits, conduit, and wiring. Refer to Sheets E002 and E100 for base bid pricing.
s -0.00
Total Lump Sum for Bid Alternate No. 9 (Numerical)
Total Lump Sum for Bid Alternate No. 9 (Amount written or typed in words)
Pidder shall insert the Lump Sum for Rid Alternate No. 9 above in numerals and in words. In the event of

discrepancy between the two amounts shall be determined by the amount written in words.

transformer. Base bid is for FPL to provide and contractor install the primary conduit. FPL will install the primary wires. \$\frac{-16000}{\text{Total Lump Sum for Bid Alternate No. 10 (Numerical)}}\$	ne ne
Total Lump Sum for Bid Alternate No. 10 (Amount written or typed in words)	
Bidder shall insert the Lump Sum for Bid Alternate No. 10 above, in numerals and in words. In the event of discrepancy between the two amounts shall be determined by the amount written in words.	а

Note: Offerors shall not include unit pricing for the removal and hauling of unsuitable soils in their base

bid or any bid alternate.

During the preparation of the Bid, the followin	g addenda, if any, were rec	eived:	
No.:1 Date Received:12/	15/22 No:4	Date Received:	01/09/23
No.: 2 Date Received: 12/	28/22 No.:5	Date Received: _	01/11/23
No.: 3 Date Received: 01	/03/23 No:	Date Received:	
The Undersigned hereby declares that no pointerested in this submitted Bid, as principals corporation, and the undersigned has careful requirements and specifications of the Bid Doc	erson or persons, firm, or s, and that this Bid is mad fully examined, is thorou	corporation, other than the under th	ndersigned are erson, firm, or
The Undersigned certifies that a full examina materials has been completed, and agrees to that any quantities shown herein are appropriately requirements specified in the Bid Documents.	furnish all necessary labor	, equipment and materials, fully	understanding
The Undersigned declares that the statements Bid is, in all respects, fair and made without co other agent or employee of the County, direct therefrom.	llusion or fraud, and that n	o member of the St. Johns Count	y Board, or any
CORPORATE/COMPANY		STO REPORT	
Full Legal Company, Name: DiMare Construc	tion Co	SEAL	. ^m .Q
m 1000 (100	W Frank DiMare, Presi	dent 1902	80
BV: II/1947 VIII/			
Signature of Authorized Representative	(Name & Title ty		O. C.
Signature of Authorized Representative Address: 3545 US 1 South, St Augustine FL 3	(Name & Title ty		initia.
	(Name & Title ty	ped or printed)	
Address: 3545 US 1 South, St Augustine FL 3	(Name & Title type) 2086 Fax No.: (904) 79	oed or printed)	ininir
Address: 3545 US 1 South, St Augustine FL 3 Telephone No.: (904) 797-3328	(Name & Title type 2086 Fax No.: (904) 79 entative: wfd@dimare.c	oed or printed)	ininin'
Address: 3545 US 1 South, St Augustine FL 3 Telephone No.: (904) 797-3328 Email Address for Authorized Company Repres	(Name & Title type 2086 Fax No.: (904) 79 entative: wfd@dimare.c	oed or printed)	
Address: 3545 US 1 South, St Augustine FL 3 Telephone No.: (904) 797-3328 Email Address for Authorized Company Repres	(Name & Title type 2086 Fax No.: (904) 79 entative: wfd@dimare.c	oed or printed)	innir's
Address: 3545 US 1 South, St Augustine FL 3 Telephone No.: (904) 797-3328 Email Address for Authorized Company Repres Federal I.D. Tax Number: 59-2221950 INDIVIDUAL Name:	(Name & Title type 2086 Fax No.: (904) 79 entative: wfd@dimare.c	oed or printed) 97-4341 com (If applicable)	innir's
Address: 3545 US 1 South, St Augustine FL 3 Telephone No.: (904) 797-3328 Email Address for Authorized Company Repres Federal I.D. Tax Number: 59-2221950 INDIVIDUAL	(Name & Title type 2086 Fax No.: (904) 79 entative: wfd@dimare.c	oed or printed) 97-4341 com (If applicable)	
Address: 3545 US 1 South, St Augustine FL 3 Telephone No.: (904) 797-3328 Email Address for Authorized Company Repres Federal I.D. Tax Number: 59-2221950 INDIVIDUAL Name:	(Name & Title type 2086 Fax No.: (904) 79 entative: wfd@dimare.compute 40 DUNS #:	ed or printed) 97-4341 (If applicable) (Title)	innir's
Address: 3545 US 1 South, St Augustine FL 3 Telephone No.: (904) 797-3328 Email Address for Authorized Company Repres Federal I.D. Tax Number: 59-2221950 INDIVIDUAL Name: (Signature)	(Name & Title type 2086 Fax No.: (904) 79 entative: wfd@dimare.c	ed or printed) 97-4341 (If applicable) (Title)	
Address: 3545 US 1 South, St Augustine FL 3 Telephone No.: (904) 797-3328 Email Address for Authorized Company Repres Federal I.D. Tax Number: 59-2221950 INDIVIDUAL Name: (Signature) Address:	(Name & Title type) 2086 Fax No.: (904) 79 entative: wfd@dimare.co DUNS #: (Name typed or printed) Fax No.:	oped or printed) 97-4341 com (If applicable) (Title)	

ATTACHMENT "A" ST. JOHNS COUNTY AFFIDAVIT

Bidder hereby issues the sworn statement below, which must be incorporated into the submitted Bid. This sworn statement shall be an affidavit in the following form, executed by an officer of the firm, association, or corporation submitting the Bid, and shall be sworn to before a person who is authorized by law to administer oaths.

STATE OF _	Florida		
COUNTY O	F St Johns		
The Under	signed authority,_\		("Affiant"), who being duly sworn, deposes and
	he/she is the onstruction Co	President	(Title) of the firm of (Full Legal Name of Bidder) submitting the attached Bid for the
		in the Rid Documents	for Bid No: 23-26; SHERIFF'S FLEET SERVICES AND SUPPLY FACILITY, in
	ounty, Florida.	in the blu bocuments	TOT DIG 140. 25-20, STENIT STEELT SERVICES AND SOFFET FACILITY, III
bidding firr bidding fir corporation any action	n, or corporation u m submitting a Bi n has either directly in restraint of free	inder the same or difform d in response to the y or indirectly entered competitive bidding i	id will be submitted in response to the above IFB from the Affiant, the erent name, and that such Bidder has no financial interest in any other above IFB. That neither the Affiant, his/her firm, association, nor into any agreement, participated in any collusion, nor otherwise taken n connection with this Bid. Furthermore, neither the Bidder nor any of ontract lettings in the State of Florida or any other state.
DATED this	Mare	February	20 <u>23</u>
Signature o	of Affiant		
W. Frank	DiMare, President		
Printed Na	me & Title of Affiar	nt	
DiMare (Construction Co		
Full Legal N	lame of Bidder		
day of Fe	ebruary , 20 <u>2</u>		y means of 🖾 physical presence or 🗆 online notarization, this
-3 (43)(11)	and in the		Notary Public State of Florida Notary Public State of Florida Notary Public State of Florida Frances E Murray My Commission Ht 084338 Expires Using/2025

BIDDER MUST EXECUTE AND ATTACH THIS AFFADAVIT TO SUBMITTED BID.

ATTACHMENT "B" CERTIFICATE AS TO CORPORATE PRINCIPAL

	he Secretary of the corporation named as Principal in the athorized Representative of Bidder) who signed the Bond(s) (Title) of said corporation; that I know his/her signature; [s] was duly signed, sealed, and attested to on behalf of said Signature of Secretary
	lified and acting personally, being duly sworn upon oath by ant states that he/she is authorized to execute the foregoing t. Johns County, Florida.
Subscribed and sworn to me on this <u>1</u> day of <u>February</u> of Bidder, who is <u>personally known</u> to me or has produced <u>and Number of I.D. produced:</u>	as identification. Typeas identification. Typeas identification. Type

(Attach Power of Attorney to original Bid Bond and Financial Statement of Surety Company)

ATTACHMENT "C" LICENSE / CERTIFICATION LIST

Bidder shall list all current licenses and certifications held by the firm and/or Key Personnel of the Bidder. Failure to demonstrate any required licenses or certifications which are stated as a minimum qualification, shall be grounds for disqualification and removal from further consideration. A copy of each license or associated document(s) shall be attached to this form and submitted with the Bid.

License Name	License #	Issuing Agency	Expiration Date
State of Florida Business License			
FL Certified General Contractor's License	CGC015116	Florida DBPR	8/31/2024
St Johns Co Local Tax Rcpt	1018196	St Johns County Tax Collector	9/30/2023

Ron DeSantis, Governor

Melanie S. Griffin, Secretary



STATE OF FLORIDA DEPARTMENT OF BUSINESS AND PROFESSIONAL REGULATION

CONSTRUCTION INDUSTRY LICENSING BOARD

THE GENERAL CONTRACTOR HEREIN IS CERTIFIED UNDER THE PROVISIONS OF CHAPTER 489, FLORIDA STATUTES

DIMARE, WILLIAM F

DIMARE CONSTRUCTION COMPANY 3545 US 1 S SI AUGUSTINE FL 32086-6492

LICENSE NUMBER: CGC015116

EXPIRATION DATE: AUGUST 31, 2024

Always verify licenses online at MyFloridaLicense.com



Do not alter this document in any form.

This is your license. It is unlawful for anyone other than the licensee to use this document.

This Receipt is issued pursuant to County ordinance 87-36

2022/2023 ST. JOHNS COUNTY LOCAL BUSINESS TAX RECEIPT

MUST BE DISPLAYED IN A CONSPICUOUS PLACE

Account

1018196

EXPIRES

September 30, 2023

Business Type

General Contractor (L)

Location

3545 US #1 South

St Augustine FL 32086

New Business Transfer

Business Name Dimare Construction

Owner Name

Dimare, William F.

Mailing Address 3545 US #1 South St. Augustine, FL 32086 ST. JOHNS COUNTY TAX COLLECTOR DENNIS W. HOLLINGSWORTH, CFC

Tax 18.00 **Penalty** 0.00 Cost 0.00 Total 18.00

This form becomes a receipt only when validated below

Paid by receipt(s) 2021-803091 on 08/23/22 for \$18.00

DENNIS W. HOLLINGSWORTH ST. JOHNS COUNTY TAX COLLECTOR

This receipt does not constitute a franchise, an agreement, permission or authority to perform the services or operate the business described herein when a franchise, an agreement, or other county commission, state or federal permission or authority is required by county, state or federal law.

ATTACHMENT "D" LIST OF PROPOSED SUB-CONTRACTORS / SUPPLIER LIST

Bidder shall submit any and all proposed sub-contractors and major material suppliers below for review/approval by the County. Bidder shall attach any and all licenses or certifications required for the proposed sub-contractor to perform the intended portion of the Work as stated below. All subcontractors and major materials suppliers are subject to approval of County.

Company Name	Division/Discipline	Primary Contact Name	Contact Number and Email Address
YOUNGS YOUNGS	CONCRETE		
YOUNGS	CONCRETE MASUURY		
NUCOR Progressive Gary Rodgers	WINDOWS		
Nucor	PEMB		
Progressive	HVAC		
Gary Rodgers Valono	HVAC PLUMBING ELECTRICAL		
Valono	ELECTRICAL		
		10.00	

ATTACHMENT "E" CONFLICT OF INTEREST DISCLOSURE FORM

Project (BID) Number/Description: Bid No: 23-26; SHERIFF'S FLEET SERVICES AND SUPPLY FACILITY

The term "conflict of interest" refers to situations in which financial or other considerations may adversely affect, or have the appearance of adversely affecting a Bidder's professional judgment in completing work for the benefit of St. Johns County ("County"). The bias such conflicts could conceivably impart may inappropriately affect the goals, processes, methods of analysis or outcomes desired by the County.

Contractors are expected to safeguard their ability to make objective, fair, and impartial decisions when performing work for the benefit of the County. Contractors, therefore must there avoid situations in which financial or other considerations may adversely affect, or have the appearance of adversely affecting the consultant's/contractor's professional judgement when completing work for the benefit of the County.

The mere appearance of a conflict may be as serious and potentially damaging as an actual distortion of goals, processes, methods of analysis or outcomes. Reports of conflicts based upon appearances can undermine public trust in ways that may not be adequately restored even when the mitigating facts of a situation are brought to light. Apparent conflicts, therefore, should be disclosed and evaluated with the same vigor as actual conflicts.

It is expressly understood that failure to disclose conflicts of interest as described herein may result in immediate disqualification from evaluation or immediate termination from work for the County.

Please	check the appropriate statemen	t:			
Χ	I hereby attest that the undersigned Bidder has no actual or potential conflict of interest due to any other clients, contracts, or property interests for completing work on the above referenced project.				
	The undersigned Bidder, by attachment to this form, submits information which may be a potential conflict of interest due to other clients, contracts or property interests for completing work on the above referenced project.				
	ral Name of Bidder: ized Representative(s):	DiMare Construction Co White Construction Co Signature	W Frank DiMare/President Print Name/Title		

ATTACHMENT "F" CONTRACTOR'S QUALIFICATIONS FORM

Bidder certifies, and has attached to the submitted Bid proof of current and valid licensure to perform the Work in the State of Florida and St. Johns County, and as specified in the Bid Documents. Any material misrepresentation, as determined by the County, shall result in disqualification.

By:	DiMare Construction Co	
	Full Legal Name of Bidder	2/01/2023
	Authorized Representative Signature	Date

Contractor's Project Experience

Bidder must be fully licensed to do business in the State of Florida and hold a current Certified General Contractor's license at the time the bid is due. Bidders must have successfully completed, as a Prime Contractor, at least three (3) projects, in the past six (6) years, of similar type, size, scope and dollar value to the project described herein.

	Contractor's Project Experience Details Project No. 1
Name of Project:	St Johns County Fire Station 19
Project Manager Name:	Keith Brown
Superintendent Name:	Jason McKay
Project Description:	
	Owner Information
Name:	St Johns County
Address:	500 San Sebastian View, St Augustine FL 32084
Contact Person:	
Telephone Number:	
	Engineer/Architect Information
Name:	
Address:	
Contact Person:	
Telephone Number:	
	Contract Dates

Contractor's Project Experience Details Project No. 1			
Started:			
Original Contractual Completion:			
Final Contractual Com	pletion:		
Actual Completion:			
		Contract Value	
Original Contract Valu	e:	\$3,371,700	
Final Contract Value:			
Value of Change Orde	rs to Date:		
Value of Outstanding	Claims to Date:		
	Вс	onding Company Information	
Name:			
Address:			
Contact Person:			
Telephone Number:			
	Ma	jor Subcontractor Information	
Name:			
Address:			
Contact Person:			
Telephone Number:			
Name:			
Address:			
Contact Person:			
Telephone Number:			
Name:			
Address:		·	
Contact Person:			
Telephone Number:			

Contractor's Project Experience Details Project No. 2			
Name of Project:	SJC Co	ombined Fire Station #5 & Sheriff's South Regional Command Center	
Project Manager Name:	Keith E	rown	
Superintendent Name:	Jason	МсКау	
Project Description:			
		Owner Information	
Name:	St Joh	ns County	
Address:	500 S	an Sebastian View, St Augustine FL 32084	
Contact Person:			
Telephone Number:			
Engineer/Architect Information			
Name:			
Address:			
Contact Person:			
Telephone Number:			
		Contract Dates	
Started:			
Original Contractual Comp	letion:		
Final Contractual Completi	on:		
Actual Completion:			
		Contract Value	
Original Contract Value:		\$6,449,700	
Final Contract Value:			
Value of Change Orders to Date:			
Value of Outstanding Clain	ns to Date:		
Bonding Compan		Bonding Company Information	
Name:			
Address:			
Contact Person:			
Telephone Number:			

	Contractor's Project Experience Details Project No. 2			
	Major Subcontractor Information			
Name:				
Address:				
Contact Person:				
Telephone Number:				
Name:				
Address:				
Contact Person:				
Telephone Number:				
Name:				
Address:				
Contact Person:				
Telephone Number:				

Contractor's Project Experience Details Project No. 3			
Name of Project:	St Johns	County Public Works	
Project Manager Name:	Frank Dif	Mare	
Superintendent Name:	Jason Mo	Кау	
Project Description:			
		Owner Information	
Name:	St Johns	s County	
Address:	500 San	Sebastian View. St Augustine FL 32084	
Contact Person:			
Telephone Number:			
	Engineer/Architect Information		
Name:			
Address:			
Contact Person:			
Telephone Number:			
Contract Dates			
Started:			
Original Contractual Completion:			
Final Contractual Completion:			
Actual Completion:			
		Contract Value	
Original Contract Value: \$		\$10,946,000	
Final Contract Value:			
Value of Change Orders to Date:			
Value of Outstanding Claims to Date:			
Bonding Company Information			
Name:			
Address:			
Contact Person:			
Telephone Number:			

	Contractor's Project Experience Details Project No. 3
	Major Subcontractor Information
Name:	
Address:	
Contact Person:	
Telephone Number:	
Name:	
Address:	
Contact Person:	
Telephone Number:	
Name:	
Address:	
Contact Person:	
Telephone Number:	

2/01/2023 Date

ATTACHMENT "G" DRUG-FREE WORKPLACE FORM

The undersigned firm, in accordance wit	Florida Statute 287	.087 hereby certifies that
---	---------------------	----------------------------

	DiMare Construction Co does:
	Name of Firm
1.	Publish a statement notifying employees that the unlawful manufacture, distribution, dispensing, possession or use of a controlled substance is prohibited in the workplace and specifying the actions that will be taken against employees for violations of such prohibition.
2.	Inform employees about the danger of drug abuse in the workplace, the business' policy of maintaining a drug-free workplace, any available drug counseling, rehabilitation, employee assistance programs and the penalties that may be imposed upon employees for drug abuse violations.
3.	Give each employee engaged in providing the contractual services that are described in St. Johns County's request for proposals to provide bond underwriter services a copy of the statement specified in paragraph 1.
4.	In the statement specified in paragraph 1, notify the employees that, as a condition of working on the contractual services described in paragraph 3, the employee will abide by the terms of the statement and will notify the employer of any conviction of, or plea of guilty or nolo contendere to, any violation of Florida Statute 893, as amended, or of any controlled substance law of the United States or any state, for a violation occurring in the workplace no later than five (5) days after such conviction or plea.
5.	Impose a sanction on, or require the satisfactory participation in a drug abuse assistance or rehabilitation program if such is available in the employee's community by, any employee who is so convicted.
6.	Consistent with applicable provisions with State or Federal law, rule, or regulation, make a good faith effort to continue to maintain a drug-free workplace through implementation of paragraphs 1 through 5.
As	the person authorized to sign this statement, I certify that this firm complies fully with the above requirements. Signature

ATTACHMENT "H" CLAIMS, LIENS, LITIGATION HISTORY

(Complete and Submit)

1.	Within the past 7 years, has your organization filed suit or a formal claim against a project owner (as a prime or subconsultant) or been sued by or had a formal claim filed by an owner, subconsultant or supplier resulting from a construction dispute? Yes No _ X If yes, please attach additional sheet(s) to include:
	Description of every action Captions of the Litigation or Arbitration
	Amount at issue: Name (s) of the attorneys representing all parties:
	Amount actually recovered, if any:
	Name(s) of the project owner(s)/manager(s) to include address and phone number:
2.	List all pending litigation and or arbitration.
	N/A
3.	List and explain <u>all litigation and arbitration</u> within the past seven (7) years - pending, resolved, dismissed, etc. Zui Fire Pit Claim Resolved
4.	Within the past 7 years, please list all <u>Liens</u> , including Federal, State and Local, which have been filed against your Company. List in detail the type of Lien, date, amount and current status of each Lien. NONE
5.	Have you ever abandoned a job, been terminated or had a performance/surety bond called to complete a job?
	Yes NoX If yes, please explain in detail:

6.	For all claims filed against your company within the past five (5) years, have all been resolved satisfactorily with final judgment in favor of your company within 90 days of the date the judgment became final? Yes X No_ If no, please explain why?
7.	List the status of all pending claims currently filed against your company: No Construction Claims
Liquid	lated Damages
1.	Has a project owner ever withheld retainage, issued liquidated damages or made a claim against any Performance and Payment Bonds? Yes X No If yes, please explain in detail: Airport Authority charged liquidated damages due to delays on hangar during COVID crisis

(Use additional or supplemental pages as needed)

ATTACHMENT "I" E-VERIFY AFFIDAVIT

STATE OFF	Florida	
COUNTY OF _S	St Johns	
I, <u>W</u> DiMare Const	V Frank DiMare truction Co("Bidder") hereby sw	("Affiant"), being duly authorized by and on behalf of ears or affirms as follows:
(IIRIRA),		llegal Immigration Reform and Immigrant Responsibility Act of 1996 e United States Department of Homeland Security, through which nt eligibility of their employees.
F.S., Bido eligibility or provid	der shall utilize the U.S. Department of of all new employees hired by the Bidd ding services pursuant to the Agreemer	(hereinafter "Agreement"), in accordance with section 448.095, of Homeland Security's E-Verify system to verify the employment der and shall expressly require any subcontractors performing work at to likewise utilize the U.S. Department of Homeland Security's E-cy of all new employees hired by the subcontractor.
	hall comply with all applicable provisio ation to comply with section 448.095, I	ns of section 448.095, F.S., and will incorporate in all subcontracts F.S.
failure to authorize Johns Co understa	o ensure that all employees and sul ed to work in the United States and the ounty may immediately terminate the A	comply with all applicable provisions of section 448.095, F.S. or its ocontractors performing work under the Agreement are legally State of Florida constitute a breach of the Agreement for which St. greement without notice and without penalty. The Bidder further h termination, Bidder shall be liable to the St. Johns County for any from Bidder's breach.
DATED this	day of February Geografiant	
W Frank DiMa Printed Name	re, President & Title of Affiant	
Dimare Const		
	, 20 <u>23</u> , by Affiant, who is personally	Notary Public My Commission Expired My Commission HH 084338 Expires 05/08/2025

ATTACHMENT "J" LOCAL PREFERENCE

Any Bidder that meets the criteria of a Local Business, in accordance with Section 16.3 of the SJC Purchasing Policy, must complete and sign this form to indicate their qualification to receive local preference. All required documentation to demonstrate that the Bidder meets all qualification criteria as a local business must be included in the submitted Bid.

In order to qualify for local preference Respondent must provide sufficient documentation to demonstrate:

- A physical, brick and mortar place of business located within the geographic boundaries of St. Johns County, with a valid mailing address, in an area zoned for the conduct of such business, from which the Supplier has operated or performed business on a day-to-day basis that is substantially similar to those specified in the solicitation for a period of at least one (1) calendar year prior to the issuance of the solicitation. No PO Boxes shall be accepted.
- Local address above must be registered as the Supplier's principal place of business with the Divisions of Corporations Florida Department of State for at least one (1) calendar year prior to the issuance of this BID.
- Submit current and valid Local Business Tax Receipt, and must have Local Business Tax Receipts issued by the St. Johns County Tax Collector from at least one (1) calendar year prior to issuance of this BID.
- Must qualify as a local business as shown above AND self-perform a minimum of fifty percent (50%) of all services
 under the awarded Contract, or must have a minimum of fifty percent (50%) of all services performed by
 qualified local businesses as sub-contractors or sub-consultants.

If qualifying for local preference through the use of qualified local sub-contractors, Bidder must submit all required documentation to demonstrate the above requirements of all proposed sub-contractors and sub-consultants for local preference consideration with the submitted proposal.

VE0

Bidder is a Local Business as defined in Section 16.3, SJC Purchasing Policy	123
Bidder is <u>not</u> a Local Business as defined in Section 16.3, SJC Purchasing Policy	
While lave	
Signature – Authorized Respondent Representative	
W Frank DiMare, President	
Printed Name & Title	
2/01/2023	
Date of Signature	

This Receipt is issued pursuant to County ordinance 87-36

2022/2023 ST. JOHNS COUNTY LOCAL BUSINESS TAX RECEIPT

MUST BE DISPLAYED IN A CONSPICUOUS PLACE

Account 1018196

EXPIRES September 30, 2023

Business Type

General Contractor (L)

Location

3545 US #1 South

St Augustine FL 32086

New Business Transfer

Business Name Dimare Construction

Owner Name

Dimare, William F.

Mailing

3545 US #1 South

Address

St. Augustine, FL 32086



Tax 18.00 Penalty 0.00 Cost 0.00 Total 18.00

DENNIS W. HOLLINGSWORTH ST. JOHNS COUNTY TAX COLLECTOR

This receipt does not constitute a franchise, an agreement, permission or authority to perform the services or operate the business described herein when a franchise, an agreement, or other county commission, state or federal permission or authority is required by county, state or federal law.

This form becomes a receipt only when validated below

Paid by receipt(s) 2021-803091 on 08/23/22 for \$18.00

BID BOND

STATE	OFFlorida					
COUNT	Y OF St. Joh	ns				
		BY THESE PRESENT			are Construction	(Full
Legal N	ame of Bidde	er) as Principal, at	tions			ourselves, our heirs,
(Addre	ss) and Amer	ica Insurance Corpo	ration	_as Surety, hereby	hold and firmly bind	ourselves, our heirs,
				-	y, by these presents, on Five Percent of	
	(\$ 5 %		ney of the United		.e, or Tive Percent of	Amount Did
			,			
WHERE	AS, the Princ	ipal has submitted	a Bid for Bid No:	23-26; SHERIFF'S FLI	EET SERVICES AND SU	PPLY FACILITY
dated_	January 18	, 202 3	:			
(a)	enter into a to Principal or Sureties,	written Contract w for signature, in acc as may be required	vith the County v cordance with th d, for the faithfu	within ten (10) busing ne Bid Documents, ar Il performance and p	f the opening of Bids b ess days after prescrib nd give Bond with goo proper fulfillment of so n in full force and effec	ed forms are provided d and sufficient Surety uch Contract, then the
(b)	and give su amounts: 1) in the Princi to perform	ch Bond within the the amount of this pal's Bid and such I the work covered	e time specified bond as hereina arger amount fo by said bid incl	, the Principal shall bove set forth, of 2) t r which the Owner m	ed, or the failure to er pay the County the I the difference betwee nay in good faith contr tive costs to effect su force and effect.	esser of the following In the amount specified act with another party
	NESS WHERE				instrument under the	
					to authority of its gove	,

PRINCIPAL:

Full Legal Name of Principal	NOING
1.1/1	SO SPORA
DiMare Construction	WHI OSFALM
Signature of Authorized Officer	1982
	70.0
WERN IN TURANT	OF THE ORING
W FRANK DIMANE Printed Name & Title of Signing Officer	A CHANGE
Printed Name & Title of Signing Officer	
3545 US 1 South	
Mailing Address	•
St. Augustine, Florida 32086	-
City, State, Zip Code	
Email Address of Signing Officer	-
SURETY:	
Salar De Community Salations America I	
Swiss Re Corporate Solutions America I	nsurance Corporation
	nsurance Corporation
Swiss Re Corporate Solutions America I Full Legal Name of Surety	nsurance Corporation
Full Legal Name of Surety	.mes C. Congelio,
Full Legal Name of Surety Signature of Authorized Surety Agent Ja	- ımes C. Congelio, . Resident Agent
Full Legal Name of Surety Signature of Authorized Surety Agent Ja 3111 W Dr. Martin Luther King Jr Blvd.,	- ımes C. Congelio, . Resident Agent
Full Legal Name of Surety Signature of Authorized Surety Agent Ja	- ımes C. Congelio, . Resident Agent
Full Legal Name of Surety Signature of Authorized Surety Agent Ja Salah Br. Martin Luther King Jr Blvd.,	- ımes C. Congelio, . Resident Agent
Full Legal Name of Surety Signature of Authorized Surety Agent Ja 3111 W Dr. Martin Luther King Jr Blvd., S Mailing Address of Local Agency Tampa, Florida 33607	- ımes C. Congelio, . Resident Agent
Full Legal Name of Surety Signature of Authorized Surety Agent Ja 3111 W Dr. Martin Luther King Jr Blvd., S Mailing Address of Local Agency	- ımes C. Congelio, . Resident Agent
Full Legal Name of Surety Signature of Authorized Surety Agent Ja 3111 W Dr. Martin Luther King Jr Blvd., S Mailing Address of Local Agency Tampa, Florida 33607	- ımes C. Congelio, . Resident Agent
Full Legal Name of Surety Signature of Authorized Surety Agent Ja 3111 W Dr. Martin Luther King Jr Blvd., S Mailing Address of Local Agency Tampa, Florida 33607 City, State, Zip Code	- ımes C. Congelio, . Resident Agent
Full Legal Name of Surety Signature of Authorized Surety Agent Ja 3111 W Dr. Martin Luther King Jr Blvd., 3 Mailing Address of Local Agency Tampa, Florida 33607 City, State, Zip Code Jcongelio@sspins.com	- ımes C. Congelio, . Resident Agent
Full Legal Name of Surety Signature of Authorized Surety Agent Ja 3111 W Dr. Martin Luther King Jr Blvd., 3 Mailing Address of Local Agency Tampa, Florida 33607 City, State, Zip Code Jcongelio@sspins.com	- ımes C. Congelio, . Resident Agent

SWISS RE CORPORATE SOLUTIONS

SWISS RE CORPORATE SOLUTIONS AMERICA INSURANCE CORPORATION ("SRCSAIC") SWISS RE CORPORATE SOLUTIONS PREMIER INSURANCE CORPORATION ("SRCSPIC") WESTPORT INSURANCE CORPORATION ("WIC")

GENERAL POWER OF ATTORNEY

KNOW ALL MEN BY THESE PRESENTS, THAT SRCSAIC, a corporation duly organized and existing under laws of the State of Missouri, and having its principal office in the City of Kansas City, Missouri, and SRCSPIC, a corporation organized and existing under the laws of the State of Missouri and having its principal office in the City of Kansas City, Missouri, and WIC, organized under the laws of the State of Missouri, and having its principal office in the City of Kansas City, Missouri, each does hereby make, constitute and appoint:

JAMES CONGELIO and JAMES N. CONGELIO JOINTLY OR SEVERALLY Its true and lawful Attorney(s)-in-Fact, to make, execute, seal and deliver, for and on its behalf and as its act and deed, bonds or other writings obligatory in the nature of a bond on behalf of each of said Companies, as surety, on contracts of suretyship as are or may be required or permitted by law, regulation, contract or otherwise, provided that no bond or undertaking or contract or suretyship executed under this authority shall exceed the amount of: TWO HUNDRED MILLION (\$200,000,000.00) DOLLARS This Power of Attorney is granted and is signed by facsimile under and by the authority of the following Resolutions adopted by the Boards of Directors of both SRCSAIC and SRCSPIC at meetings duly called and held on the 18th of November 2021 and WIC by written consent of its Executive Committee dated July 18, 2011. "RESOLVED, that any two of the President, any Managing Director, any Senior Vice President, any Vice President, the Secretary or any Assistant Secretary be, and each or any of them hereby is, authorized to execute a Power of Attorney qualifying the attorney named in the given Power of Attorney to execute on behalf of the Corporation bonds, undertakings and all contracts of surety, and that each or any of them hereby is authorized to attest to the execution of any such Power of Attorney and to attach therein the seal of the Corporation; and it is FURTHER RESOLVED, that the signature of such officers and the seal of the Corporation may be affixed to any such Power of Attorney or to any certificate relating thereto by facsimile, and any such Power of Attorney or certificate bearing such facsimile signatures or facsimile seal shall be building upon the Corporation when so affixed and in the future with regard to any bond, undertaking or contract of surety to which it is attached." Erik Janssens, Senior Vice President of SRCSAIC & Senior Vice President of SRCSPIC & Senior Vice President of WIC Gerald Jagrowski, Vice President of SRCSAIC & Vice President of SRCSPIC & Vice President of WIC IN WITNESS WHEREOF, SRCSAIC, SRCSPIC, and WIC have caused their official seals to be hereunto affixed, and these presents to be signed by their authorized officers this 10 day of NOVEMBER , 20 22 Swiss Re Corporate Solutions America Insurance Corporation State of Illinois Swiss Re Corporate Solutions Premier Insurance Corporation SS County of Cook Westport Insurance Corporation On this 10 day of NOVEMBER, 20 22, before me, a Notary Public personally appeared Erik Janssens, Senior Vice President of SRCSAIC and Senior Vice President of SRCSAIC and Vice President SPCSPIC and Vice President of WIC, personally known to me, who being by me duly sworn, acknowledged that they signed the above Power of Attorney as officers of and acknowledged said instrument to be the voluntary act and deed of their respective companies. OFFICIAL SEAL CHRISTINA MANISCO HOTARY PUBLIC, STATE OF BLINOSS by Commission Expires March 28, 552

I, Jeffrey Goldberg, the duly elected Senior Vice President and Assistant Secretary of SRCSAIC and SRCSPIC and WIC, do hereby certify that the above and foregoing is a true and correct copy of a Power of Attorney given by said SRCSAIC and SRCSPIC and WIC, which is still in full force and effect.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, I have set my hand and affixed the scals of the Companies this 18th day of January

Jeffrey Goldberg, Senior Vice President & Assistant Secretary of SRCSAIC and SRCSPIC and WIC

The state of the s

Manies Manies



St. Johns County Board of County Commissioners

Purchasing Division

ADDENDUM #1

December 15, 2022

To:

Prospective Bidders

From:

St. Johns County Purchasing Division

Subject:

23-26 Sheriff's Fleet Services and Supply

Addendum #1 is issued to provide additional information/clarification to Respondents and is hereby incorporated into the Bid Documents. Each Respondent will ascertain before submitting a Proposal that he/she has received all Addenda, and return an original copy of this signed Addendum with their submitted proposal as provided in the Bid Documents.

Questions and Answers:

1. In regards to the referenced project, do you have an estimated budget for this?

Answer: The estimated project budget is \$5,500,000. This is inclusive of all design, construction, and soft costs.

2. The bid manual indicates a FL general contractors license as the license required for the project however Florida has Commercial Builders License that allow licensees to build up to 3 stories on commercial buildings and since this is a single story please confirm a Commercial Builders license is acceptable as well?

Answer: The contractor must hold a current Florida General Contractor license.

Please address the following:

Specifications Table of Contents: The following sections are listed in TOC but not issued: 01010, 055000, 057300, 107313, 220501, 220719, 221005, 221006, 223000, 224000, 230510, 233100, 233700, 238127, 260050, 260533.13, 260533.16, 260553, 260583, 262516, 262816.16, 265100, 265600, 270526, 270528, 270544, 271500, 312000.

Ref. Specifications Table of Contents: The following sections were issued but not listed in TOC: 01200, 078413, 081816.13, 220513, 220517, 220518, 220519, 220523, 220529, 220553, 221116, 221119, 221123, 221316, 221319, 221323, 221513, 221519, 223200, 223300, 223400, 224100, 224216.13, 224216.16, 224500, 224716, 230513, 230529, 230548, 230553, 230719, 231123, 232300, 233113, 233713, 233723, 238126, 260000, 260533, 260534, 262416, 262816, 264100, 264313, 265113, 312100.

Answer: Please see attachments/exhibits below.

Attachments/Exhibits:

The following documents have been added and/or revised and incorporated via this addendum:

- 1. Exhibit C Addendum Narrative and Revisions to Spec Book
- 2. Exhibit D Revised Sheet Index and Architectural Drawings
- 3. Exhibit E Revised Electrical, Mechanical, and Plumbing Drawings

THE PROPOSAL DUE DATE REMAINS January 11, 2022 AT 2:00 PM EST

Respondent/Acknowledgment

Signature and Date

W Frank DiMare/President

Printed Name/Title

DiMare Construction Co

Company Name (Print)



St. Johns County Board of County Commissioners

Purchasing Division

ADDENDUM #2

December 28, 2022

To: Prospective Bidders

From: St. Johns County Purchasing Division
Subject: 23-26 Sheriff's Fleet Services and Supply

Addendum #2 is issued to provide additional information/clarification to Respondents and is hereby incorporated into the Bid Documents. Each Respondent will ascertain before submitting a Proposal that he/she has received all Addenda, and return an original copy of this signed Addendum with their submitted proposal as provided in the Bid Documents.

Questions and Answers:

 Please provide drawings indicating requirements for mechanical, plumbing and electrical scopes for Bid Alternate #1 – Additional Service Bay.

Answer: These drawings will be provided in a future Bid Addendum.

Ref. Civil Drawing 6 of 17: Please provide sectional detail for millings parking area.

Answer: The millings parking are sectional detail will be provided in a future Bid Addendum.

- 3. Ref. Civil Drawing 6 of 17:
 - a. Please provide detail for SD39 Header Curb.
 - b. Is the fence that is light gray line along the east property line existing to remain? Is location of new fence only where the fence line is shown in **bold**?
 - c. S08 is noted at light gray fence line along east side of millings parking area. Please clarify if this is new fence or existing to remain.

Answer:

- a. Please see Exhibit F Construction Details (sheet 11).
- b. All proposed fencing is shown in bold. Existing fence is shown in the lighter grey.
- c. The existing light grey fence noted as S08 can continue to be used, the client would like to save any fence that can be reused, and black slats inserted into the existing chain link fence for privacy. Barbed wire may have to be added if not already present.
- 4. Please clarify who is responsible for impact, tap and meter fees.

Answer: Please see Attachment K.

5. Ref. P201, Addendum #1: Please provide model numbers for FD-2 and UR-1A.

Answer: These model numbers will be provided in a future Bid Addendum.

6. Ref. E004, Addendum #1 & E100, Addendum #1: Please provide circuit size from Panel A to Guardhouse.

Answer: This circuit size will be provided in a future Bid Addendum.

Ref. E401, Note 1 & Spec Section 012300 Alternates: Note 1 on E401 states that lightning protection is an
add alternate but is not listed in the Alternates spec section. Please clarify if lightning protection is to be
part of the Base Bid or an add alternate.

Answer: This clarification will be provided in a future Bid Addendum.

8. Ref. A640 & Spec Section 087100, Addendum #1: Please clarify which doors have electrified hardware, access controls and auto operators. We did not see electrified hardware, access controls or auto operators listed in any of the Hardware Groups.

Answer: This clarification will be provided in a future Bid Addendum.

9. Ref. G003, Topo Survey 4 of 17 & Demo Drawing 5 of 17: There appears to be some discrepancy between the Google Earth view on G003 and the Survey and Demo Drawings. Can a site visit be arranged?

Answer: Scheduling a site visit for prospective bidders is in the works. Purchasing will provide an invitation to the site visit to all prospective bidders.

10. Is an allowance for the replacement of unsuitable soils to be included?

Answer: Replacement of unsuitable soils is to be included in the lump sum bid price.

11. Is a distributed antennae system to be included?

Answer: This will be answered in a future Bid Addendum.

12. Alternate #3 calls for a price for small missile exterior glazing. Is the base price exterior glazing to be nonimpact, regular impact (Level D), or Level E?

Answer: This will be answered in a future Bid Addendum.

13. Please provide hardware schedule listing specific hardware parts.

Answer: This will be provided in a future Bid Addendum.

14. Please provide manufacturer and model for sliding doors 150 & 151.

Answer: This will be addressed in a future Bid Addendum.

15. Door 130B is listed on the door schedule as Type F1 (no side lite). There is a side lite shown on the plans. Which is correct?

Answer: This will be clarified in a future Bid Addendum.

16. Doors 130A & 130E are listed on the door schedule as Type F3 (side lite). No side lite is shown on the plans. Which is correct?

Answer: This will be clarified in a future Bid Addendum.

17. Which hardware set is door 118 to receive?

Answer: This will be clarified in a future Bid Addendum.

18. Automatic operators are mentioned in the storefront specifications. Is door 100 to receive automatic operators on both leaves?

Answer: This will be clarified in a future Bid Addendum.

19. Due to their height, SF1, SF2, SF3, & SF4 need to be Aluminum Curtainwall. Is it acceptable for SF5, SF6, SF7, SF8, & SF9 to be storefront? Or does all framing need to match?

Answer: This will be clarified in a future Bid Addendum.

20. Section 084113 Aluminum Framed Entrance and Storefronts section 2.9/A calls for a 4 coat fluoropolymer finish. This is quite rare and generally reserved for top-coating bright colors. Not sure that it is even available from the specified vendors. It would be a premium cost if available. Please confirm if a specific color has been selected. Are anodized or 2 coat fluoropolymer finishes acceptable?

Answer: This will be clarified in a future Bid Addendum.

21. Is the intent for the roof system to be a metal building standing seam roof system with batt insulation per spec sections 072100 and 133419 or a standing seam metal roof system over rigid insulation on a metal deck, as is described in the plan details? If it is a standing seam metal roof system, please provide specifications. Is a distributed antennae system to be included?

Answer: This will be clarified in a future Bid Addendum.

Attachments/Exhibits:

The following documents have been added and/or revised and incorporated via this addendum:

- 1. Exhibit F Addendum #2 Revised Plans
- 2. Attachment K Pre-Bid Meeting Notes

THE PROPOSAL DUE DATE REMAINS January 11, 2022 AT 2:00 PM EST

Respondent Acknowledgment

Signature and Date

W Frank DiMare/President

Printed Name/Title

DiMare Construction Co

Company Name (Print)



St. Johns County Board of County Commissioners

Purchasing Division

ADDENDUM #3

January 3, 2023

To: Prospective Bidders

From: St. Johns County Purchasing Division

Subject: Bid No: 23-26; Sheriff's Fleet Services and Supply

This Addendum #3 is issued for further Bidders' information and is hereby incorporated into the Bid Documents. Each Bidder must incorporate any and all revisions, clarifications, and/or supplemental information provided in all issued addenda with the submitted Bid. Bidders must submit a copy of each signed addendum with their submitted Bid as provided in the Bid Documents.

Revisions/Clarifications:

The County provides the following revisions and/or clarifications to be incorporated into the Documents:

- 1. Bid Due Date has been extended to January 18, 2023 by 2:00 PM EST.
- A Non-Mandatory Site Visit has been scheduled for January 9, 2023 at 9:00 AM EST located at 911 Law Enforcement Way, St. Augustine, FL 32092. Attendance at the Site Visit is optional but highly recommended.
- 3. Deadline for submitting questions has been extended to January 9, 2023 by 3:00 PM EST.

SUBMITTAL DEADLINE FOR BIDS HAS BEEN EXTENDED TO: WEDNESDAY, JANUARY 18, 2023 AT 2:00 PM EST

Bidder Agknowledgment

Signature

W Frank DiMare/President

Printed Name/Title

DiMare Construction Co

Respondent Company Name

END OF ADDENDUM NO. 3



St. Johns County Board of County Commissioners

Purchasing Division

ADDENDUM #4

January 9, 2023

To: Prospective Bidders

From: St. Johns County Purchasing Division

Subject: Bid No: 23-26; Sheriff's Fleet Services and Supply

Addendum #4 is issued for further Bidders' information and is hereby incorporated into the Bid Documents. Each Bidder must incorporate any and all revisions, clarifications, and/or supplemental information provided in all issued addenda with their submitted Bid. Bidders must submit a copy of each signed addendum with their submitted Bid as provided in the Bid Documents.

Questions and Answers:

Please refer to Exhibit G - Combined Q&A and Plan Revisions

Attachments/Exhibits:

The following documents have been added and/or revised and incorporated via this addendum:

- 1. Official County Bid Form (Revised 1-9-2023)
- 2. Exhibit G Combined Q&A and Plan Revisions

Revisions/Clarifications:

The County provides the following revisions and/or clarifications to be incorporated into the Documents:

- (Clarification) Reference E401, Note 1 & Spec Section 012300 Alternates: Note 1 The county does not require lightning protection on this facility. Offerors shall not include lighting protection as part of their base bid or any alternate bid.
- (Revision) Change carpet selection for CPT-1 to: Manufacturer Interface, Style Common Theme Collection CT112, Color - 104352 Steel, Size - 50 CM x 50 CM.
- (Revision) Remove any flooring transitions between the LVT and CPT. The two products transition better butted together without transitions. Transitions will still be required at other locations as identified in the plans. See attached (Exhibit G).
- (Revision) CPT-2 and CPT-3 are not used and have been deleted from the finish schedule. See attached (Exhibit G).
- (Addition) Bid Alternate #7 Provide cost to deduct trench drain, oil/water separator, and all associated piping and connections.
- 6. (Addition) Unit Price for Removal and Hauling of unsuitable maternal (Bid Form)

SUBMITTAL DEADLINE REMAINS UNCHANGED: WEDNESDAY, JANUARY 18, 2023 AT 2:00 PM EST

Bidder Acknowledgment

Signature

W Frank DiMare/President

Printed Name/Title

DiMare Construction Co

Respondent Company Name

END OF ADDENDUM NO. 4



St. Johns County Board of County Commissioners

Purchasing Division

ADDENDUM #5

January 11, 2023

To: Prospective Bidders

From: St. Johns County Purchasing Division

Subject: Bid No: 23-26; Sheriff's Fleet Services and Supply

Addendum #5 is issued for further Bidders' information and is hereby incorporated into the Bid Documents. Each Bidder must incorporate any and all revisions, clarifications, and/or supplemental information provided in all issued addenda with their submitted Bid. Bidders must submit a copy of each signed addendum with their submitted Bid as provided in the Bid Documents.

Attachments/Exhibits:

The following documents have been added and/or revised and incorporated via this addendum:

- 1. Official County Bid Form (Revised 1-11-2023)
- 2. Exhibit H Pond Excavation Cut Analysis
- 3. Exhibit I Building Equipment Plan
- Exhibit J Sheet Index (Revised 1-10-2023)

Revisions/Clarifications:

The County provides the following revisions and/or clarifications to be incorporated into the Documents:

- 1. (Addition) Official County Bid Form. Bid Alternate #8 Provide cost to deduct the base bid installation of site lighting conduit. Conduit to be supplied by FPL.
- (Clarification) The original Drawing Sheet E401 was a Roof Plan indicating the requirements for the lightning protection system. The add alternate for lightning protection has been deleted and is no longer part of the scope of this project. Sheet E401 was revised by Bid Addendum #4 to illustrate the alternate for the additional fleet service area.
- 3. (Revision) Drawing Sheet A402 Equipment list is deleted from Sheet A402. All equipment previously shown on the equipment list, except the vehicle lift, shall be owner provided, owner installed. The vehicle lift shall be owner provided, contractor installed. All hose reel equipment is also deleted (oil, air, etc), except the electrical hose reels (identified in the electrical plans). See added notation showing "future" location for owner provided, owner installed equipment.

SUBMITTAL DEADLINE REMAINS UNCHANGED: WEDNESDAY, JANUARY 18, 2023 AT 2:00 PM EST

Bidder Acknowledgment

Signature

W Frank DiMare/President

Printed Name/Title

DiMare Construction Co

Respondent Company Name

END OF ADDENDUM NO. 5



St. Johns County Board of County Commissioners

Purchasing Division

ADDENDUM #6

January 13, 2023

To: Prospective Bidders

From: St. Johns County Purchasing Division

Subject: Bid No: 23-26; Sheriff's Fleet Services and Supply

This Addendum #6 is issued for further Bidders' information and is hereby incorporated into the Bid Documents. Each Bidder must incorporate any and all revisions, clarifications, and/or supplemental information provided in all issued addenda with the submitted Bid. Bidders must submit a copy of each signed addendum with their submitted Bid as provided in the Bid Documents.

Revisions/Clarifications:

The County provides the following revisions and/or clarifications to be incorporated into the Documents:

THE SUBMITTAL DEADLINE FOR BIDS HAS BEEN EXTENDED TO: WEDNESDAY, FEBRUARY 1, 2023 AT 2:00 PM EST

Bidder Acknowledgment

Signature

W Frank DiMare/President

Printed Name/Title

DiMare Construction Co

Respondent Company Name

END OF ADDENDUM NO. 6



St. Johns County Board of County Commissioners

Purchasing Division

ADDENDUM #7

January 25, 2023

To: Prospective Bidders

From: St. Johns County Purchasing Division

Subject: Bid No: 23-26; Sheriff's Fleet Services and Supply

Addendum #7 is issued for further Bidders' information and is hereby incorporated into the Bid Documents. Each Bidder must incorporate any and all revisions, clarifications, and/or supplemental information provided in all issued addenda with their submitted Bid. Bidders must submit a copy of each signed addendum with their submitted Bid as provided in the Bid Documents.

Questions and Answers:

Question 1: Is Fire Alarm System required?

Answer 1: No, a fire alarm system is not required.

Question 2: Ref. Specification Sections 221513 & 221519: Please clarify if these specification sections for air piping and air compressor are applicable to this project. We could not locate them on the drawings. Answer 2: These are for the future Owner purchase equipment. Please refer to Sheet A402.

Question 3: Ref. Specification Section 223200: Please clarify if this specification section for water filtration system is applicable to this project. We could not locate on the drawings.

Answer 3: Water filtration system is no longer required. This section has been deleted from the specification.

Question 4: Ref. Specification Section 231123: Please clarify if this specification section for natural gas piping is applicable to this project. We could not locate on the drawings.

Answer 4: Natural gas is no longer required for this project. The section has been deleted.

Question 5: It has been brought to my attention by our HVAC/Mechanical subcontractors about the disadvantage of having the refrigerant lines run underground. Please refer to Page 7 in the attachment. On Page 7, right-hand column, just above Figure 1, it states; "It is advisable to avoid running refrigerant lines underground whenever possible. If it is absolutely necessary to run refrigerant lines underground, they must be a maximum of 15 feet and must be run in 6" PVC conduit." The subcontractors bidding this work cannot warranty the proposed distance as noted on the plans and they are concerned about the efficiency of the overall system working correctly.

Answer 5: Below grade refrigerant line installation is common practice. Refrigerant lines installed underground shall be installed in 6" pvc conduit, wrapped for protection in pulling through conduit, and have no more than two 45 degree bends. Warranty shall be maintained.

Revisions/Clarifications:

The County provides the following revisions and/or clarifications to be incorporated into the Documents:

- (Delete/Replace) Section 012300 ALTERNATES in its entirety and REPLACE with the REVISED Section 012300 – ALTERNATES below. Please also reference Official County Bid Form below. Bid Alternate #8 (revised), #9 (added), and 10 (added).
- (Delete) TOC "TABLE OF CONTENTS" in its entirety and REPLACE with the REVISED TOC "TABLE OF CONTENTS below.
- (Delete/Replace) Section 230510 GENERAL MECHANICAL REQUIREMENTS in its entirety and REPLACE with REVISED 230510 – GENERAL MECHANICAL REQUIREMENTS below.
- 4. (Delete) Section 231123 FACILITY NATURAL GAS PIPING in its entirety
- 5. (Delete) Section 223200 DOMESTIC WATER FILTRATION EQUIPMENT in its entirety.
- (Delete/Replace) Section 238126 SPLIT SYSTEM AIR CONDITIONERS in its entirety and REPLACE with REVISED 238126 – SPLIT SYSTEM AIR CONDITIONERS below.
- 7. (Clarification) Goodman is an acceptable manufacturer of HVAC equipment. Please see SECTION 238126 below.

3.4 STARTUP SERVICE

- A. Engage a factory-authorized service representative to perform startup service.
 - Complete installation and startup checks according to manufacturer's written instructions.

3.5 DEMONSTRATION

A. Engage a factory-authorized service representative to train Owner's maintenance personnel to adjust, operate, and maintain units.

END OF SECTION 238126

SUBMITTAL DEADLINE REMAINS UNCHANGED: WEDNESDAY, FEBRUARY 1, 2023 AT 2:00 PM EST

Bidder Acknowledgment

ignature

W Frank DiMare/President

Printed Name/Title

DiMare Construction Co

Respondent Company Name

END OF ADDENDUM NO. 7



CERTIFICATE OF LIABILITY INSURANCE

DATE (MM/DD/YYYY) 01/04/2023

THIS CERTIFICATE IS ISSUED AS A MATTER OF INFORMATION ONLY AND CONFERS NO RIGHTS UPON THE CERTIFICATE HOLDER. THIS CERTIFICATE DOES NOT AFFIRMATIVELY OR NEGATIVELY AMEND, EXTEND OR ALTER THE COVERAGE AFFORDED BY THE POLICIES BELOW. THIS CERTIFICATE OF INSURANCE DOES NOT CONSTITUTE A CONTRACT BETWEEN THE ISSUING INSURER(S). AUTHORIZED

REPRESENTATIVE OR PRODUCER, AND THE CERTIFICATE HOLDER. IMPORTANT: If the certificate holder is an ADDITIONAL INSURED, the policy(les) must have ADDITIONAL INSURED provisions or be endorsed. If SUBROGATION IS WAIVED, subject to the terms and conditions of the policy, certain policies may require an endorsement. A statement on this certificate does not confer rights to the certificate holder in lieu of such endorsement(s). CONTACT NAME: Taryn Sickler (A/C, No): Herbie Wiles Insurance (904) 829-2201 (904) 829-2020 (A/C, No. Ext); tsickler@herblewiles.com 400 N Ponce de Leon Blvd ADDRESS: NAIC# INSURER(S) AFFORDING COVERAGE TRAVELERS COMPANIES INC St. Augustine FL 32084 INSURER A: INSURED INSURER B DiMare Construction Co INSURER C 3545 US Hwy 1 S INSURER D INSURER E FL 32086-6345 St Augustine INSURER F 22-23 Llab V 2.0 **CERTIFICATE NUMBER: REVISION NUMBER: COVERAGES** THIS IS TO CERTIFY THAT THE POLICIES OF INSURANCE LISTED BELOW HAVE BEEN ISSUED TO THE INSURED NAMED ABOVE FOR THE POLICY PERIOD INDICATED, NOTWITHSTANDING ANY REQUIREMENT, TERM OR CONDITION OF ANY CONTRACT OR OTHER DOCUMENT WITH RESPECT TO WHICH THIS CERTIFICATE MAY BE ISSUED OR MAY PERTAIN. THE INSURANCE AFFORDED BY THE POLICIES DESCRIBED HEREIN IS SUBJECT TO ALL THE TERMS, EXCLUSIONS AND CONDITIONS OF SUCH POLICIES, LIMITS SHOWN MAY HAVE BEEN REDUCED BY PAID CLAIMS. POLICY EFF POLICY EXP ADDLISUBE TYPE OF INSURANCE **POLICY NUMBER** INSD WVD 1,000,000 COMMERCIAL GENERAL LIABILITY EACH OCCURRENCE DAMAGE TO RENTED PREMISES (Ea occurrence) 300.000 CLAIMS-MADE X OCCUR 5,000 MED EXP (Any one person) CO3T785689 06/30/2022 08/30/2023 1,000,000 A PERSONAL & ADV INJURY 2,000,000 GENERAL AGGREGATE GEN'L AGGREGATE LIMIT APPLIES PER: 2,000,000 X POLICY PRO-JECT PRODUCTS - COMP/OP AGG \$ \$ OTHER: COMBINED SINGLE LIMIT (Ea accident) AUTOMOBILE LIABILITY \$ 1,000,000 ANY AUTO BODILY INJURY (Per person) SCHEDULED AUTOS NON-OWNED AUTOS ONLY OWNED AUTOS ONLY BA3T778115 06/30/2022 06/30/2023 BODILY INJURY (Per accident) PROPERTY DAMAGE HIRED AUTOS ONLY Medical payments \$ 5,000 W UMBRELLA LIAB 2,000,000 EACH OCCURRENCE OCCUR CUP3T84509A 06/30/2022 06/30/2023 EXCESSIVA AGGREGATE CLAIMS-MADE DED | RETENTION \$ 10,000 WORKERS COMPENSATION AND EMPLOYERS' LIABILITY X PER STATUTE ANY PROPRIETOR/PARTNER/EXECUTIVE OFFICER/MEMBER EXCLUDED? (Mandatory In NH) 500,000 E.L. EACH ACCIDENT WFL 5052664 03 12/31/2022 12/31/2023 N NIA 500.000 E.L. DISEASE - EA EMPLOYEE If yes, describe under DESCRIPTION OF OPERATIONS below 500,000 E.L. DISEASE - POLICY LIMIT \$1,000 Comp Deductible Physical Damage BA3T778115 06/30/2022 08/30/2023 Collision Deductible \$1,000 DESCRIPTION OF OPERATIONS / LOCATIONS / VEHICLES (ACORD 101, Additional Remarks Schedule, may be attached if more space is required) CANCELLATION CERTIFICATE HOLDER SHOULD ANY OF THE ABOVE DESCRIBED POLICIES BE CANCELLED BEFORE THE EXPIRATION DATE THEREOF, NOTICE WILL BE DELIVERED IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE POLICY PROVISIONS. St Johns County Contractor Licensing 4040 Lewis Speedway **AUTHORIZED REPRESENTATIVE** laryn Sicker FL 32084 St Augustine



St. Johns County, Florida

INVITATION FOR BIDS NO: 23-26

SHERIFF'S FLEET SERVICES AND SUPPLY FACILITY

St. Johns County Purchasing Division 500 San Sebastian View St. Augustine FL 32084 904.209.0150

www.sjcfl.us/Purchasing/index.aspx

Final: 12/5/22

FRONT END BID DOCUMENTS

Instruction to Bidders
Official County Bid Form
Attachments:

Attachment "A" - St Johns County Board of County Commissioners Affidavit

Attachment "B" - Certificate as to Corporate Principal

Attachment "C" – License/Certification List

Attachment "D" – List of Proposed Sub-Contractors/Suppliers

Attachment "E" - Conflict of Interest Disclosure Form

Attachment "F" – Contractor's Qualifications Form

Attachment "G" – Drug Free Workplace Form

Attachment "H" – Claims, Liens, Litigation History

Attachment "I" - E-Verify Affidavit

Attachment "J" – Local Preference

Bid Bond

Sealed Bid Mailing Label

SEPARATE DOCUMENTS:

Exhibit A - Project Manual Exhibit B - Combined Set Plans

End of Table of Contents

PART I – INSTRUCTIONS TO BIDDERS

1) **DEFINITIONS**

Terms used within this Invitation for Bids ("IFB") shall have the meaning as set forth in the St. Johns County Purchasing Policy ("Policy"), or as otherwise defined herein. Any definition provided herein, shall govern over the definitions provided in the Policy.

2) COMPLIANCE WITH ST. JOHNS COUNTY PURCHASING POLICY

All provisions of the Policy and associated procedures are incorporated into the Bid Documents by reference, and are fully binding. Bidders are required to submit their Bids and to conduct activities in accordance with the Policy and associated procedures.

3) BIDDER'S REPRESENTATION

By submitting a Bid, each Bidder represents and warrants that Bidder has read and understands all information and requirements provided herein, and that Bidder is familiar with and understands all conditions related to the work specified herein, and the submitted Bid is based upon all necessary considerations to perform the work in accordance with all specifications and requirements provided herein, or as otherwise provided in an Addendum. Bidder also represents that any and all costs associated with performing the specified work are included in the submitted Bid.

4) BID DOCUMENTS

The Bid Documents are those documents which shall govern the solicitation, submittal, consideration and award of submitted Bid(s), which generally includes, but is not limited to: IFB Documents, Specifications, Plans, Drawings, and all issued Addenda.

Bid Documents may be obtained from www.demandstar.com or SJC Purchasing Division. The Bid Documents shall be used by Bidders to prepare their Bid for submittal. St. Johns County ("County") shall not assume any responsibility for errors or misrepresentations resulting from the use of complete or incomplete sets of Bid Documents. The County, in making the Bid Documents available, do so only for the purpose of obtaining Bids for the specified purpose and do not confer a license or grant for any other use.

5) INTERPRETATION OR CORRECTION OF BID DOCUMENTS

Bidders shall promptly notify the Designated Point of Contact of any ambiguity, inconsistency, or error which they may discover upon examination of the Bid Documents or of the site and local conditions. Bidders requiring clarification or interpretation of the Bid Documents shall make a written request to the Designated Point of Contact by or before the deadline for questions as provided herein.

An interpretation, correction or change of the Bid Documents will be made by Addendum. Interpretations, corrections, or changes of the Bid Documents made in any other manner will not be binding, and Bidders must not rely upon such interpretations, corrections, or changes. No change will be made to the Bid Documents by the County less than seven (7) days prior to the submittal deadline for Bids. The County, however, reserves the right to issue addendums at any time prior to the submittal deadline for Bids in order to serve the best interest of the County.

6) SUBSTITUTIONS

The materials, products and equipment described in the Bid Documents establish a standard of required function, dimension, appearance and quality to be met by any proposed substitution. No substitution will be considered unless written request for approval has been received by the Designated Point of Contact at least fourteen (14) calendar days prior to the submittal deadline for Bids. Each such request shall include the name of the material or

equipment for which it is to be substituted and a complete description of the proposed substitute, including drawings, cuts, performance and testing data, and any other information necessary for an evaluation. A statement setting forth any changes in other materials, equipment or work that incorporation of the substitute would require must also be included. The burden of proof of the merit of the proposed substitute is upon the proposer of the substitute. The Project Manager's approval or disapproval of a proposed substitution shall be final.

If County Staff approves any proposed substitution, such approval will be set forth in an Addendum. Bidders must not rely upon approval made in any other manner.

7) DESIGNATED POINT OF CONTACT

The County's Designated Point of Contact for this IFB is Justin Tahilramani, Senior Procurement Coordinator, St. Johns County Purchasing Division. Any and all questions and/or inquiries shall be directed, *in writing*, via email to itahilramani@sjcfl.us. In the event the Designated Point of Contact is absent or otherwise unavailable for more than three (3) business days, firms may contact Diana Fye, Senior Procurement Coordinator, at dfye@sjcfl.us or Bryan Matus, Senior Procurement Coordinator, at bmatus@sjcfl.us.

8) LOBBYING PROHIBITION

In accordance with Section 9 of the Policy, Bidders **SHALL NOT** contact any staff member of the County, including members of the Board of County Commissioners, except the above referenced Designated Point of Contact with regard to this Invitation for Bids. Any such communication is a violation of the Policy and shall result in disqualification and removal from consideration for award under this IFB.

9) PRE-BID MEETING

The County will hold a **NON-MANDATORY** Pre-Bid Meeting on **Monday, December 19, 2022, at 11:00AM EST** at the Public Works Main Conference Room at the St. Johns County Public Works Department, 2750 Industry Center Road, St. Augustine FL 32084. Attendance at the Pre-Bid Meeting is optional but highly recommended.

10) QUESTIONS

Any and all questions related to this project shall be directed, *in writing*, to the Designated Point of Contact. Questions are due no later than four o'clock (4:00PM EST) on Wednesday, **December 28, 2022**, so that any necessary addenda may be issued in a timely manner. Any questions received after the above deadline will not be answered unless previously approved by the SJC Purchasing Manager or other designated County Representative.

11) ADDENDA

Any change, clarification, revision, deletion, additional documents or information provided by the County after broadcast of this IFB will be provided via Addendum, and posted to Demandstar (www.demandstar.com) with the Bid Documents. All planholders for this IFB will be notified of the posted addendum by Demandstar. Planholders may access and download issued Addenda for inclusion in their submitted Bid. Bidders may also request issued addenda from the Designated Point of Contact, in writing. It is the responsibility of the Bidder to acquire any addenda issued by the County. The County is not responsible for a Bidder's failure to obtain any issued Addendum.

Bidders are responsible for incorporating any and all changes, clarifications, revisions, deletions, additional documents and information provided by Addendum into the submitted Bid. Failure by the Bidder to appropriately consider and incorporate the addenda into their submitted Bid may cause the submitted Bid to be considered non-responsive and removed from further consideration. It shall be the sole discretion of the Purchasing Manager or Assistant Director of Purchasing and Contracts to determine whether or not an Addendum is material to the submitted Bid, resulting in disqualification and removal from consideration for award.

Each Bidder shall acknowledge all issued Addenda in the submitted Bid in the space provided on the Official County Bid Form, and provide a copy of each Addendum, signed by the Bidder's authorized representative.

12) BID SUBMITTAL REQUIREMENTS

The submittal deadline for Bids shall be no later than 2:00PM EST on Wednesday, January 11, 2023. Bids must be submitted to:

SJC Purchasing Division 500 San Sebastian View St. Augustine, FL 32084

Each Bidder must submit one (1) original hard copy, and one (1) duplicate of their Bid, in a sealed envelope or container, and plainly marked with the Bidder's full legal company name, mailing address, and recite: "Bid No: 23-26; SHERIFF'S FLEET SERVICES AND SUPPLY FACILITY". A mailing label has been provided herein for Bidders to use to identify their Bid.

All required forms and attachments, including the Official County Bid Form, must be completed, and all required information provided. Information must be typewritten or manually written in blue or black ink. Each Bid must include the Bidder's full legal company name, mailing address, telephone number, and must identify whether the Bidder is a sole proprietor, partnership, corporation or other legal entity. The submitted Bid should NOT include a full copy of the Bid General Terms and Conditions.

Bidder shall assume full responsibility for timely delivery of their submitted Bid at the location designated above for receipt of Bids. Bids shall be delivered to the designated location prior to the submittal deadline provided above, or as revised by addendum. Bids received after the established submittal deadline will not be considered and will be returned to the sender unopened.

Bidders must only submit one (1) Bid in response to this IFB. Oral, telephonic, telegraphic, or electronic Bids are invalid and will not receive consideration.

Where so indicated by the makeup of the Bid Form, sums shall be expressed in both words and numerals, and in the case of a discrepancy between the two, the amount expressed in words shall govern. Additionally, where there are unit prices and extended prices, the unit prices shall govern over extended pricing.

Any interlineations, alterations, or erasures by the Bidder on the Bid Form must be initialed by the signer of the Bid. Failure to do so may cause the Bid to be considered non-responsive.

Bidder shall make no stipulation on the Bid Form, nor qualify the submitted Bid in any manner. To do so will classify the Bid as being non-responsive.

Any submitted Bid must be signed by an approved representative of the Bidder, legally authorized to bind the Bidder to a contract. In the event the Bid is signed by a representative who is not a principal of the Bidder, a Delegation of Authority Letter must be submitted with the Bid, stating the delegation of authority by principal(s), owner(s), or officer(s) of the Bidder for the signing representative. The delegation of authority must be signed by the principal/owner/officer of the Bidder, and must state the limits and duration of the delegation to the signing representative.

A Bid submitted by an agent must have a current Power of Attorney attached, certifying the agent's authority to bind the Bidder.

All Bids submitted in response to this IFB shall become the property of the County and will not be returned to the Bidders. In the event of an award, all documentation produced as part of the award shall become the exclusive property of the County.

13) BID POSTPONEMENT/CANCELLATION

The County may, at its sole and absolute discretion, postpone or cancel this IFB, and/or resolicit Bids in order to serve the best interest of the County.

14) MODIFICATION OR WITHDRAWAL OF BID

A submitted Bid may not be modified, withdrawn or canceled by the Bidder after the submittal deadline specified herein.

Prior to the submittal deadline for Bids, a Bid submitted early may be modified or withdrawn only by written notice to the Designated Point of Contact. Upon notice from a Bidder to modify or withdraw a submitted Bid, provided such notice is received prior to the submittal deadline for Bids, the County shall return the Bid to the Bidder unopened. Any modified Bids must be submitted prior to the submittal deadline specified herein, in order to be considered.

15) COSTS INCURRED BY BIDDERS

Bidders are responsible for any and all costs associated with developing and submitting a Bid in response to this IFB. Additionally, Bidders are solely responsible for any and all costs associated with providing any subsequent information requested by the County, attending any meetings with the County, and any other activities related to this solicitation and subsequent award proceedings. It is expressly understood, no Bidder may seek or claim any award and/or reimbursement from the County for any expenses, costs, and/or fees (including attorney's fees) borne by any Bidder, during the IFB process. Such expenses, costs, and/or fees (including attorney's fees) are the sole responsibility of the Bidder.

16) CONSIDERATION OF BIDS

Opening of Bids: Unless stated otherwise in an Addendum, Bids received by or before the submittal deadline will be opened publicly, immediately after the submittal deadline provided herein. The Bid Tabulation shall be posted to DemandStar, upon verification of Bids and all information.

Rejection of Bids: The County reserves the right to reject any or all Bids that are not materially responsive to the requirements provided herein, or if it is determined to be in the best interest of the County. The County may also waive any minor formality or irregularity of any submitted Bid, provided the minor formality or irregularity does not materially impact the submitted Bid.

Bid Award: It is the intent of the County to award to the lowest, responsive, responsible Bidder, or lowest responsive, responsible Local Bidder, based upon the Base Bid, inclusive of Bid Alternates if applicable.

The County has included six (6) bid alternates that, at the County's sole discretion, may be added individually or collectively to the Base Bid requirement. Bid Alternates that increase the overall Contract value will only be considered for inclusion/evaluation if it is determined that Base Bid pricing is below the County's established budget for this requirement. The evaluation of Bid Alternate pricing will be conducted consistently across all evaluated bids. Any Bid Alternates that the County elects for inclusion during bid evaluation will be applied equally to all bids to determine which Bid represents the lowest Base Bid, inclusive of Bid Alternate pricing. The County shall have the right to accept alternates in any order or combination, and to determine the low Bidder on the basis of the sum of the Base Bid and/or the Alternates accepted. The County is under no obligation to award any Bid Alternates, unless it serves the best interest of the County to do so.

If an award is made, it will be made within ninety (90) days from the date of the Bid opening, unless stated otherwise in an Addendum. Submitted Bids must remain valid for a minimum of ninety (90) days from the date of

the Bid opening, and shall be irrevocable during this time unless otherwise agreed to by the County.

If only one (1) Bid is received, the County reserves the right to negotiate with the responding Bidder, if the submitted Bid is responsive to the requirements provided herein. The Bid may also be rejected and the Bid readvertised, in order to best serve the needs of the County.

The County shall have the right to accept alternates in any order or combination and to determine the low Bidder on the basis of the sum of the Base Bid and/or the Alternates accepted if alternate bids are requested in the Official County Bid Form. The County is under no obligation to award any Bid Alternates, unless it serves the best interest of the County to do so.

17) LOCAL PREFERENCE

The County shall review all submitted Bids to determine whether or not there is a Local Business which submitted a Bid that is within ten percent (10%) of the responsive, responsible, low Bid, provided the low Bid is not from a verified Local Business. If so, the County shall verify the qualification requirements to validate the Bidder as a Local Business, in accordance with Section 16.3 of the Policy. If the lowest Bid from a responsible Local Business is responsive, and the Bid is within ten percent (10%) of the low Bid, the Local Bidder shall have forty-eight (48) hours from notification by the County, to agree, in writing, to match the low Bid amount. If the Local Bidder agrees to match the low Bid amount within the timeframe provided, the Local Bidder shall be awarded, provided they meet any and all other requirements of the County. If the Local Bidder refuses, or fails to agree to match the low Bid within the timeframe specified, the County shall consider the non-local low Bid for award.

18) BID SECURITY

Each submitted Bid must be accompanied by a Bid Security, submitted on the Bid Bond Form provided herein, or in the form of a certified or cashier's check, in the amount of five percent (5%) of the Base Bid submitted on the Official County Bid Form, pledging that the Bidder will enter into a contract with the County on the terms stated in the Bid and will, if required, furnish bonds as described hereunder covering the faithful performance of the Contract and the payment of all obligations arising thereunder. Should the Bidder refuse to enter into such Contract or fail to furnish such bonds to the County, if required, the amount of the Bid Security shall be forfeited, not as penalty, but as liquidated damages.

A Bid Security in the form of a certified or cashier's check must be made payable to the Board of County Commissioners of St. Johns County.

A Bid Security in the form of a Bid Bond shall be written on the form provided herein, with an acceptable surety, and the Attorney-in-Fact, who shall execute the bond on behalf of the Surety shall affix to the bond, a certified and current copy of the Power of Attorney. The Surety Company shall meet all requirements as provided below. Any Bidder submitting a Bid Bond (not a certified or cashier's check) must also submit **Attachment "B" – Certificate** as to Corporate Principal.

The County shall have the right to retain the Bid Security until either (a) a Contract is executed and bonds, if required, have been furnished, or (b) the County has rejected all Bids, or (c) the period of time for which Bids are irrevocable has elapsed, so that Bids may be withdrawn.

If this Bid is not accepted within ninety (90) consecutive calendar days of the submittal deadline for Bids, or if the Undersigned delivers the executed Contract, all required documents and the required Bond, as provided in the Bid Documents, the Security shall be returned to the Bidder within seven (7) business days of issuance of Notice to Proceed.

19) BID BOND INSTRUCTIONS

A Bid Bond submitted, on the form provided herein, must be completed as follows:

- Type or Print Bidder's and Surety's names, mailing addresses, in the same language as in the Bid Documents;
- Have authorized representatives of the Bidder and Surety/Surety's Agent sign in the designated spaces;
- Attach a copy of Surety agent's Power of Attorney with an original signature of the Secretary or Assistant Secretary of Surety certifying the copy, unless the Power of Attorney has been recorded in St. Johns County. If it has been recorded, provide book and page number.
- Submit one (1) original and one (1) duplicate, as prescribed herein for Submittal of Bids.

20) SURETY REQUIREMENTS

Any Surety issuing a Bond to the County, must meet the following requirements:

- Surety must be licensed to do business in the State of Florida;
- Surety must have a record of successful continuous operations for at least three (3) years;
- Surety shall not have exposed itself to any loss on any one risk in an amount exceeding twenty percent (20%)
 of its surplus to policyholders;
- Surety must have fulfilled all of its obligations on all other bonds given to the County;
- Surety must have good underwriting, economic management, adequate reserves for undisclosed liabilities, and net resources for unusual stock and sound investment.

21) TAXES

Federal Excise and Florida Sales Tax, as well as any other applicable taxes, levies, duties, and assessments which Bidder is required to pay, must be included in the submitted Bids.

22) FORCE MAJEURE

Bidder pledges to perform the specified work barring any delays due to Force Majeure events, which are those events not reasonably foreseeable and beyond the control of both the Bidder and the County, including acts of war, terrorist attacks, labor strikes, floods, earthquakes, epidemics, pandemics, riots, adverse weather conditions, natural disasters, and other acts of God.

23) MINIMUM QUALIFICATION REQUIREMENTS

Bidders must be fully licensed and authorized to do business in the State of Florida, must be registered with the State of Florida, Division of Corporations, and must be currently licensed as a Certified General Contractor as of the submittal deadline for Bids.

Bidders must have successfully completed, as a Prime Contractorat least three (3) projects, in the past six (6) years, of a similar type, size, scope, and dollar value to the project described herein. It is the responsibility of the bidder to ensure that adequate information is provided to determine that past projects meet the requirement for being similar in type, size, scope, and dollar value to the subject requirement.

Bidders shall provide proof of qualifications by completing and submitting Attachment "F" – Contractor's Qualification Form and Attachment "C" – Licenses and Certification List along with a copy of each license and certificate listed. All licenses and certifications must be valid and current as of the date the Bid is submitted.

Failure by a Bidder to demonstrate meeting or exceeding the minimum qualification requirements stated above shall be grounds for disqualification and removal from further consideration for award. The County reserves the right to request additional information regarding the qualification and experience of the Bidder in order to determine the responsibility of the Bidder to perform the specified work.

24) SUB-CONTRACTORS

Each Bidder shall identify any and all proposed sub-contractors and major material suppliers to be used if awarded a Contract, by completing and submitting Attachment "D" – List of Proposed Sub-Contractors and Material

Suppliers. Bidders shall also include any and all licenses and certifications held by the proposed sub-contractors and material suppliers, as applicable, to demonstrate their qualifications for the portion(s) of work for which they are proposed. The County reserves the right to reject or disqualify any proposed sub-contractor or material supplier for failure to meet minimum qualification requirements, minimum experience requirements, or for previously documented failure to perform for the County. In the event the County rejects a proposed sub-contractor or material supplier, the County will notify the Bidder, in writing, and Bidder may, at their option, withdraw their Bid without forfeiture of Bid Security or submit an acceptable substitute at no increase in the submitted Bid Price. If Bidder fails to submit an acceptable substitute within seven (7) calendar days of the original notification, the County then may, at their option, disqualify the Bidder, at no cost to the County.

The County reserves the right to request additional information on any proposed sub-contractor and material supplier in order to determine whether or not the County finds them to be sufficiently qualified and responsible to satisfactorily complete the work for which they are proposed.

25) EMPLOYMENT ELIGIBILITY AND MANDATORY USE OF E-VERIFY

As a condition precedent to entering into the awarded Agreement, and in accordance with section 448.095, F.S., the awarded Contractor and its subcontractors shall register with and use the E-Verify system to verify the work authorization status of all employees hired on or after January 1, 2021 (see **Attachment "I"**).

- a. Contractor shall require each of its subcontractors to provide Contractor with an affidavit stating that the subcontractor does not employ, contract with, or subcontract with an unauthorized alien. Contractor shall maintain a copy of such affidavit for the duration of the awarded Agreement.
- b. The County, Contractor, or any subcontractor who has a good faith belief that a person or entity with which it is contracting has knowingly violated section 448.09(1), F.S. or these provisions regarding employment eligibility shall terminate the contract with the person or entity.
- c. The County, upon good faith belief that a subcontractor knowingly violated these provisions regarding employment eligibility, but Contractor otherwise complied, shall promptly notify Contractor and Contractor shall immediately terminate the contract with the subcontractor.
- d. The County and Contractor hereby acknowledge and mutually agree that, a contract terminated pursuant to these provisions regarding employment eligibility is not a breach of contract and may not be considered as such. Any contract terminated pursuant to these provisions regarding employment eligibility may be challenged in accordance with section 448.095(2)(d), F.S.
- e. Contractor acknowledges that, in the event that the County terminates the awarded Agreement for Contractor's breach of these provisions regarding employment eligibility, then Contractor may not be awarded a public contract for at least one (1) year after such termination. Contractor further acknowledges that Contractor is liable for any additional costs incurred by the County as a result of the County's termination of the awarded Agreement for breach of these provisions regarding employment eligibility.
- f. Contractor shall incorporate in all subcontracts made pursuant to the awarded Agreement the provisions contained herein regarding employment eligibility.

26) PUBLIC CONSTRUCTION BOND

The awarded Contractor shall be required to obtain and submit a recorded Public Construction Bond covering the faithful performance of the Contract and the payment of all obligations arising thereunder in full amount of the awarded Contract, with such acceptable sureties, secured through the Bidder's usual sources as may be agreeable to the parties. The Contractor shall furnish the required bond, after full execution of the awarded Contract. The Bond shall be released upon satisfactory completion of the project.

The Public Construction Bond form will be provided to the awarded Contractor with the fully executed contract. The Contractor shall provide the recorded Public Construction Bond to the County within three (3) business days of receipt of the bond form and executed contract. The Public Construction Bond must be recorded after the contract is signed by all parties.

Contractor shall record the Public Construction Bond with the St. Johns County Clerk of Courts, and obtain a certified copy of the recorded bond and provide to the SJC Purchasing Division. No work shall commence until the required bond has been delivered to the Owner. Upon receipt of the certified copy of the recorded bond, the Owner may issue a Notice to Proceed.

Unless otherwise specified in the Bid Documents, the bonds shall be written on the form provided herein. The Bidder shall require the Attorney-in-Fact who executes the required bonds on behalf of the Surety to affix thereto a certified and current copy of his Power of Attorney authorizing his firm to act as agent for the Surety in issuing the bonds.

27) CONTRACT TIME AND LIQUIDATED DAMAGES

The Contractor shall have ten (10) business days from Contractor's receipt of Notice of Award, to sign and return the awarded Contract. The County intends to sign and return a fully executed Contract no later than seven (7) business days from receipt of all required documents from the Contractor, but no later than seventeen (17) consecutive calendar days from issuance of Notice of Award.

The Contract Time for completion of Work under the awarded Contract shall be commenced within ten (10) business days of the date provided in the Notice to Proceed. Construction of the project shall reach Substantial Completion within three-hundred sixty-five (365) consecutive calendar days of the date provided in the Notice to Proceed, and shall reach Final Completion within fifteen (15) consecutive calendar days of the date of Substantial Completion.

If Contractor fails to achieve Substantial Completion or Final Completion of the Work by its applicable date, then the County shall be entitled to withhold from any amounts otherwise due Contractor, or to be paid as a debt due, the sum of three thousand four hundred forty-seven dollars (\$3,447.00) per day for each and every calendar day of unexcused delay as "Liquidated Damages". The parties agree that such Liquidated Damages are not a penalty, but rather a genuine pre-estimate of monetary damages sustained by the County for loss of revenue and/or increased project administration expenses related to this Contract because the Contractor failed to perform and complete Work within the time fixed for completion or additional time granted pursuant to the provisions hereof. The assessment of Liquidated Damages is without prejudice to the County's rights of termination and Contractor's obligation to complete the Work.

Should Contractor fall behind the approved Work schedule; the County reserves the right to deduct Liquidated Damages based on an estimated period of late completion. The County need not wait until the completion of Work to withhold Liquidated Damages from the Contractor's progress payments.

28) INDEMNIFICATION

Contractor shall indemnify and hold harmless the County and its officers and employees from liabilities, damages, losses and costs, including, but not limited to, reasonable attorney's fees, to the extent caused by the negligence, recklessness, or intentional wrongful misconduct of Contractor and persons employed or utilized by Contractor in the performance of this Contract.

To the extent permitted by, and in accordance with Section 725.06 of the Florida Statues, Contractor further agrees that "damages, losses and costs", includes fines, citations, court judgments, insurance claims, restoration costs or other liability, to the extent caused by the negligence, recklessness, or intentional wrongful misconduct

of Contractor and persons employed or utilized by Contractor in the performance of this Contract.

To the extent permitted by, and in accordance with Section 725.06 of the Florida Statues, for purposes of indemnity, the "persons employed or utilized by Contractor" shall be construed to include, but not be limited to, Contractor, its staff, employees, subcontractors, all deliverers, suppliers, furnishers of materials or services or anyone acting for, on behalf of, or at the request of Contractor.

In Claims against any person or entity indemnified hereunder by an employee of the Contractor or subcontractor, anyone directly or indirectly employed by them, or anyone for whose acts they may be liable, the indemnification obligation shall not be limited by a limitation on the amount or type of damages, compensation or benefits payable by or for Contractor or Subcontractor under any workers' compensation acts, disability benefits acts or other employee benefit acts.

Contractor's indemnity and hold harmless obligations hereunder shall extend to all Claims against the County by any third party or third-party beneficiary of this Contract and all liabilities, damages, losses and costs related thereto.

This indemnification will not be valid in the instance where the loss is caused by the gross negligence, or willful, wanton or intentional misconduct of any Indemnified Party.

If any provision(s), or portion(s) of a provision(s) of this Section, or the application thereof to any person or circumstance shall, to any extent, be held to be invalid, illegal or unenforceable for any reason whatsoever, the validity, legality and enforceability of the remaining provision(s), or part of the provision(s), shall not in any way be affected or impaired thereby; and shall be interpreted to the fullest extent possible to be enforceable and to give effect to the intent manifested by the provision(s), or portion(s) thereof, held invalid, illegal or unenforceable.

29) INSURANCE REQUIREMENTS

Bidders must include in the submitted Bid, proof of at least the minimum coverage amounts in the type(s) of insurance policies as provided below. Failure to submit proof of current coverage or certification from a qualified insurance provider of the Bidder's ability to obtain the required coverages upon award may be grounds for Bidder being deemed non-responsive and removed from further consideration.

All insurance policies shall be satisfactory to the County and be issued by companies authorized and duly licensed to transact business in the State of Florida. Contractor shall furnish proof of insurance to the County prior to execution of the Contract. No Work shall commence under the awarded Contract until Contractor has obtained all insurance coverages required by the Contract. Certificates of insurance shall clearly indicate Contractor has obtained insurance of the type, amount, and classification as required by the Contract. Required insurance coverage shall be maintained in force, including coverage for Additional Insureds, until Final Completion of all Work including Warranty Work.

No less than ten (10) days written notice shall be provided to the County prior to cancellation, non-renewal or any material change of required insurance policies. Yearly renewal certificates shall be provided to the County within thirty (30) days of expiration of the current policy.

The types and arnounts of insurance required under the Contract do not in any way limit the liability of Contractor including under any warranty or indemnity provision of the Contract or any other obligation whatsoever Contractor may have to the County or others. Nothing in the Contract shall limit the Contractor to the minimum required insurance coverages found in the Contract.

The term "Additional Insured" shall mean St. John's County, its elected officials, officers, employees, agents and representatives. Certificates of insurance shall specifically name each Additional Insured for all policies of

insurance except Workers' Compensation and Professional Liability. A copy of the endorsement showing the required coverages must accompany the certificate of insurance.

Certificate Holder Address: St. Johns County, a political subdivision of the State of Florida

500 San Sebastian View St. Augustine, FL 32084 Attn: Purchasing Division

Contractor shall procure and maintain during the life of the awarded Contract, adequate Workers' Compensation Insurance in at least such amounts as is required by law for all of its employees per Florida Statute 440.02.

Contractor shall procure and maintain during the life of the awarded Contract, Comprehensive General Liability Insurance with minimum limits of \$1,000,000 per occurrence, \$2,000,000 aggregate, including bodily injury (including wrongful death), property damage, products, personal & advertising injury, and completed operations. This insurance must provide coverage for all Claims that may arise from the services and/or operations completed under the Contract, whether such services or operations are by Contractor or anyone directly or indirectly employed by them. Such insurance(s) shall also be primary and non-contributory with regard to insurance carried by the Additional Insureds.

Contractor shall procure and maintain during the life of the awarded Contract, Comprehensive Automobile Liability Insurance with minimum limits of \$2,000,000 combined single limit for bodily injury and property damage liability and insuring liability arising out of or in any way related directly or indirectly to the ownership, maintenance or use of any owned, non-owned or rented/hired automobiles.

The required insurance limits identified above may be satisfied by a combination of a primary policy and/or Umbrella or Excess Liability Insurance policy. Contractor shall require each lower-tier subcontractor to comply with all insurance requirements appropriate for its scope of work, and any deficiency shall not relieve Contractor of its responsibility herein. Upon written request, Contractor shall provide County with copies of lower-tier subcontractor certificates of insurance.

Providing and maintaining adequate insurance coverage is a material obligation of Contractor. County has no obligation or duty to advise Contractor of any non-compliance with the insurance requirements contained in this Section. If Contractor fails to obtain and maintain all of the insurance coverages required herein, Contractor shall indemnify and hold harmless the Additional Insureds from and against any and all Claims that would have been covered by such insurance had Contractor complied with its obligations herein.

County reserves the right to adjust the above minimum insurance requirements or require additional insurance coverages to address other insurable hazards.

BUILDERS RISK INSURANCE

Awarded contractor shall procure and maintain Builder's Risk ("all risk") insurance on a replacement cost basis for the construction phase of this project. The amount of coverage shall be equal to the full replacement cost on a completed value basis, including periodic increases or decreases in values through change orders.

The Builder's Risk policy shall identify the County as the sole loss payee. The policy shall name as insured the County, Contractor and its subcontractors of every tier. Each insured shall waive all rights of subrogation against each of the other insured to the extent that the loss is covered by the Builder's Risk Insurance. The Builder's Risk policy shall be primary and any self-insurance maintained by the County is not contributory. The Builder's Risk policy shall not include a co-insurance clause. This coverage shall not be lapsed or cancelled because of partial occupancy by the County prior to Final Completion of the Work.

The Builder's Risk insurance shall:

- a. Insure against at least the following perils or causes of loss: fire; lightning; windstorm; riot; civil commotion; terrorism; vehicle impact; aircraft; smoke; theft; vandalism and malicious mischief; mechanical breakdown, boiler explosion, and artificially generated electric current; earthquake; volcanic activity, and other earth movement; flood; collapse; explosion; debris removal including demolition as may be reasonably necessary; and water damage (other than that caused by flood).
- b. Cover, as insured property, at least the following: (i) the Work and all appurtenances, materials, supplies, fixtures, machinery, apparatus, equipment and other property of a similar nature that are to be incorporated into or used in the preparation, fabrication, construction, erection, or completion of the Work including County furnished or assigned property; (ii) spare parts inventory required within the scope of the Contract; and (iii) temporary works which are not intended to form part of the permanent constructed Work but which are intended to provide working access to the Jobsite, or to the Work under construction, or which are intended to provide temporary support for the Work under construction, including scaffolding, form work, fences, shoring, falsework, and temporary structures.
- c. Extend to cover damage or loss to insured property (i) while in transit; and (ii) while in temporary storage at the Jobsite or in a storage location outside the Jobsite (but not including property stored at the premises of a manufacturer or supplier).
- d. Include (i) performance/start-up and hot testing; (ii) soft costs (e.g. design and engineering fees, code updates, permits, bonds, insurances, and inspection costs); and (iii) costs of funding or financing when a covered risk causes delay in completing the Work.

The Builder's Risk Insurance may have a deductible clause. Contractor shall be responsible for paying any and all deductible costs. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary set forth above, the deductible for coverage of all perils and causes of loss enumerated in the section above shall not exceed \$250,000.

30) FORM OF AGREEMENT BETWEEN COUNTY AND CONTRACTOR

Unless otherwise provided by the County, the Agreement for completion of the specified work shall be written on the County's Master Construction Agreement.

31) GOVERNING LAWS & REGULATIONS

The Contractor shall be responsible for being familiar and complying with any and all federal, state, and local laws, ordinances, rules and regulations that, in any manner, affect the work required under the awarded Contract. The awarded Contract shall be governed by the laws of the State of Florida and St. Johns County both as to interpretation and performance.

32) OSHA REQUIREMENTS

The Contractor warrants that the product, products, or services supplied to St. Johns County shall conform in all respects to the standards set forth in the Occupational Safety and Health Act (OSHA) of 1970 as amended and the failure to comply will be considered a breach of contract. St. Johns County shall be held harmless against any unsafe conditions and contractor employee incidents.

33) COMPLIANCE WITH OCCUPATIONAL SAFETY AND HEALTH ACT

Contractor certifies that all material, equipment, services, etc., furnished in this bid meets all OSHA requirements for the applicable Sectors. Bidder further certifies that, if he is the successful bidder, and the material, equipment, service, etc., delivered or provided is subsequently found to be deficient in any OSHA requirement in effect on date of delivery or service fulfillment date, all costs necessary to bring the material, equipment, service, etc., into compliance with the aforementioned requirements shall be borne by the bidder. All Personal Protective Equipment used by the contractor and their employees shall be ANSI certified and meet OSHA standards.

34) TRAINING AND EDUCATION (APPLICABLE ONLY WITH CONSTRUCTION SERVICES)

Contractors will ensure that Contractor employees are trained appropriately for their work tasking. The minimum requirements are found in Federal and State Regulations. Examples of this training are (but not limited to):

- Lockout Tagout
- Fall Protection
- Electrical Safety and the National Electrical Code (NEC)
- Confined Space Entry
- Welding/Cutting/Brazing
- Specific Chemical Hazards
- Excavations and Trenching
- Heavy Equipment Operation

Special emphasis should be given towards training and compliance with the Construction industry's "Focus Four" established by OSHA as an outreach program to the construction industry and its workers. Training, education, and awareness should be provided in the areas of: 1) Fall Hazards 2) Caught-In and Between Hazards 3) Struck-By Hazards and 4) Electrocution Hazards.

35) TOXID SUBSTANCES/FEDERAL HAZARD COMMUNICATION "RIGHT TO KNOW AND UNDERSTAND" REGULATIONS

The Federal "Right to Know and Understand" Regulation (also known as the Hazard Communication / Globally Harmonized System of Classification and Labeling of Chemicals (GHS) implemented by OSHA requires employers to inform their employees of any toxic substances to which they may be exposed in the workplace, and to provide training in safe chemical storage, labeling, handling practices and emergency procedures.

Accordingly, the Contractor(s) performing under this contract shall be required to provide two (2) complete sets of Safety Data Sheets (SDS) to each of the departments utilizing the awarded products. This information should be provided at the time when the initial delivery is made, on a department-by-department basis. If performing work on site, it is preferred that each contractor bring their hazardous communication program and SDS in a binder labeled with the contractor's name and identified as a Hazardous Communication/GHS Program. Upon leaving the jobsite and the removal of all hazardous materials, contractors shall take their information with them.

The transport, use, and disposal of toxic substances must be conducted in accordance with DEP/EPA regulations.

Upon request, contractors working at St. Johns County facilities or jobsites will be given access to the written Hazardous Communication Program and informed where to locate SDS.

36) TEMPORARY TRAFFIC CONTROL (TTC) / MAINTENANCE OF TRAFFIC (MOT) (APPLICABLE ONLY WITH CONSTRUCTION SERVICES)

The Contractor must comply with the Florida Department of Transportation's (DOT) Temporary Traffic Control (TTC) and the Manual on Uniform Traffic Control Devices (MUTCD) in the planning, development, design, implementation, operation, enforcement and inspection of work zone related transportation management and temporary traffic control on streets and highways within the State Highway System right-of-way. Training in the Advanced, Intermediate, and Flagger categories must be completed by the Contractor for their employee when performing right-of-way work while under contract with St. Johns County. Contractor employees must wear a Class II (daytime), Class III (night/limited visibility) high-visibility safety vest or equivalent high-visibility apparel while performing any work that places them in the right-of-way.

37) OWNER DIRECT PURCHASES

St. Johns County reserves the right to Owner Direct Purchase materials or equipment in accordance with Section

6.2.12 of the Policy, or implement other means in order to achieve related sales tax and other cost savings.

38) PUBLIC RECORDS

- A. The cost of reproduction, access to, disclosure, non-disclosure, or exemption of records, data, documents, and/or materials, associated with this Agreement shall be subject to the applicable provisions of the Florida Public Records Law (Chapter 119, Florida Statutes), and other applicable State and Federal provisions. Access to such public records, may not be blocked, thwarted, and/or hindered by placing the public records in the possession of a third party, or an unaffiliated party.
- B. In accordance with Florida law, to the extent that Contractor's performance under this Contract constitutes an act on behalf of the County, Contractor shall comply with all requirements of Florida's public records law. Specifically, if Contractor is expressly authorized, and acts on behalf of the County under this Agreement, Contractor shall:
 - (1) Keep and maintain public records that ordinarily and necessarily would be required by the County in order to perform the Services;
 - (2) Upon request from the County's custodian of public records, provide the County with a copy of the requested records or allow the records to be inspected or copied within a reasonable time at a cost that does not exceed the cost as provided in Chapter 119, Florida Statutes, or as otherwise provided by law;
 - (3) Ensure that public records related to this Agreement that are exempt or confidential and exempt from public records disclosure requirements are not disclosed except as authorized by applicable law for the duration of this Agreement and following completion of this Agreement if the Contractor does not transfer the records to the County; and
 - (4) Upon completion of this Agreement, transfer, at no cost, to the County all public records in possession of the Contractor or keep and maintain public records required by the County to perform the Services.
- C. If the Contractor transfers all public records to the County upon completion of this Agreement, the Contractor shall destroy any duplicate public records that are exempt or confidential and exempt from public records disclosure requirements. If the Contractor keeps and maintains public records upon completion of this Agreement, the Contractor shall meet all applicable requirements for retaining public records. All records stored electronically must be provided to the County, upon request from the County's custodian of public records, in a format that is compatible with the County's information technology systems.
- D. Failure by the Contractor to comply with the requirements of this section shall be grounds for immediate, unilateral termination of this Agreement by the County.

IF THE CONTRACTOR HAS QUESTIONS REGARDING THE APPLICATION OF CHAPTER 119, FLORIDA STATUTES, TO ITS DUTY TO PROVIDE PUBLIC RECORDS RELATING TO THIS AGREEMENT, CONTACT THE CUSTODIAN OF PUBLIC RECORDS AT: 500 San Sebastian View, St. Augustine, FL 32084, Phone: (904) 209-0805, Email: publicrecords@sjcfl.us

OFFICIAL COUNTY BID FORM WITH ATTACHMENTS

BID NO: 23-26

OFFICIAL COUNTY BID FORM ST. JOHNS COUNTY, FLORIDA

TO:	THE BOARD OF COUNTY COMMISSIONERS OF ST. JOHNS COUNTY, FLORIDA			
	DATE SUBMITTED:			
	BID PROPOSAL OF			
Full Legal Co	ompany Name of Bidder			
Mailing Add	ress Telephone Number Fax Number			
entitled for I proposes to	ving become familiar with requirements of the project, and having carefully examined the Bid Documents of the project, and having carefully examined the Bid Documents of the Bid No: 23-26, SHERIFF'S FLEET SERVICES AND SUPPLY FACILITY in St. Johns County, Florida, the understurnish all materials, labor and equipment, supervision and all other requirements necessary to comple ork for the following Total Bid Price:	signed		
	RICE: All costs for all labor, materials, equipment, supplies, taxes, other miscellaneous costs, profit oth direct and indirect, for completion of all Work.	t, and		
	É			
	\$ Base Bid Price (Written in Numerals)			
\$	/Dolla	re		
Ÿ	Base Bid Price (Written in Words)	13		
	insert the Lump Sum Bid Price above, in numerals and in words. In the event of a discrepancy between s shall be determined by the amount written in words.	en the		
	Bid Alternates 1-6:			
	See Exhibit A – Project Manual (Section 012300 – Alternates)			
BID ALTERN	ATE #1 – Provide cost to add approximately 2,500 square feet of additional service bay area.			
	\$			
	Total Lump Sum for Bid Alternate No. 1 (Numerical)			
	/100 Dollars			
	Total Lump Sum for Bid Alternate No. 1 (Amount written or typed in words)			

Bidder shall insert the Lump Sum for Bid Alternate No. 1 above, in numerals and in words. In the event of a discrepancy

between the two amounts shall be determined by the amount written in words.

BID ALTERNATE #2 – Provide cost (reduction) to deduct the clerestory windows on the upper bay of service area.
\$
Total Lump Sum for Bid Alternate No. 2 (Numerical)
Total Lump Sum for Bid Alternate No. 2 (Amount written or typed in words)
Bidder shall insert the Lump Sum for Bid Alternate No. 2 above, in numerals and in words. In the event of a discrepatibetween the two amounts shall be determined by the amount written in words.
BID ALTERNATE #3 – Provide cost to add small missile impact glazing in all exterior windows and doors.
\$ Total Lump Sum for Bid Alternate No. 3 (Numerical)
Total Lump Sum for Bid Alternate No. 3 (Numerical)
/100 Dollars
Total Lump Sum for Bid Alternate No. 3 (Amount written or typed in words)
Bidder shall insert the Lump Sum for Bid Alternate No. 3 above, in numerals and in words. In the event of a discrepant between the two amounts shall be determined by the amount written in words.
BID ALTERNATE #4 – Provide cost to add the open parking area shown on the Civil drawings as millings. This alternational includes installation of millings, grading, fencing, and gates. This area is not included in the base bid.
Ś
\$ Total Lump Sum for Bid Alternate No. 4 (Numerical)
Total Lump Sum for Bid Alternate No. 4 (Amount written or typed in words)
Bidder shall insert the Lump Sum for Bid Alternate No. 4 above, in numerals and in words. In the event of a discrepant between the two amounts shall be determined by the amount written in words.
BID ALTERNATE #5 – Provide cost to add motorized exterior roll-up garage doors instead of base bid manual doors.
\$
Total Lump Sum for Bid Alternate No. 5 (Numerical)
Total Lump Sum for Bid Alternate No. 5 (Amount written or typed in words)

Bidder shall insert the Lump Sum for Bid Alternate No. 5 above, in numerals and in words. In the event of a discrepancy between the two amounts shall be determined by the amount written in words.

BID ALTERNATE #6 – Provide cost (reduction) to deduct the "eye brow" canopies on the building except for the loading dock area.

	\$
	Total Lump Sum for Bid Alternate No. 6 (Numerical)
	/100 Dollars
T	otal Lump Sum for Bid Alternate No. 6 (Amount written or typed in words)

Bidder shall insert the Lump Sum for Bid Alternate No. 6 above, in numerals and in words. In the event of a discrepancy between the two amounts shall be determined by the amount written in words.

During the preparation of the Bid, the follow	ring addenda, if any, were received	1:
No.: Date Received:	No:	Date Received:
No.: Date Received:	No.:	Date Received:
No.: Date Received:	No:	Date Received:
The Undersigned hereby declares that no interested in this submitted Bid, as principal corporation, and the undersigned has car requirements and specifications of the Bid December 1.	als, and that this Bid is made wirefully examined, is thoroughly	thout collusion with any person, firm, or
The Undersigned certifies that a full examinaterials has been completed, and agrees that any quantities shown herein are apprequirements specified in the Bid Documents	o furnish all necessary labor, equ proximate only, and will fully co	ipment and materials, fully understanding
The Undersigned declares that the statement Bid is, in all respects, fair and made without on other agent or employee of the County, direct therefrom.	collusion or fraud, and that no me	mber of the St. Johns County Board, or any
CORPORATE/COMPANY		
Full Legal Company Name:		(Seal)
By: Signature of Authorized Representative	(Name & Title typed o	r printed)
Address:		
Felephone No.: ()	Fax No.: ()	
Email Address for Authorized Company Repr	esentative:	
Federal I.D. Tax Number:	DUNS #:	(If applicable)
NDIVIDUAL		
Name:		
(Signature)	(Name typed or printed)	(Title)
Address:		
Felephone No.: ()_	Fax No.:	
Email Address:		

Federal I.D. Tax Number:

ATTACHMENT "A" ST. JOHNS COUNTY AFFIDAVIT

Bidder hereby issues the sworn statement below, which must be incorporated into the submitted Bid. This sworn statement shall be an affidavit in the following form, executed by an officer of the firm, association, or corporation submitting the Bid, and shall be sworn to before a person who is authorized by law to administer oaths.

STATE OF	
COUNTY OF	
The Undersigned authority,	("Affiant"), who being duly sworn, deposes and
states that he/she is the	(Title) of the firm of
	(Full Legal Name of Bidder) submitting the attached Bid for the
completion of work specified in the Bid Documents	s for <u>Bid No: 23-26; SHERIFF'S FLEET SERVICES AND SUPPLY FACILITY</u> , in
St. Johns County, Florida.	
bidding firm, or corporation under the same or diff bidding firm submitting a Bid in response to the corporation has either directly or indirectly entered any action in restraint of free competitive bidding	lid will be submitted in response to the above IFB from the Affiant, the ferent name, and that such Bidder has no financial interest in any other e above IFB. That neither the Affiant, his/her firm, association, nor d into any agreement, participated in any collusion, nor otherwise taken in connection with this Bid. Furthermore, neither the Bidder nor any of contract lettings in the State of Florida or any other state.
Signature of Affiant	
Printed Name & Title of Affiant	
Full Legal Name of Bidder	
day of, 20, by Affiant who is	by means of □ physical presence or □ online notarization, this personally known to me or has produced d:
	Notary Public
	My Commission Expires:

BIDDER MUST EXECUTE AND ATTACH THIS AFFADAVIT TO SUBMITTED BID.

ATTACHMENT "B" CERTIFICATE AS TO CORPORATE PRINCIPAL

I,, certify that I am the foregoing; that, (Auton behalf of the Bidder, was then and his/her signature thereto is genuine; and that said bond(s	(Title) of said corporation; that I know his/her signature;
corporation by authority of its governing body.	
	Signature of Secretary
	Full Legal Name of Bidder
STATE OF	
COUNTY OF	
Before and by me, a Notary Public duly commissioned, qualifications of \square physical presence or \square online notarization, Affiant Bid Bond on behalf of the Bidder named therein in favor of St.	t states that he/she is authorized to execute the foregoing
Subscribed and sworn to me on this day of of Bidder, who is personally known to me or has produced and Number of I.D. produced:	as identification. Type
	Notary Public My Commission Expires:

(Attach Power of Attorney to original Bid Bond and Financial Statement of Surety Company)

ATTACHMENT "C" LICENSE / CERTIFICATION LIST

Bidder shall list all current licenses and certifications held by the firm and/or Key Personnel of the Bidder. Failure to demonstrate any required licenses or certifications which are stated as a minimum qualification, shall be grounds for disqualification and removal from further consideration. A copy of each license or associated document(s) shall be attached to this form and submitted with the Bid.

License Name	License #	Issuing Agency	Expiration Date
State of Florida Business License			
FL Certified General Contractor's License			
	W		,
		vol. (1) * ***	

ATTACHMENT "D" LIST OF PROPOSED SUB-CONTRACTORS / SUPPLIER LIST

Bidder shall submit any and all proposed sub-contractors and major material suppliers below for review/approval by the County. Bidder shall attach any and all licenses or certifications required for the proposed sub-contractor to perform the intended portion of the Work as stated below. All subcontractors and major materials suppliers are subject to approval of County.

Company Name	Division/Discipline	Primary Contact Name	Contact Number and Email Address
			South date
and the state of t			
- 1			
		1.5	
			· ····àrn/e-
'			
-			
			4
			-
	to the second second		

ATTACHMENT "E" CONFLICT OF INTEREST DISCLOSURE FORM

Project (BID) Number/Description: Bid No: 23-26; SHERIFF'S FLEET SERVICES AND SUPPLY FACILITY

The term "conflict of interest" refers to situations in which financial or other considerations may adversely affect, or have the appearance of adversely affecting a Bidder's professional judgment in completing work for the benefit of St. Johns County ("County"). The bias such conflicts could conceivably impart may inappropriately affect the goals, processes, methods of analysis or outcomes desired by the County.

Contractors are expected to safeguard their ability to make objective, fair, and impartial decisions when performing work for the benefit of the County. Contractors, therefore must there avoid situations in which financial or other considerations may adversely affect, or have the appearance of adversely affecting the consultant's/contractor's professional judgement when completing work for the benefit of the County.

The mere appearance of a conflict may be as serious and potentially damaging as an actual distortion of goals, processes, methods of analysis or outcomes. Reports of conflicts based upon appearances can undermine public trust in ways that may not be adequately restored even when the mitigating facts of a situation are brought to light. Apparent conflicts, therefore, should be disclosed and evaluated with the same vigor as actual conflicts.

It is expressly understood that failure to disclose conflicts of interest as described herein may result in immediate disqualification from evaluation or immediate termination from work for the County.

Please	check the appropriate stateme	nt:	
	I hereby attest that the undersigned Bidder has no actual or potential conflict of interest due to any other clients contracts, or property interests for completing work on the above referenced project.		
	The undersigned Bidder, by attachment to this form, submits information which may be a potential conflict interest due to other clients, contracts or property interests for completing work on the above referenced project.		
Full Le	gal Name of Bidder:		
Author	ized Representative(s):	Signature	Print Name/Title

ATTACHMENT "F" CONTRACTOR'S QUALIFICATIONS FORM

Bidder certifies, and has attached to the submitted Bid proof of current and valid licensure to perform the Work in the State of Florida and St. Johns County, and as specified in the Bid Documents. Any material misrepresentation, as determined by the County, shall result in disqualification.

By:			
, .	Full Legal Name of Bidder		
	Authorized Representative Signature	Date	

Contractor's Project Experience

Bidder must be fully licensed to do business in the State of Florida and hold a current Certified General Contractor's license at the time the bid is due. Bidders must have successfully completed, as a Prime Contractor, at least three (3) projects, in the past six (6) years, of similar type, size, scope and dollar value to the project described herein.

Contractor's Project Experience Details Project No. 1			
Name of Project:			
Project Manager Name:			
Superintendent Name:			
Project Description:			
	Owner Information		
Name:			
Address:			
Contact Person:			
Telephone Number:			
Engineer/Architect Information			
Name:			
Address:			
Contact Person:			
Telephone Number:			
	Contract Dates		

Contractor's Project Experience Details Project No. 1				
Started:				
Original Contractual (Completion:			
Final Contractual Con	npletion:			
Actual Completion:				
		Contract Value		
Original Contract Valu	ue:			
Final Contract Value:				
Value of Change Orde	ers to Date:			
Value of Outstanding	Claims to Date:			
	B	onding Company Information		
Name:				
Address:				
Contact Person:				
Telephone Number:				
	Major Subcontractor Information			
Name:				
Address:				
Contact Person:				
Telephone Number:				
Name:				
Address:				
Contact Person:				
Telephone Number:				
Name:				
Address:				
Contact Person:				
Telephone Number:				

Contractor's Project Experience Details Project No. 2				
Name of Project:				
Project Manager Nam	e:			
Superintendent Name	:	Market 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1		
Project Description:				
		Owner Information		
Name:				
Address:				
Contact Person:				
Telephone Number:				
Engineer/Architect Information				
Name:				
Address:				
Contact Person:				
Telephone Number:				
Charled		Contract Dates		
Started:				
Original Contractual Completion:				
Final Contractual Completion:				
Actual Completion:		C		
Original Contract Value	۵٠	Contract Value		
Final Contract Value:				
Value of Change Orders to Date:				
Value of Outstanding Claims to Date:				
value of Outstanding (Bonding Company Information		
Name:				
Address:				
Contact Person:				
Telephone Number:				

	Contractor's Project Experience Details Project No. 2		
Major Subcontractor Information			
Name:			
Address:			
Contact Person:			
Telephone Number:			
Name:			
Address:			
Contact Person:			
Telephone Number:			
Name:			
Address:			
Contact Person:			
Telephone Number:			

Contractor's Project Experience Details			
Project No. 3			
Name of Project:			
Project Manager Name:			
Superintendent Name:			
Project Description:			
		Owner Information	
Name:			
Address:			
Contact Person:			
Telephone Number:			
		Engineer/Architect Information	
Name:			
Address:			
Contact Person:			
Telephone Number:			
		Contract Dates	
Started:			
Original Contractual Con	npletion:		
Final Contractual Comple	etion:		
Actual Completion:			
		Contract Value	
Original Contract Value:			
Final Contract Value:			
Value of Change Orders	to Date:		
Value of Outstanding Cla	ims to Date	15	
		Bonding Company Information	
Name:		•	
Address:			
Contact Person:			
Telephone Number:			

Contractor's Project Experience Details Project No. 3		
	Major Subcontractor Information	
Name:		
Address:		
Contact Person:		
Telephone Number:		
Name:		
Address:		
Contact Person:		
Telephone Number:		
Name:		
Address:		
Contact Person:		
Telephone Number:		

ATTACHMENT "G" DRUG-FREE WORKPLACE FORM

Th	e undersigned firm, in accordance with Florida Statute 287.087 hereby certifies that
	does:
	Name of Firm
1.	Publish a statement notifying employees that the unlawful manufacture, distribution, dispensing, possession or use of a controlled substance is prohibited in the workplace and specifying the actions that will be taken against employees for violations of such prohibition.
2.	Inform employees about the danger of drug abuse in the workplace, the business' policy of maintaining a drug-free workplace, any available drug counseling, rehabilitation, employee assistance programs and the penalties that may be imposed upon employees for drug abuse violations.
3.	Give each employee engaged in providing the contractual services that are described in St. Johns County's request for proposals to provide bond underwriter services a copy of the statement specified in paragraph 1.
4.	In the statement specified in paragraph 1, notify the employees that, as a condition of working on the contractual services described in paragraph 3, the employee will abide by the terms of the statement and will notify the employer of any conviction of, or plea of guilty or nolo contendere to, any violation of Florida Statute 893, as amended, or of any controlled substance law of the United States or any state, for a violation occurring in the workplace no later than five (5) days after such conviction or plea.
5.	Impose a sanction on, or require the satisfactory participation in a drug abuse assistance or rehabilitation program if such is available in the employee's community by, any employee who is so convicted.
6.	Consistent with applicable provisions with State or Federal law, rule, or regulation, make a good faith effort to continue to maintain a drug-free workplace through implementation of paragraphs 1 through 5.
As	the person authorized to sign this statement, I certify that this firm complies fully with the above requirements.
	Signature
_	Date

ATTACHMENT "H" CLAIMS, LIENS, LITIGATION HISTORY

(Complete and Submit)

1.	Within the past 7 years, has your organization filed suit or a formal claim against a project owner (as a prime or subconsultant) or been sued by or had a formal claim filed by an owner, subconsultant or supplier resulting from a construction dispute? Yes No If yes, please attach additional sheet(s) to include:			
	Description of every action Captions of the Litigation or Arbitration			
	Amount at issue: Name (s) of the attorneys representing all parties:			
	Amount actually recovered, if any:			
	Name(s) of the project owner(s)/manager(s) to include address and phone number:			
2.	List all pending litigation and or arbitration.			
3.	List and explain <u>all litigation and arbitration</u> within the past seven (7) years - pending, resolved dismissed, etc.			
4.	Within the past 7 years, please list all <u>Liens</u> , including Federal, State and Local, which have been filed			
	against your Company. List in detail the type of Lien, date, amount and current status of each Lien.			
5.	Have you ever abandoned a job, been terminated or had a performance/surety bond called to complete a job?			
	Yes No If yes, please explain in detail:			

ь.	satisfactorily with final judgment in favor of your company within 90 days of the date the judgment became final? Yes No If no, please explain why?
7.	List the status of all pending claims currently filed against your company:
<u>Liquid</u>	ated Damages
1.	Has a project owner ever withheld retainage, issued liquidated damages or made a claim against any Performance and Payment Bonds? Yes No If yes, please explain in detail:

(Use additional or supplemental pages as needed)

ATTACHMENT "i" E-VERIFY AFFIDAVIT

STAT	E OF				
cour	NTY OF				
	l,	("Bidder") hereby sv	("Affiant"), being duly authorized by and on behalf of wears or affirms as follows:		
1.	(IIRIRA), is a web-ba	ased system provided by th	villegal Immigration Reform and Immigrant Responsibility Act of 1996 the United States Department of Homeland Security, through which ent eligibility of their employees.		
2.	2. For the duration of Contract No (hereinafter "Agreement"), in accordance with section 448.09 F.S., Bidder shall utilize the U.S. Department of Homeland Security's E-Verify system to verify the employmeteligibility of all new employees hired by the Bidder and shall expressly require any subcontractors performing wo or providing services pursuant to the Agreement to likewise utilize the U.S. Department of Homeland Security's Verify system to verify the employment eligibility of all new employees hired by the subcontractor.				
3.		with all applicable provision with section 448.095,	ons of section 448.095, F.S., and will incorporate in all subcontracts F.S.		
4.	failure to ensure t authorized to work Johns County may i understands and ag	that all employees and su in the United States and the immediately terminate the	to comply with all applicable provisions of section 448.095, F.S. or its abcontractors performing work under the Agreement are legally e State of Florida constitute a breach of the Agreement for which St. Agreement without notice and without penalty. The Bidder further ch termination, Bidder shall be liable to the St. Johns County for any g from Bidder's breach.		
DATE	D this	day of	, 20		
Signa	ture of Affiant				
Print	ed Name & Title of A	ffiant			
Full L	egal Name of Bidder				
day c			means of physical presence or online notarization, this y known to me or has produced		
			Notary Public My Commission Expires:		

ATTACHMENT "J" LOCAL PREFERENCE

Any Bidder that meets the criteria of a Local Business, in accordance with Section 16.3 of the SJC Purchasing Policy, must complete and sign this form to indicate their qualification to receive local preference. All required documentation to demonstrate that the Bidder meets all qualification criteria as a local business must be included in the submitted Bid.

In order to qualify for local preference Respondent must provide sufficient documentation to demonstrate:

- A physical, brick and mortar place of business located within the geographic boundaries of St. Johns County, with a valid mailing address, in an area zoned for the conduct of such business, from which the Supplier has operated or performed business on a day-to-day basis that is substantially similar to those specified in the solicitation for a period of at least one (1) calendar year prior to the issuance of the solicitation. No PO Boxes shall be accepted.
- Local address above must be registered as the Supplier's principal place of business with the Divisions of Corporations Florida Department of State for at least one (1) calendar year prior to the issuance of this BID.
- Submit current and valid Local Business Tax Receipt, and must have Local Business Tax Receipts issued by the St. Johns County Tax Collector from at least one (1) calendar year prior to issuance of this BID.
- Must qualify as a local business as shown above AND self-perform a minimum of fifty percent (50%) of all services
 under the awarded Contract, or must have a minimum of fifty percent (50%) of all services performed by
 qualified local businesses as sub-contractors or sub-consultants.

If qualifying for local preference through the use of qualified local sub-contractors, Bidder must submit all required documentation to demonstrate the above requirements of all proposed sub-contractors and sub-consultants for local preference consideration with the submitted proposal.

Bidder is a Local Business as defined in Section 16.3, SJC Purchasing Policy		
Bidder is <u>not</u> a Local Business as defined in Section 16.3, SJC Purchasing Policy		
Signature – Authorized Respondent Representative		
Printed Name & Title		
Date of Signature		

BID BOND

STAT	E OF		
COU	NTY OF		
KNO	W ALL PERSONS BY THESE PR	ESENTS, that we, the undersigned	(Full
1V44	race) and	as Surety, hereby hold and firmly	hind ourselves, our heirs.
exec Flori	utors, administrators, and su da, as Obligee, in the penal su	iccessors and assigns, jointly and severally, by these preser um of five percent (5%) of the Total Bid Price, or	its, unto St. Johns County,
Dolla	ars <u>(\$)</u> lawfu	ıl money of the United States.	
	REAS, the Principal has subm	itted a Bid for <u>Bid No: 23-26; SHERIFF'S FLEET SERVICES AND</u> 202:	SUPPLY FACILITY
(a)	enter into a written Contr to Principal for signature, or Sureties, as may be re	withdraw said Bid within ninety (90) days of the opening of Biract with the County within ten (10) business days after presin accordance with the Bid Documents, and give Bond with quired, for the faithful performance and proper fulfillment evoid and of no effect, otherwise to remain in full force and expenses.	scribed forms are provided good and sufficient Surety of such Contract, then the
(b)	and give such Bond with amounts: 1) the amount of in the Principal's Bid and s to perform the work cov	rawal of said Bid within the period specified, or the failure to the time specified, the Principal shall pay the County to this bond as hereinabove set forth, of 2) the difference between larger amount for which the Owner may in good faith cored by said bid including the administrative costs to effect of no effect, otherwise to remain in full force and effect.	the lesser of the following ween the amount specified contract with another party
		bound parties have signed and sealed this instrument under, 20, the name and corporate seal of Principal and	
		its undersigned representative, pursuant to authority of its	

	PRINCIPAL:
WITNESSES:	Full Legal Name of Principal
	Signature of Authorized Officer
	Printed Name & Title of Signing Officer
	Mailing Address
	City, State, Zip Code
	Email Address of Signing Officer
	SURETY:
	Full Legal Name of Surety
	Signature of Authorized Surety Agent
	Mailing Address of Local Agency
	City, State, Zip Code
	Email Address of Surety Agent
	Attorney-In-Fact Signature

SEALED BID • DO NOT OPEN

IFB NO.: **23-26**

SHERIFF'S FLEET SERVICES AND

IFB TITLE: SUPPLY FACILITY

SUBMITTAL

DEADLINE: By 2:00 PM EST- January 11, 2023

SUBMITTED BY:

Company Name

Company Address

Company Address

DELIVER TO: St. Johns County Purchasing Division

500 San Sebastian View St. Augustine FL 32084

END OF DOCUMENT





Purchasing Division

ADDENDUM #1

December 15, 2022

To: Prospective Bidders

From: St. Johns County Purchasing Division Subject: 23-26 Sheriff's Fleet Services and Supply

Addendum #1 is issued to provide additional information/clarification to Respondents and is hereby incorporated into the Bid Documents. Each Respondent will ascertain before submitting a Proposal that he/she has received all Addenda, and return an original copy of this signed Addendum with their submitted proposal as provided in the Bid Documents.

Questions and Answers:

1. In regards to the referenced project, do you have an estimated budget for this?

Answer: The estimated project budget is \$5,500,000. This is inclusive of all design, construction, and soft costs.

2. The bid manual indicates a FL general contractors license as the license required for the project however Florida has Commercial Builders License that allow licensees to build up to 3 stories on commercial buildings and since this is a single story please confirm a Commercial Builders license is acceptable as well?

Answer: The contractor must hold a current Florida General Contractor license.

3. Please address the following:

Specifications Table of Contents: The following sections are listed in TOC but not issued: 01010, 055000, 057300, 107313, 220501, 220719, 221005, 221006, 223000, 224000, 230510, 233100, 233700, 238127, 260050, 260533.13, 260533.16, 260553, 260583, 262516, 262816.16, 265100, 265600, 270526, 270528, 270544, 271500, 312000.

Ref. Specifications Table of Contents: The following sections were issued but not listed in TOC: 01200, 078413, 081816.13, 220513, 220517, 220518, 220519, 220523, 220529, 220553, 221116, 221119, 221123, 221316, 221319, 221323, 221513, 221519, 223200, 223300, 223400, 224100, 224216.13, 224216.16, 224500, 224716, 230513, 230529, 230548, 230553, 230719, 231123, 232300, 233113, 233713, 233723, 238126, 260000, 260533, 260534, 262416, 262816, 264100, 264313, 265113, 312100.

Answer: Please see attachments/exhibits below.

Attachments/Exhibits:

The following documents have been added and/or revised and incorporated via this addendum:

- 1. Exhibit C Addendum Narrative and Revisions to Spec Book
- 2. Exhibit D Revised Sheet Index and Architectural Drawings
- 3. Exhibit E Revised Electrical, Mechanical, and Plumbing Drawings

THE PROPOSAL DUE DATE REMAINS January 11, 2022 AT 2:00 PM EST

Respondent Acknowledgment			
Signature and Date	_		
Printed Name/Title	_		
Company Name (Print)	_		



Purchasing Division

ADDENDUM #2

December 28, 2022

To: Prospective Bidders

From: St. Johns County Purchasing Division Subject: 23-26 Sheriff's Fleet Services and Supply

Addendum #2 is issued to provide additional information/clarification to Respondents and is hereby incorporated into the Bid Documents. Each Respondent will ascertain before submitting a Proposal that he/she has received all Addenda, and return an original copy of this signed Addendum with their submitted proposal as provided in the Bid Documents.

Questions and Answers:

1. Please provide drawings indicating requirements for mechanical, plumbing and electrical scopes for Bid Alternate #1 – Additional Service Bay.

Answer: These drawings will be provided in a future Bid Addendum.

2. Ref. Civil Drawing 6 of 17: Please provide sectional detail for millings parking area.

Answer: The millings parking are sectional detail will be provided in a future Bid Addendum.

- 3. Ref. Civil Drawing 6 of 17:
 - a. Please provide detail for SD39 Header Curb.
 - b. Is the fence that is light gray line along the east property line existing to remain? Is location of new fence only where the fence line is shown in bold?
 - c. S08 is noted at light gray fence line along east side of millings parking area. Please clarify if this is new fence or existing to remain.

Answer:

- a. Please see Exhibit F Construction Details (sheet 11).
- b. All proposed fencing is shown in bold. Existing fence is shown in the lighter grey.
- c. The existing light grey fence noted as S08 can continue to be used, the client would like to save any fence that can be reused, and black slats inserted into the existing chain link fence for privacy. Barbed wire may have to be added if not already present.
- 4. Please clarify who is responsible for impact, tap and meter fees.

Answer: Please see Attachment K.

5. Ref. P201, Addendum #1: Please provide model numbers for FD-2 and UR-1A.

Answer: These model numbers will be provided in a future Bid Addendum.

6. Ref. E004, Addendum #1 & E100, Addendum #1: Please provide circuit size from Panel A to Guardhouse.

Answer: This circuit size will be provided in a future Bid Addendum.

Ref. E401, Note 1 & Spec Section 012300 Alternates: Note 1 on E401 states that lightning protection is an
add alternate but is not listed in the Alternates spec section. Please clarify if lightning protection is to be
part of the Base Bid or an add alternate.

Answer: This clarification will be provided in a future Bid Addendum.

8. Ref. A640 & Spec Section 087100, Addendum #1: Please clarify which doors have electrified hardware, access controls and auto operators. We did not see electrified hardware, access controls or auto operators listed in any of the Hardware Groups.

Answer: This clarification will be provided in a future Bid Addendum.

9. Ref. G003, Topo Survey 4 of 17 & Demo Drawing 5 of 17: There appears to be some discrepancy between the Google Earth view on G003 and the Survey and Demo Drawings. Can a site visit be arranged?

Answer: Scheduling a site visit for prospective bidders is in the works. Purchasing will provide an invitation to the site visit to all prospective bidders.

10. Is an allowance for the replacement of unsuitable soils to be included?

Answer: Replacement of unsuitable soils is to be included in the lump sum bid price.

11. Is a distributed antennae system to be included?

Answer: This will be answered in a future Bid Addendum.

12. Alternate #3 calls for a price for small missile exterior glazing. Is the base price exterior glazing to be nonimpact, regular impact (Level D), or Level E?

Answer: This will be answered in a future Bid Addendum.

13. Please provide hardware schedule listing specific hardware parts.

Answer: This will be provided in a future Bid Addendum.

14. Please provide manufacturer and model for sliding doors 150 & 151.

Answer: This will be addressed in a future Bid Addendum.

15. Door 130B is listed on the door schedule as Type F1 (no side lite). There is a side lite shown on the plans. Which is correct?

Answer: This will be clarified in a future Bid Addendum.

16. Doors 130A & 130E are listed on the door schedule as Type F3 (side lite). No side lite is shown on the plans. Which is correct?

Answer: This will be clarified in a future Bid Addendum.

17. Which hardware set is door 118 to receive?

Answer: This will be clarified in a future Bid Addendum.

18. Automatic operators are mentioned in the storefront specifications. Is door 100 to receive automatic operators on both leaves?

Answer: This will be clarified in a future Bid Addendum.

19. Due to their height, SF1, SF2, SF3, & SF4 need to be Aluminum Curtainwall. Is it acceptable for SF5, SF6, SF7, SF8, & SF9 to be storefront? Or does all framing need to match?

Answer: This will be clarified in a future Bid Addendum.

20. Section 084113 Aluminum Framed Entrance and Storefronts section 2.9/A calls for a 4 coat fluoropolymer finish. This is quite rare and generally reserved for top-coating bright colors. Not sure that it is even available from the specified vendors. It would be a premium cost if available. Please confirm if a specific color has been selected. Are anodized or 2 coat fluoropolymer finishes acceptable?

Answer: This will be clarified in a future Bid Addendum.

21. Is the intent for the roof system to be a metal building standing seam roof system with batt insulation per spec sections 072100 and 133419 or a standing seam metal roof system over rigid insulation on a metal deck, as is described in the plan details? If it is a standing seam metal roof system, please provide specifications. Is a distributed antennae system to be included?

Answer: This will be clarified in a future Bid Addendum.

Attachments/Exhibits:

The following documents have been added and/or revised and incorporated via this addendum:

- 1. Exhibit F Addendum #2 Revised Plans
- 2. Attachment K Pre-Bid Meeting Notes

THE PROPOSAL DUE DATE REMAINS January 11, 2022 AT 2:00 PM EST

Respondent Acknowledgment		
Signature and Date		
Printed Name/Title		
Company Name (Print)		

Pre-Bid Meeting Notes

- This project is located in a secure sheriff's complex. Security and existing functionality must be
 maintained throughout construction. Plan the sequence of construction elements, so that the
 existing guard house remains in use until the new guard house is ready for use. This is already
 specified in the plan notes on the MOT sheets of the Civil Drawings, but we wanted to
 emphasize the importance of planning for this in the bid price.
- 2. If the additional parking lot (millings) bid alternate is accepted, the temporary road millings can be used for the millings parking lot. This is also already specified in the Civil Drawings.
- If the additional parking lot (millings) bid alternate is not accepted, what is to be done with the temporary road millings? Stockpile on-site for future use. Please see attached revised Sheet AS100.
- 4. The contractor is to provide supervision on-site at all times.
- 5. Copies of "Job Copy" plans, building permits, and all agency permits are to be kept on site.
- 6. Monthly progress meetings will be held, for which the contractor will provide an agenda, redline as-builts, logs for submittals, RFI's and change orders, and minutes.
- 7. Payment applications will not be approved without updated redline plans.
- 8. Bid price will be isolated for the trench drain and oil/water separator. Please see attached revised Alternates section.
- 9. Dumpster enclosure is to match others existing on site (chain link w/ slats, etc.). Please see the revised details on attached revised Sheet AS100.
- 10. Mark-up on change orders will be limited to 10%, with all backup documentation provided. Mark-up on contractor initiated changes may not be allowed.
- 11. Pond dirt is to be used on site. Any extra dirt (not needed for construction of the Fleet Supply Facility) generated from the excavation of the new pond is to be hauled and dumped for storage 2,700 feet away from the pond location. Please see Detail 9 on the attached revised Sheet AS100.
- 12. A submittal schedule is to be provided, upon contract award.
- 13. Allowed time includes lead time on materials. PEMB submittal will need to be submitted ASAP after bid award. Submittals for any other long-lead time items, such as electrical gear, storefront, flooring, lighting, etc., will also need to be submitted early on, as time extensions will not be granted for lead times on items not ordered promptly.
- 14. Provide a section for the millings parking lot addition. This will be provided in a future bid addendum. The attached list of addendum drawings refers to Civil Sheets 16 and 17, but those sheets are not included in these attachments.
- 15. The price for Bid Alternate #4 (Add open parking area on South side of the building with "millings" pavement) shall include extending the fence and gates around the millings lot. The cost for landscaping will not change.

- 16. Temporary utilities will be paid for by the contractor until final acceptance or owner occupancy, whichever comes first.
- 17. Clarify who pays for FPL conduit for primaries. This will be answered in a future bid addendum.
- 18. Show millwork in the alterations room floor plan, with an elevation of each wall getting the countertop. See attached new Sheet A403.
- 19. Impact fees will be paid for by SJC.
- 20. Agency permit fees will be paid for by SJC.
- 21. Utility connection fees will be paid for by SJC.
- 22. Building permit will be applied for and paid for by the contractor.



Purchasing Division

ADDENDUM #3

January 3, 2023

To: Prospective Bidders

From: St. Johns County Purchasing Division

Subject: Bid No: 23-26; Sheriff's Fleet Services and Supply

This Addendum #3 is issued for further Bidders' information and is hereby incorporated into the Bid Documents. Each Bidder must incorporate any and all revisions, clarifications, and/or supplemental information provided in all issued addenda with the submitted Bid. Bidders must submit a copy of each signed addendum with their submitted Bid as provided in the Bid Documents.

Revisions/Clarifications:

The County provides the following revisions and/or clarifications to be incorporated into the Documents:

- 1. Bid Due Date has been extended to January 18, 2023 by 2:00 PM EST.
- 2. A Non-Mandatory Site Visit has been scheduled for January 9, 2023 at 9:00 AM EST located at 911 Law Enforcement Way, St. Augustine, FL 32092. Attendance at the Site Visit is optional but highly recommended.
- 3. Deadline for submitting questions has been extended to January 9, 2023 by 3:00 PM EST.

SUBMITTAL DEADLINE FOR BIDS HAS BEEN EXTENDED TO: WEDNESDAY, JANUARY 18, 2023 AT 2:00 PM EST

Bidder Acknowledgment		
Signature		
Printed Name/Title		
Respondent Company Name		
	END OF ADDENDUM NO. 3	



Purchasing Division

ADDENDUM #4

January 9, 2023

To:

Prospective Bidders

From:

St. Johns County Purchasing Division

Subject:

Bid No: 23-26; Sheriff's Fleet Services and Supply

Addendum #4 is issued for further Bidders' information and is hereby incorporated into the Bid Documents. Each Bidder must incorporate any and all revisions, clarifications, and/or supplemental information provided in all issued addenda with their submitted Bid. Bidders must submit a copy of each signed addendum with their submitted Bid as provided in the Bid Documents.

Questions and Answers:

Please refer to Exhibit G - Combined Q&A and Plan Revisions

Attachments/Exhibits:

The following documents have been added and/or revised and incorporated via this addendum:

- 1. Official County Bid Form (Revised 1-9-2023)
- 2. Exhibit G Combined Q&A and Plan Revisions

Revisions/Clarifications:

The County provides the following revisions and/or clarifications to be incorporated into the Documents:

- (Clarification) Reference E401, Note 1 & Spec Section 012300 Alternates: Note 1 The county does not require lightning protection on this facility. Offerors shall not include lighting protection as part of their base bid or any alternate bid.
- 2. (Revision) Change carpet selection for CPT-1 to: Manufacturer Interface, Style Common Theme Collection CT112, Color 104352 Steel, Size 50 CM x 50 CM.
- (Revision) Remove any flooring transitions between the LVT and CPT. The two products transition better butted together without transitions. Transitions will still be required at other locations as identified in the plans. See attached (Exhibit G).
- 4. (Revision) CPT-2 and CPT-3 are not used and have been deleted from the finish schedule. See attached (Exhibit G).
- 5. (Addition) Bid Alternate #7 Provide cost to deduct trench drain, oil/water separator, and all associated piping and connections.
- 6. (Addition) Unit Price for Removal and Hauling of unsuitable maternal (Bid Form)

SUBMITTAL DEADLINE REMAINS UNCHANGED: WEDNESDAY, JANUARY 18, 2023 AT 2:00 PM EST

Bidder Acknowledgment	
Signature	
Printed Name/Title	
Respondent Company Name	
	END OF ADDENDUM NO. 4

BID NO: 23-26

OFFICIAL COUNTY BID FORM (Revision 1-9-2023) ST. JOHNS COUNTY, FLORIDA

TO:	THE BOARD OF COUNTY COMMIS	SSIONERS OF ST. JOHNS COUNT	Y, FLORIDA
	DATE SUBMITTED:		
	BID PF	ROPOSAL OF	
Full Legal	l Company Name of Bidder		
Mailing A	Address	Telephone Number	Fax Number
Documen County, F	Having become familiar with requirements entitled for Bid No: 23-26, SHERIFF Florida, the undersigned proposes to furrorequirements necessary to complete the	'S FLEET SERVICES AND SUPP nish all materials, labor and equ	LY FACILITY in St. Johns uipment, supervision and
	PRICE: All costs for all labor, materials, ad overhead, both direct and indirect, for		ther miscellaneous costs,
	\$	ritten in Numerals)	
	Base Bid Price (W	ritten in Numerals)	
\$			
·		(Written in Words)	
	nall insert the Lump Sum Bid Price above, the two amounts shall be determined by		
		ernates 1-7:	
		ual (Section 012300 – Alternat Irrative and Revisions to Spec	
BID ALTEI	RNATE NO. 1: Provide cost to add the ac	·	
		d Alternate No. 1 (Numerical)	-
_	Total Lump Sum for Bid Alternate N	No. 1 (Amount written or typed	l in words)
	nall insert the Lump Sum for Bid Alternate ancy between the two amounts shall be	•	

\$ Total Lump Sum for Bid Alternate No. 2 (Numerical)	
Total Lump Sum for Bid Alternate No. 2 (Numerical)	
Total Lump Sum for Bid Alternate No. 2 (Amount written or typed in words)	-
der shall insert the Lump Sum for Bid Alternate No. 2 above, in numerals and in words. In the screpancy between the two amounts shall be determined by the amount written in words.	eve
ALTERNATE #3 – Provide cost to add small missile impact glazing in all exterior windows ares.	nd
Total Lump Sum for Bid Alternate No. 3 (Numerical)	
Total Lump Sum for Bid Alternate No. 3 (Amount written or typed in words)	
der shall insert the Lump Sum for Bid Alternate No. 3 above, in numerals and in words. In the screpancy between the two amounts shall be determined by the amount written in words.	eve
ALTERNATE #4 Provide cost to add open parking area on South side of the building with "I ement. See Civil.	milli
S Total Lump Sum for Bid Alternate No. 4 (Numerical)	
Total Lump Sum for Bid Alternate No. 4 (Amount written or typed in words)	_
der shall insert the Lump Sum for Bid Alternate No. 4 above, in numerals and in words. In the screpancy between the two amounts shall be determined by the amount written in words.	eve
ALTERNATE #5 – Provide cost to add motorized roll-up garage doors instead of base bid mars on exterior doors only (interior roll-up doors to remain manual.)	anua
\$	
Total Lump Sum for Bid Alternate No. 5 (Numerical)	
Total Lump Sum for Bid Alternate No. 5 (Amount written or typed in words)	-
der shall insert the Lump Sum for Bid Alternate No. 5 above, in numerals and in words. In the screpancy between the two amounts shall be determined by the amount written in words.	eve
ALTERNATE #6 – Provide cost to deduct the "eye brow" canopies on the building excepting dock area.	t fo
Total Lump Sum for Bid Alternate No. 6 (Numerical)	
	_

Bidder shall insert the Lump Sum for Bid Alternate No. 6 above, in numerals and in words. In the event of a discrepancy between the two amounts shall be determined by the amount written in words.

BID ALTERNATE #7 — Provide cost to deduct trench drain, oil/water separator, and all associated piping

	\$ Total Lump Sum for Bid Alternate No. 7 (Numerical)
Total Lum	p Sum for Bid Alternate No. 7 (Amount written or typed in words)
	amp Sum for Bid Alternate No. 7 above, in numerals and in words. In the event of he two amounts shall be determined by the amount written in words.
Bidder shall provide a ur material shall be hauled	ble material is unknown. In the event that unsuitable material is discovered, nit price (per cubic yard) for the removal of unsuitable material. All unsuitable and piled by the Contractor in the same on-site location previously identified generated from the pond's excavation.
Unit Price for Removal a	nd Hauling of unsuitable maternal: \$ / per cubic yard
	include unit pricing for the removal and hauling of unsuitable soils in their



Purchasing Division

ADDENDUM #5

January 11, 2023

To:

Prospective Bidders

From:

St. Johns County Purchasing Division

Subject:

Bid No: 23-26; Sheriff's Fleet Services and Supply

Addendum #5 is issued for further Bidders' information and is hereby incorporated into the Bid Documents. Each Bidder must incorporate any and all revisions, clarifications, and/or supplemental information provided in all issued addenda with their submitted Bid. Bidders must submit a copy of each signed addendum with their submitted Bid as provided in the Bid Documents.

Attachments/Exhibits:

The following documents have been added and/or revised and incorporated via this addendum:

- Official County Bid Form (Revised 1-11-2023)
- 2. Exhibit H Pond Excavation Cut Analysis
- 3. Exhibit I Building Equipment Plan
- 4. Exhibit J Sheet Index (Revised 1-10-2023)

Revisions/Clarifications:

The County provides the following revisions and/or clarifications to be incorporated into the Documents:

- (Addition) Official County Bid Form. Bid Alternate #8 Provide cost to deduct the base bid installation of site lighting conduit. Conduit to be supplied by FPL.
- (Clarification) The original Drawing Sheet E401 was a Roof Plan indicating the requirements for the lightning protection system. The add alternate for lightning protection has been deleted and is no longer part of the scope of this project. Sheet E401 was revised by Bid Addendum #4 to illustrate the alternate for the additional fleet service area.
- 3. (Revision) Drawing Sheet A402 Equipment list is deleted from Sheet A402. All equipment previously shown on the equipment list, except the vehicle lift, shall be owner provided, owner installed. The vehicle lift shall be owner provided, contractor installed. All hose reel equipment is also deleted (oil, air, etc), except the electrical hose reels (identified in the electrical plans). See added notation showing "future" location for owner provided, owner installed equipment.

SUBMITTAL DEADLINE REMAINS UNCHANGED: WEDNESDAY, JANUARY 18, 2023 AT 2:00 PM EST

Bidder Acknowledgment	
Signature	
Printed Name/Title	
Respondent Company Name	
	END OF ADDENDUM NO. 5

BID NO: 23-26

OFFICIAL COUNTY BID FORM (Revision 1-11-2023) ST. JOHNS COUNTY, FLORIDA

TO:	THE BOARD OF COUN	NTY COMMISSIONERS OF ST. JOHNS COUNTY	/, FLORIDA
	DATE SUBMITTED:		
		BID PROPOSAL OF	
Full Legal Co	ompany Name of Bidder		
Mailing Add	Iress	Telephone Number	Fax Number
Documents County, Flo	entitled for Bid No: 23- rida, the undersigned prop	requirements of the project, and having car 26, SHERIFF'S FLEET SERVICES AND SUPPL poses to furnish all materials, labor and equi omplete the required Work for the following	Y FACILITY in St. Johns ipment, supervision and
	overhead, both direct and	r, materials, equipment, supplies, taxes, oth indirect, for completion of all Work.	er miscellaneous costs,
		Bid Price (Written in Numerals)	
<u>^</u>			
\$	Ва	ase Bid Price (Written in Words)	
		Price above, in numerals and in words. In the etermined by the amount written in words.	e event of a discrepancy
		Bid Alternates 1-8:	
		Project Manual (Section 012300 – Alternate Idendum Narrative and Revisions to Spec B	
BID ALTERN	IATE NO. 1: Provide cost t	to add the additional service bay on the Sou	ith end of the building.
	Total Lump	p Sum for Bid Alternate No. 1 (Numerical)	
_	Total Lump Sum for Bio	d Alternate No. 1 (Amount written or typed i	n words)
		Bid Alternate No. 1 above, in numerals and in ints shall be determined by the amount writ	

BID ALTERNATE NO. 2: Provide cost to deduct the clerestory windows on the upper bay of service area.
Total Lump Sum for Bid Alternate No. 2 (Numerical)
Total Lump Sum for Bid Alternate No. 2 (Amount written or typed in words)
Bidder shall insert the Lump Sum for Bid Alternate No. 2 above, in numerals and in words. In the eve a discrepancy between the two amounts shall be determined by the amount written in words.
BID ALTERNATE #3 – Provide cost to add small missile impact glazing in all exterior windows and doors.
Total Lump Sum for Bid Alternate No. 3 (Numerical)
Total Lump Sum for Bid Alternate No. 3 (Amount written or typed in words)
Bidder shall insert the Lump Sum for Bid Alternate No. 3 above, in numerals and in words. In the even discrepancy between the two amounts shall be determined by the amount written in words.
BID ALTERNATE #4 – Provide cost to add open parking area on South side of the building with "milli bavement. See Civil. \$ Total Lump Sum for Bid Alternate No. 4 (Numerical)
Total Lump Sum for Bid Alternate No. 4 (Amount written or typed in words)
Bidder shall insert the Lump Sum for Bid Alternate No. 4 above, in numerals and in words. In the even in discrepancy between the two amounts shall be determined by the amount written in words.
BID ALTERNATE #5 – Provide cost to add motorized roll-up garage doors instead of base bid manua doors on exterior doors only (interior roll-up doors to remain manual.)
\$ Total Lump Sum for Bid Alternate No. 5 (Numerical)
Total Lump Sum for Bid Alternate No. 5 (Amount written or typed in words)
Bidder shall insert the Lump Sum for Bid Alternate No. 5 above, in numerals and in words. In the even a discrepancy between the two amounts shall be determined by the amount written in words.
BID ALTERNATE #6 – Provide cost to deduct the "eye brow" canopies on the building except for oading dock area.
Total Lump Sum for Bid Alternate No. 6 (Numerical)
Total Lump Sum for Bid Afternate No. 6 (Amount written or typed in words)

Bidder shall insert the Lump Sum for Bid Alternate No. 6 above, in numerals and in words. In the event of a discrepancy between the two amounts shall be determined by the amount written in words. BID ALTERNATE #7 - Provide cost to deduct trench drain, oil/water separator, and all associated piping and connections. Total Lump Sum for Bid Alternate No. 7 (Numerical) Total Lump Sum for Bid Alternate No. 7 (Amount written or typed in words) Bidder shall insert the Lump Sum for Bid Alternate No. 7 above, in numerals and in words. In the event of a discrepancy between the two amounts shall be determined by the amount written in words. BID ALTERNATE #8 - Provide cost to deduct the base bid installation of site lighting conduit. Conduit to be supplied by FPL. Total Lump Sum for Bid Alternate No. 8 (Numerical) Total Lump Sum for Bid Alternate No. 8 (Amount written or typed in words) Bidder shall insert the Lump Sum for Bid Alternate No. 8 above, in numerals and in words. In the event of a discrepancy between the two amounts shall be determined by the amount written in words. The existence of unsuitable material is unknown. In the event that unsuitable material is discovered, Bidder shall provide a unit price (per cubic yard) for the removal of unsuitable material. All unsuitable material shall be hauled and piled by the Contractor in the same on-site location previously identified for stockpiling excess fill generated from the pond's excavation. Unit Price for Removal and Hauling of unsuitable maternal: \$______/ per cubic yard Note: Offerors *shall not* include unit pricing for the removal and hauling of unsuitable soils in their base bid or any bid alternate.



Purchasing Division

ADDENDUM #6

January 13, 2023

To: Prospective Bidders

From: St. Johns County Purchasing Division

Subject: Bid No: 23-26; Sheriff's Fleet Services and Supply

This Addendum #6 is issued for further Bidders' information and is hereby incorporated into the Bid Documents. Each Bidder must incorporate any and all revisions, clarifications, and/or supplemental information provided in all issued addenda with the submitted Bid. Bidders must submit a copy of each signed addendum with their submitted Bid as provided in the Bid Documents.

Revisions/Clarifications:

The County provides the following revisions and/or clarifications to be incorporated into the Documents:

THE SUBMITTAL DEADLINE FOR BIDS HAS BEEN EXTENDED TO: WEDNESDAY, FEBRUARY 1, 2023 AT 2:00 PM EST

Bidder Acknowledgment	
Signature	
Printed Name/Title	
Respondent Company Name	

END OF ADDENDUM NO. 6



Purchasing Division

ADDENDUM #7

January 25, 2023

To: Prospective Bidders

From: St. Johns County Purchasing Division

Subject: Bid No: 23-26; Sheriff's Fleet Services and Supply

Addendum #7 is issued for further Bidders' information and is hereby incorporated into the Bid Documents. Each Bidder must incorporate any and all revisions, clarifications, and/or supplemental information provided in all issued addenda with their submitted Bid. Bidders must submit a copy of each signed addendum with their submitted Bid as provided in the Bid Documents.

Questions and Answers:

Question 1: Is Fire Alarm System required?

Answer 1: No, a fire alarm system is not required.

Question 2: Ref. Specification Sections 221513 & 221519: Please clarify if these specification sections for air piping and air compressor are applicable to this project. We could not locate them on the drawings.

Answer 2: These are for the future Owner purchase equipment. Please refer to Sheet A402.

Question 3: Ref. Specification Section 223200: Please clarify if this specification section for water filtration system is applicable to this project. We could not locate on the drawings.

Answer 3: Water filtration system is no longer required. This section has been deleted from the specification.

Question 4: Ref. Specification Section 231123: Please clarify if this specification section for natural gas piping is applicable to this project. We could not locate on the drawings.

Answer 4: Natural gas is no longer required for this project. The section has been deleted.

Question 5: It has been brought to my attention by our HVAC/Mechanical subcontractors about the disadvantage of having the refrigerant lines run underground. Please refer to Page 7 in the attachment. On Page 7, right-hand column, just above Figure 1, it states; "It is advisable to avoid running refrigerant lines underground whenever possible. If it is absolutely necessary to run refrigerant lines underground, they must be a maximum of 15 feet and must be run in 6" PVC conduit." The subcontractors bidding this work cannot warranty the proposed distance as noted on the plans and they are concerned about the efficiency of the overall system working correctly.

Answer 5: Below grade refrigerant line installation is common practice. Refrigerant lines installed underground shall be installed in 6" pvc conduit, wrapped for protection in pulling through conduit, and have no more than two 45 degree bends. Warranty shall be maintained.

Revisions/Clarifications:

The County provides the following revisions and/or clarifications to be incorporated into the Documents:

- (Delete/Replace) Section 012300 ALTERNATES in its entirety and REPLACE with the REVISED Section 012300 – ALTERNATES below. Please also reference Official County Bid Form below. Bid Alternate #8 (revised), #9 (added), and 10 (added).
- 2. (Delete) TOC "TABLE OF CONTENTS" in its entirety and REPLACE with the REVISED TOC "TABLE OF CONTENTS below.
- 3. (Delete/Replace) Section 230510 GENERAL MECHANICAL REQUIREMENTS in its entirety and REPLACE with REVISED 230510 GENERAL MECHANICAL REQUIREMENTS below.
- 4. (Delete) Section 231123 FACILITY NATURAL GAS PIPING in its entirety
- (Delete) Section 223200 DOMESTIC WATER FILTRATION EQUIPMENT in its entirety.
- 6. (Delete/Replace) Section 238126 SPLIT SYSTEM AIR CONDITIONERS in its entirety and REPLACE with REVISED 238126 SPLIT SYSTEM AIR CONDITIONERS below.
- 7. (Clarification) Goodman is an acceptable manufacturer of HVAC equipment. Please see SECTION 238126 below.

BID NO: 23-26

OFFICIAL COUNTY BID FORM (Revision 1-24-2023) ST. JOHNS COUNTY, FLORIDA

TO:	THE BOARD OF COUNTY COMMIS	SSIONERS OF ST. JOHNS COUNT	TY, FLORIDA
	DATE SUBMITTED:		
	BID	PROPOSAL OF	
Full Legal (Company Name of Bidder		
Mailing Ad	dress	Telephone Number	Fax Number
Documents Florida, the requirement	aving become familiar with requirements on the sentitled for Bid No: 23-26, SHERIFF'S are undersigned proposes to furnish all the necessary to complete the required PRICE: All costs for all labor, materia	FLEET SERVICES AND SUPPLY I materials, labor and equipmen I Work for the following Total I	FACILITY in St. Johns County nt, supervision and all othe Bid Price:
	overhead, both direct and indirect, for		
	\$		
	Base Bid Price (W	/ritten in Numerals)	
\$			
	Base Bid Prid	ce (Written in Words)	
	ll insert the Lump Sum Bid Price above ne two amounts shall be determined by		
	Bid Alt	ternates 1-10:	
	•	nual (Section 012300 – Altern	•
	See Exhibit C – Addendum N	Narrative and Revisions to Spe	c Book
BID ALTERI	NATE NO. 1: Provide cost to add the ad	dditional service bay on the So	outh end of the building.
	Total Lump Sum for E	Bid Alternate No. 1 (Numerical)	
-	Total Lump Sum for Bid Alternate	No. 1 (Amount written or type	ed in words)

Bidder shall insert the Lump Sum for Bid Alternate No. 1 above, in numerals and in words. In the event of a discrepancy between the two amounts shall be determined by the amount written in words.

BID ALTERNATE NO. 2: Provide cost to deduct the clerestory windows on the upper bay of service area.
S Total Lump Sum for Bid Alternate No. 2 (Numerical)
Total Lump Sum for Bid Alternate No. 2 (Amount written or typed in words)
Bidder shall insert the Lump Sum for Bid Alternate No. 2 above, in numerals and in words. In the event of a discrepancy between the two amounts shall be determined by the amount written in words.
BID ALTERNATE #3 – Provide cost to add small missile impact glazing in all exterior windows and doors.
S Total Lump Sum for Bid Alternate No. 3 (Numerical)
Total Lump Sum for Bid Alternate No. 3 (Amount written or typed in words)
Bidder shall insert the Lump Sum for Bid Alternate No. 3 above, in numerals and in words. In the event of a discrepancy between the two amounts shall be determined by the amount written in words. BID ALTERNATE #4 — Provide cost to add open parking area on South side of the building with "millings"
pavement. See Civil.
\$ Total Lump Sum for Bid Alternate No. 4 (Numerical)
Total Lump Sum for Bid Alternate No. 4 (Amount written or typed in words)
Bidder shall insert the Lump Sum for Bid Alternate No. 4 above, in numerals and in words. In the event of a discrepancy between the two amounts shall be determined by the amount written in words.
BID ALTERNATE #5 — Provide cost to add motorized roll-up garage doors instead of base bid manual doors on exterior doors only (interior roll-up doors to remain manual.)
\$
\$ Total Lump Sum for Bid Alternate No. 5 (Numerical)
Total Lump Sum for Bid Alternate No. 5 (Amount written or typed in words)

Bidder shall insert the Lump Sum for Bid Alternate No. 5 above, in numerals and in words. In the event of a discrepancy between the two amounts shall be determined by the amount written in words.

	\$ Total Lump Sum for Bid Alternate No. 6 (Numerical)
	Total Lump Sum for Bid Alternate No. 6 (Numerical)
Total Lun	p Sum for Bid Alternate No. 6 (Amount written or typed in words)
	mp Sum for Bid Alternate No. 6 above, in numerals and in words. In the eventwo amounts shall be determined by the amount written in words.
ID ALTERNATE #7 – Provonnections.	ide cost to deduct trench drain, oil/water separator, and all associated piping
	Total Lump Sum for Bid Alternate No. 7 (Numerical)
Total Lun	p Sum for Bid Alternate No. 7 (Amount written or typed in words)
Chilary also III Communication Law	our Cours for Bid Alternate No. 7 above in numerals and in words. In the even
	np Sum for Bid Alternate No. 7 above, in numerals and in words. In the even two amounts shall be determined by the amount written in words.
iscrepancy between the	two amounts shall be determined by the amount written in words.
iscrepancy between the	•
iscrepancy between the	two amounts shall be determined by the amount written in words. ride cost to deduct the cost for the installation of site lighting conduit. Base intractor install the site lighting conduit. Refer to Sheets E002 and E100 for
iscrepancy between the ID ALTERNATE #8 – Provor FPL to provide and co	two amounts shall be determined by the amount written in words. ride cost to deduct the cost for the installation of site lighting conduit. Base intractor install the site lighting conduit. Refer to Sheets E002 and E100 for
iscrepancy between the ID ALTERNATE #8 – Provor FPL to provide and co	two amounts shall be determined by the amount written in words. ride cost to deduct the cost for the installation of site lighting conduit. Base
iscrepancy between the ID ALTERNATE #8 – Prov or FPL to provide and co id pricing.	two amounts shall be determined by the amount written in words. ride cost to deduct the cost for the installation of site lighting conduit. Base intractor install the site lighting conduit. Refer to Sheets E002 and E100 for
iscrepancy between the ID ALTERNATE #8 – Prov or FPL to provide and co id pricing. Total Lun idder shall insert the Lui	two amounts shall be determined by the amount written in words. ride cost to deduct the cost for the installation of site lighting conduit. Base intractor install the site lighting conduit. Refer to Sheets E002 and E100 for S Total Lump Sum for Bid Alternate No. 8 (Numerical)
iscrepancy between the ID ALTERNATE #8 – Provor FPL to provide and color id pricing. Total Lun idder shall insert the Lui iscrepancy between the	two amounts shall be determined by the amount written in words. ride cost to deduct the cost for the installation of site lighting conduit. Base intractor install the site lighting conduit. Refer to Sheets E002 and E100 for Total Lump Sum for Bid Alternate No. 8 (Numerical) Total For Bid Alternate No. 8 (Amount written or typed in words) The Sum for Bid Alternate No. 8 above, in numerals and in words. In the event
iscrepancy between the ID ALTERNATE #8 – Provor FPL to provide and color id pricing. Total Lunidder shall insert the Luniscrepancy between the ID ALTERNATE #9 – Proceedings site light inserts and color is a color of the luniscrepancy between the luniscrepancy between the light inserts are light inserts as a color of the luniscrepancy between the light inserts are light inserts as a color of the luniscrepancy between the light inserts are light inserts and light inserts are light inserts as a color of the luniscrepancy between the light inserts are light inserts and light inserts are light inserts are light inserts and light inserts are light inserts are light inserts and light inserts are light inserts a	ide cost to deduct the cost for the installation of site lighting conduit. Base intractor install the site lighting conduit. Refer to Sheets E002 and E100 for Total Lump Sum for Bid Alternate No. 8 (Numerical) Total For Bid Alternate No. 8 (Amount written or typed in words) The Sum for Bid Alternate No. 8 above, in numerals and in words. In the even two amounts shall be determined by the amount written in words. Total Cost to deduct the materials and installation of the complete site lighting fixtures, poles, circuits, conduit, and wiring. Refer to Sheets E002 and
iscrepancy between the ID ALTERNATE #8 – Provor FPL to provide and color id pricing. Total Lunidder shall insert the Luniscrepancy between the ID ALTERNATE #9 – Proceedings site light inserts and color is a color of the luniscrepancy between the luniscrepancy between the light inserts are light inserts as a color of the luniscrepancy between the light inserts are light inserts as a color of the luniscrepancy between the light inserts are light inserts and light inserts are light inserts as a color of the luniscrepancy between the light inserts are light inserts and light inserts are light inserts are light inserts and light inserts are light inserts are light inserts and light inserts are light inserts a	two amounts shall be determined by the amount written in words. Fide cost to deduct the cost for the installation of site lighting conduit. Base intractor install the site lighting conduit. Refer to Sheets E002 and E100 for \$ Total Lump Sum for Bid Alternate No. 8 (Numerical) Total Lump Sum for Bid Alternate No. 8 (Amount written or typed in words) The Sum for Bid Alternate No. 8 above, in numerals and in words. In the event two amounts shall be determined by the amount written in words. Total Complete site lighting conduit. Refer to Sheets E002 and E100 for \$ Sum for Bid Alternate No. 8 (Amount written or typed in words) The Sum for Bid Alternate No. 8 above, in numerals and in words. In the event two amounts shall be determined by the amount written in words.

www.sjcfl.us

BID ALTERNATE #10 — Provide cost to deduct installation of FPL primaries conduit to the elbows at the transformer. Base bid is for FPL to provide and contractor install the primary conduit. FPL will install the primary wires.
\$ Total Lump Sum for Bid Alternate No. 10 (Numerical)
Total Lump Sum for Bid Alternate No. 10 (Numerical)
Total Lump Sum for Bid Alternate No. 10 (Amount written or typed in words)
Bidder shall insert the Lump Sum for Bid Alternate No. 10 above, in numerals and in words. In the event of a discrepancy between the two amounts shall be determined by the amount written in words.
The existence of unsuitable material is unknown. In the event that unsuitable material is discovered, Bidder
shall provide a unit price (per cubic yard) for the removal of unsuitable material. All unsuitable material shall be hauled and piled by the Contractor in the same on-site location previously identified for stockpiling excess fill generated from the pond's excavation.
Unit Price for Removal and Hauling of unsuitable maternal: \$/ per cubic yard
Note: Offerors <u>shall not</u> include unit pricing for the removal and hauling of unsuitable soils in their base bid or any bid alternate.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

DIVISION 1 – GENERAL REQUIREMENTS

Section 011000 Summary

Section 012300 Alternates

Section 012500 Substitution Procedures

Section 013100 Project Management and Coordination

Section 013300 Submittal Procedures

Section 014000 Quality Requirements

Section 015000 Temporary Facilities and Controls

Section 016000 Product Requirements

Section 017300 Execution

Section 017700 Closeout Procedures

Section 017823 Operation and Maintenance Data

Section 017839 Project Record Documents

Section 017900 Demonstration and Training DIVISION 2 - NOT USED

DIVISION 3 - CONCRETE

Section 033000 Cast-In-Place Concrete DIVISION 4 - MASONRY

Section 042200 Concrete Masonry Unit DIVISION 5 - METALS

Section 055000 Metal Fabrications DIVISION 6 - WOODS, PLASTIC AND COMPOSITES

Section 061053 Miscellaneous Rough Carpentry

Section 061600 Sheathing

Section 064116 Plastic Laminate Clad Cabinets

Section 066400 Plastic Paneling

DIVISION 7 - THERMAL AND MOISTURE PROTECTION

Section 072100 Thermal Insulation

Section 072713 Modified Bituminous Sheet Air Barriers

Section 076200 Sheet Metal Flashing and Trim

Section 078413 Penetration Firestopping

Section 078446 Fire-Resistive Joint Systems

Section 079200 Joint Sealants

DIVISION 8 – OPENINGS

Section 081113 Hollow Metal Doors and Frames

Section 081416 Flush Wood Doors

Section 081816.13 Sliding Aluminum Framed Glass Doors Section 083113 Access Doors and Frames

Section 084113 Aluminum-Framed Entrances and Storefronts Section 083323 Overhead Coiling Doors

Section 083326 Overhead Coiling Grilles

Section 087100 Door Hardware

Section 088000 Glazing

Section 088300 Mirrors DIVISION 9 - FINISHES

Section 092216 Non-Structural Metal Framing

Section 092400 Portland Cement Plastering

Section 092900 Gypsum Board

Section 093000 Tiling

Section 095113 Acoustical Panel Ceilings

Section 096513 Resilient Base and Accessories

Section 096519 Resilient Tile Flooring

Section 096813 Tile Carpeting

Section 097523 Stone Window Stools

Section 099100 Painting

DIVISION 10 - SPECIALTIES

Section 101400 Signage

Section 102113.19 Plastic Toilet Compartments

Section 102800 Toilet, Bath and Laundry Accessories Section 104413 Fire Extinguishers Cabinets

Section 104416 Fire Extinguishers'

DIVISION 11 - EQUIPMENT

Section 111319 Stationary Loading Dock Equipment Section 113100 Residential/Commercial Appliances

DIVISION 12 - FURNISHINGS

Section 122413 Roller Window Shades

Section 123623.13 Plastic-Laminate-Clad Countertops Section 123661.16 Solid Surfacing Countertops

DIVISION 13 - SPECIAL

Section 133419 Metal Building Systems DIVISION 14 - CONVEYING EQUIPMENT - NOT USED

DIVISION 21 - FIRE SUPPRESSION - NOT USED

DIVISION 22 - PLUMBING

Section 220513 Common Motor Requirements for Plumbing Equipment Section 220517 Sleeves and Sleeve Seals for Plumbing Piping

Section 220518 Escutcheons for Plumbing Piping

Section 220519 Meters and Gages for Plumbing Piping Section 220523 General Duty Valves for Plumbing Piping

Section 220529 Hangers and Supports for Plumbing Piping and Equipment Section 220553 Identification for Plumbing Piping and Equipment

Section 220719 Plumbing Piping Insulation

Section 221116 Domestic Water Piping

Section 221119 Domestic Water Piping Specialties

Section 221123 Domestic Water Pumps

Section 221316 Sanitary Waste and Vent Piping

Section 221319 Sanitary Waste Piping Specialties

Section 221323 Sanitary Waste Interceptors

Section 221513 General Service Compressed Air Piping

Section 221519 General Service Packaged Air Compressors and Receivers Section 223300

Electric,

Domestic Water Heaters

Section 223400 Fuel-Fired, Domestic-Water Heaters

Section 224100 Residential Plumbing Fixtures

Section 224216.13 Commercial Lavatories

Section 224216.16 Commercial Sinks

Section 224500 Emergency Plumbing Fixtures

Section 224716 Pressure Water Coolers

DIVISION 23 - MECHANICAL

Section 230510 General Mechanical Requirements

Section 230513 Common Motor Requirements for HVAC Equipment Section 230529 Hangers and

Supports for HVAC Piping and Equipment Section 230548 Vibration and Seismic Controls for HVAC

Section 230553 Identification for HVAC Piping and Equipment Section 230593 Testing, Adjusting, and Balancing for HVAC Section 230713 Duct Insulation

Section 230719 HVAC Piping Insulation Section 231123 Facility Natural-Gas Piping Section 232300

Refrigerant Piping

Section 233113 Metal Ducts

Section 233300 Air Duct Accessories

Section 233423 HVAC Power Ventilators

Section 233713 Diffusers, Registers and Grilles

Section 233723 HVAC Gravity Ventilators

Section 238126 Split-System Air-Conditioners

DIVISION 26 - ELECTRICAL

Section 260050 General Electrical Requirements

Section 260519 Conductors

Section 260526 Grounding and Bonding for Electrical Systems Section 260529 Hangers and Supports for

Electrical Systems Section 260533 Raceways and Fittings

Section 260534 Outlet and Junction Boxes

Section 262516 Panelboards

Section 262726 Wiring Devices

Section 262816 Disconnects

Section 264100 Facility Lightning Protection

Section 265313 Transient Voltage Suppression

Section 265113 Interior Lighting Fixtures, Lamps, and Ballasts

DIVISION 27 – COMMUNICATIONS

Section 270000 Communication System DIVISION 31 -- EARTHWORK

Section 310000 Building Earthwork - Sand

Section 312100 Soil Borings

Section 313116 Termite Control DIVISION 32 - EXTERIOR IMPROVEMENTS

Section 323113 Chain Link Fencing and Gate

CIVIL ENGINEER - ADDITIONAL SPECIFICATIONS ATTACHED

TABLE OF CONTENTS:

- 01010 Scope of Work
- 01015 Definitions
- 01020 Reference Standards
- 01060 Coordination and Meetings
- 01080 Shop Drawings
- 01090 QC and Testing Services
- 01095 Contract Closeout
- 01100 Permits
- 01110 ADA Requirements
- 01500 Temporary Construction Facilities
- 02020 Erosion Control and Turbidity Monitoring
- 02030 Protection of Property
- 02040 Relocation of Existing Property
- 02060 Pipe and Structure Grade Tolerance
- 02070 Utility Coordination
- 02080 Utility Conflicts
- 02090 MOT
- 02100 Mobilization
- 02101 Site Preparation and Earthwork-General
- 02110 Storage of Equipment and Materials
- 02130 Project Surveying
- 02140 As-Built Drawings
- 02160 Dewatering
- 02190 Project Cleanup
- 02200 Limerock Base
- 02522 Concrete Sidewalks
- 02726 Site Storm Drain Systems
- 02741 –Asphalt Concrete Paving with Seal Coat
- 03110 Clearing and Grubbing
- 03120 Excavation and Embankment
- 03125 Excavation for Structures
- 03160 Stabilized Subgrade
- 03162 Topsoil
- 03200 Limerock Base
- 03300 Prime and Tack Coat for Base Courses
- 03327 Milling of Existing Asphalt Pavement
- 03331 Type S1 and S3 Asphaltic Concrete
- 03347 Portland Cement Concrete
- 03425 Drainage Structures
- 03430 Pipe Culverts and Storm Sewers
- 03520 Curb and Gutter
- 03522 Sidewalks and Driveways
- 03570 Grassing, Seeding and Mulching
- 03710 Painted Traffic Stripes
- 03711 Thermoplastic Traffic Stripes and Markings
- 03901 Coarse Aggregate
- 03950 Landscape Development

END OF TABLE OF CONTENTS

SECTION 012300 - ALTERNATES

PART 1 - GENERAL

1.1 RELATED DOCUMENTS

A. Drawings and general provisions of the Contract, including General and Supplementary Conditions and other Division 01 Specification Sections, apply to this Section.

1.2 SUMMARY

A. Section includes administrative and procedural requirements for alternates.

1.3 DEFINITIONS

- A. Alternate: An amount proposed by bidders and stated on the Bid Form for certain work defined in the bidding requirements that may be added to or deducted from the base bid amount if Owner decides to accept a corresponding change either in the amount of construction to be completed or in the products, materials, equipment, systems, or installation methods described in the Contract Documents.
 - 1. Alternates described in this Section are part of the Work only if enumerated in the Agreement.
 - The cost or credit for each alternate is the net addition to or deduction from the Contract Sum to incorporate alternate into the Work. No other adjustments are made to the Contract Sum.

1.4 PROCEDURES

- A. Coordination: Revise or adjust affected adjacent work as necessary to completely integrate work of the alternate into Project.
 - Include as part of each alternate, miscellaneous devices, accessory objects, and similar items incidental to or required for a complete installation whether or not indicated as part of alternate.
- B. Notification: Immediately following award of the Contract, notify each party involved, in writing, of the status of each alternate. Indicate if alternates have been accepted, rejected, or deferred for later consideration. Include a complete description of negotiated revisions to alternates.
- C. Execute accepted alternates under the same conditions as other work of the Contract.
- D. Schedule: A schedule of alternates is included at the end of this Section. Specification Sections referenced in schedule contain requirements for materials necessary to achieve the work

described under each alternate.

PART 2 - PRODUCTS (Not Used)

PART 3 - EXECUTION

3.1 SCHEDULE OF ALTERNATES

- A. Alternate No. 1: Provide cost to add the additional service bay on the South end of the building.
- B. Alternate No. 2: Provide cost to deduct the clerestory windows on the upper bay of service area.
- C. Alternate No. 3: Provide cost to add small missile impact glazing in all exterior windows and doors. The base bid is non-impact glazing.
- D. Alternate No. 4: Provide cost to add open parking area on South side of the building with "millings" pavement. See Civil. Cost to include Landscaping. Base bid to include fencing and gates only.
- E. Alternate No. 5: Provide cost to add motorize exterior roll up garage doors instead of base bid manual doors.
- F. Alternate No. 6: Provide cost to deduct the "eye brow" canopies on the building except for the loading dock area.
- G. Alternate No. 7: Provide cost to deduct to install the base bid trench drain, oil separator and all associated piping and connections.
- H. Alternate No. 8: Provide cost to deduct the cost for the installation of site lighting conduit. Base bid is for FPL to provide and contractor install the site lighting conduit. Refer to Sheets E002 and E100 for base bid pricing.
- I. Alternate No. 9: Provide cost to deduct the cost to provide the materials and installation of complete site lighting package, including site lighting fixtures, poles, circuits, conduit, and wiring. Refer to Sheets E002 and E100 for base bid pricing.
- J. Alternate No. 10: Provide cost to deduct installation of FPL primaries conduit to the elbows at the transformer. Base bid is for FPL to provide and contractor install the primary conduit. FPL will install the primary wires.

END OF SECTION 012300

1.1 RELATED DOCUMENTS

A. Drawings and general provisions of the Contract, including General and Supplementary Conditions apply to this Section.

1.2 SUMMARY

- A. This Section includes the following:
 - Piping materials and installation instructions common to most piping systems.
 - 2. Transition fittings.
 - 3. Dielectric fittings.
 - 4. Mechanical sleeve seals.
 - 5. Sleeves.
 - 6. Escutcheons.
 - 7. Mechanical demolition.
 - 8. Equipment installation requirements common to equipment sections.
 - 9. Painting and finishing.
 - 10. Supports and anchorages.

1.3 DEFINITIONS

- A. Finished Spaces: Spaces other than mechanical and electrical equipment rooms, furred spaces, pipe and duct shafts, unheated spaces immediately below roof, spaces above ceilings, and unexcavated spaces.
- B. Exposed, Interior Installations: Exposed to view indoors. Examples include finished occupied spaces and mechanical equipment rooms.
- C. Exposed, Exterior Installations: Exposed to view outdoors or subject to outdoor ambient temperatures and weather conditions. Examples include rooftop locations.
- D. Concealed, Interior Installations: Concealed from view and protected from physical contact by building occupants. Examples include above ceilings and in duct shafts.
- E. Concealed, Exterior Installations: Concealed from view and protected from weather conditions and physical contact by building occupants but subject to outdoor ambient temperatures. Examples include installations within unheated shelters.
- F. The following are industry abbreviations for plastic materials:
 - CPVC: Chlorinated polyvinyl chloride plastic.
 - 2. PVC: Polyvinyl chloride plastic.
- G. The following are industry abbreviations for rubber materials:

- 1. EPDM: Ethylene-propylene-diene terpolymer rubber.
- 2. NBR: Acrylonitrile-butadiene rubber.

1.4 SUBMITTALS

- A. Product Data: For the following:
 - 1. Transition fittings.
 - 2. Dielectric fittings.
 - Mechanical sleeve seals.
 - Escutcheons.
- B. Welding certificates.
- 1.5 QUALITY ASSURANCE
- A. Steel Support Welding: Qualify processes and operators according to AWS D1.1, "Structural Welding Code--Steel."
- B. Steel Pipe Welding: Qualify processes and operators according to ASME Boiler and Pressure Vessel Code: Section IX, "Welding and Brazing Qualifications."
 - 1. Comply with provisions in ASME B31 Series, "Code for Pressure Piping."
 - 2. Certify that each welder has passed AWS qualification tests for welding processes involved and that certification is current
- C. Electrical Characteristics for Mechanical Equipment: Equipment of higher electrical characteristics may be furnished provided such proposed equipment is approved in writing and connecting electrical services, circuit breakers, and conduit sizes are appropriately modified. If minimum energy ratings or efficiencies are specified, equipment shall comply with requirements.
- 1.6 DELIVERY, STORAGE, AND HANDLING
- A. All equipment and material stored outside must be kept elevated to prevent damage.
- B. Deliver pipes and tubes with factory-applied end caps. Maintain end caps through shipping, storage, and handling to prevent pipe end damage and to prevent entrance of dirt, debris, and moisture.
- C. Store plastic pipes protected from direct sunlight. Support to prevent sagging and bending.
- 1.7 COORDINATION
- A. Arrange for pipe spaces, chases, slots, and openings in building structure during progress of construction, to allow for mechanical installations.
- B. Coordinate installation of required supporting devices and set sleeves in poured-in-place concrete and other structural components as they are constructed.

C. Coordinate requirements for access panels and doors for mechanical items requiring access that are concealed behind finished surfaces.

PART 2 - PRODUCTS

2.1 MANUFACTURERS

- A. In other Part 2 articles where subparagraph titles below introduce lists, the following requirements apply for product selection:
 - 1. Available Manufacturers: Subject to compliance with requirements, manufacturers offering products that may be incorporated into the Work include, but are not limited to, the manufacturers specified.
- 2.2 PIPE, TUBE, AND FITTINGS
- A. Refer to individual Division 22 piping Sections for pipe, tube, and fitting materials and joining methods.
- B. Pipe Threads: ASME B1.20.1 for factory-threaded pipe and pipe fittings.
- 2.3 JOINING MATERIALS
- A. Refer to individual Division 22 piping Sections for special joining materials not listed below.
- B. Pipe-Flange Gasket Materials: Suitable for chemical and thermal conditions of piping system contents.
 - 1. ASME B16.21, nonmetallic, flat, asbestos-free, 1/8-inch maximum thickness unless thickness or specific material is indicated.
 - a. Full-Face Type: For flat-face, Class 125, cast-iron and cast-bronze flanges.
 - b. Narrow-Face Type: For raised-face, Class 250, cast-iron and steel flanges.
 - 2. AWWA C110, rubber, flat face, 1/8 inch thick, unless otherwise indicated; and full-face or ring type, unless otherwise indicated.
- C. Flange Bolts and Nuts: ASME B18.2.1, carbon steel, unless otherwise indicated.
- Solder Filler Metals: ASTM B 32, lead-free alloys. Include water-flushable flux according to ASTM B 813.
- E. Brazing Filler Metals: AWS A5.8, BCuP Series, copper-phosphorus alloys for general-duty brazing, unless otherwise indicated; and AWS A5.8, BAg1, silver alloy for refrigerant piping, unless otherwise indicated.
- F. Welding Filler Metals: Comply with AWS D10.12 for welding materials appropriate for wall thickness and chemical analysis of steel pipe being welded.

2.4 TRANSITION FITTINGS

- A. AWWA Transition Couplings: Same size as, and with pressure rating at least equal to and with ends compatible with, piping to be joined.
 - 1. Manufacturers:
 - a. Cascade Waterworks Mfg. Co.
 - b. Dresser Industries, Inc.; DMD Div.
 - c. Ford Meter Box Company, Incorporated (The); Pipe Products Div.
 - d. JCM Industries.
 - e. Smith-Blair, Inc.
 - f. Viking Johnson.
 - 2. Underground Piping NPS 2 and Larger: AWWA C219, metal sleeve-type coupling.
 - 3. Aboveground Pressure Piping: Pipe fitting.
- B. Plastic-to-Metal Transition Fittings PVC one-piece fitting with manufacturer's Schedule 80 equivalent dimensions; one end with threaded brass insert, and one solvent-cement-joint end.
 - 1. Manufacturers:
 - a. Eslon Thermoplastics.
- C. Plastic-to-Metal Transition Adaptors: One-piece fitting with manufacturer's SDR 11 equivalent dimensions; one end with threaded brass insert, and one solvent-cement-joint end.
 - 1. Manufacturers:
 - a. Thompson Plastics, Inc.
- D. Plastic-to-Metal Transition Unions: MSS SP-107, PVC four-part union. Include brass end, solvent-cement-joint end, rubber O-ring, and union nut.
 - 1. Manufacturers:
 - a. NIBCO INC.
 - b. NIBCO, Inc.; Chemtrol Div.

2.5 DIELECTRIC FITTINGS

- A. Description: Combination fitting of copper alloy and ferrous materials with threaded, solder-joint, plain, or weld-neck end connections that match piping system materials.
- B. Insulating Material: Suitable for system fluid, pressure, and temperature.
- C. Dielectric Unions: Factory-fabricated, union assembly, for 250-psig minimum working pressure at 180 deg F.

- 1. Manufacturers:
- a. Capitol Manufacturing Co.
- b. Central Plastics Company.
- c. Eclipse, Inc.
- d. Epco Sales, Inc.
- e. Hart Industries, International, Inc.
- f. Watts Industries, Inc.; Water Products Div.
- g. Zurn Industries, Inc.; Wilkins Div.
- D. Dielectric Flanges: Factory-fabricated, companion-flange assembly, for 150- or 300-psig minimum working pressure as required to suit system pressures.
 - 1. Manufacturers:
 - a. Capitol Manufacturing Co.
 - b. Central Plastics Company.
 - c. Epco Sales, Inc.
 - d. Watts Industries, Inc.; Water Products Div.
- E. Dielectric-Flange Kits: Companion-flange assembly for field assembly. Include flanges, full-face- or ring-type neoprene or phenolic gasket, phenolic or polyethylene bolt sleeves, phenolic washers, and steel backing washers.
 - Manufacturers:
 - a. Advance Products & Systems, Inc.
 - b. Calpico, Inc.
 - c. Central Plastics Company.
 - d. Pipeline Seal and Insulator, Inc.
- 2. Separate companion flanges and steel bolts and nuts shall have 150- or 300-psig minimum working pressure where required to suit system pressures.
- F. Dielectric Couplings: Galvanized-steel coupling with inert and noncorrosive, thermoplastic lining; threaded ends; and 300-psig minimum working pressure at 225 deg F.
 - 1. Manufacturers:
 - a. Calpico, Inc.
 - b. Lochinvar Corp.
- G. Dielectric Nipples: Electroplated steel nipple with inert and noncorrosive, thermoplastic lining; plain, threaded, or grooved ends; and 300-psig minimum working pressure at 225 deg F.
 - 1. Manufacturers:
 - a. Perfection Corp.

- b. Precision Plumbing Products, Inc.
- c. Sioux Chief Manufacturing Co., Inc.
- d. Victaulic Co. of America.

2.6 MECHANICAL SLEEVE SEALS

- A. Description: Modular sealing element unit, designed for field assembly, to fill annular space between pipe and sleeve.
 - 1. Manufacturers:
 - a. Advance Products & Systems, Inc.
 - b. Calpico, Inc.
 - c. Metraflex Co.
 - d. Pipeline Seal and Insulator, Inc.
 - 2. Sealing Elements: EPDM, NBR interlocking links shaped to fit surface of pipe. Include type and number required for pipe material and size of pipe.
 - 3. Pressure Plates: Plastic, Carbon steel, Stainless steel. Include two for each sealing element.
 - 4. Connecting Bolts and Nuts: Carbon steel with corrosion-resistant coating, Stainless steel of length required to secure pressure plates to sealing elements. Include one for each sealing element.

2.7 SLEEVES

A. Cast Iron: Cast or fabricated "wall pipe" equivalent to ductile-iron pressure pipe, with plain ends and integral waterstop, unless otherwise indicated.

2.8 ESCUTCHEONS

- A. Description: Manufactured wall and ceiling escutcheons and floor plates, with an ID to closely fit around pipe, tube, and insulation of insulated piping and an OD that completely covers opening.
- B. One-Piece, Cast-Brass Type: With set screw.
 - 1. Finish: Polished chrome-plated, Polished chrome-plated and rough brass.
- C. Split-Casting, Cast-Brass Type: With concealed hinge and set screw.
 - 1. Finish: Polished chrome-plated, Polished chrome-plated and rough brass.
- D. One-Piece, Stamped-Steel Type: With set screw or spring clips and chrome-plated finish.
- E. Split-Plate, Stamped-Steel Type: With concealed hinge, set screw or spring clips, and chrome-plated finish.

PART 3 - EXECUTION

3.1 PIPING SYSTEMS - COMMON REQUIREMENTS

- A. Install piping according to the following requirements and Division 22 Sections specifying piping systems.
- B. Drawing plans, schematics, and diagrams indicate general location and arrangement of piping systems. Indicated locations and arrangements were used to size pipe and calculate friction loss, expansion, pump sizing, and other design considerations. Install piping as indicated unless deviations to layout are approved on Coordination Drawings.
- Install piping in concealed locations, unless otherwise indicated and except in equipment rooms a
 nd service areas.
- D. Install piping indicated to be exposed and piping in equipment rooms and service areas at right angles or parallel to building walls. Diagonal runs are prohibited unless specifically indicated otherwise.
- E. Install piping above accessible ceilings to allow sufficient space for ceiling panel removal.
- F. Install piping to permit valve servicing.
- G. Install piping at indicated slopes.
- H. Install piping free of sags and bends.
- 1. Install fittings for changes in direction and branch connections.
- J. Install piping to allow application of insulation.
- K. Select system components with pressure rating equal to or greater than system operating pressure.
- L. Install escutcheons for penetrations of walls, ceilings, and floors according to the following:
- 1. New Piping:
 - a. Chrome-Plated Piping: One-piece, cast-brass type with polished chrome-plated finish.
 - b. Insulated Piping: One-piece, stamped-steel type with spring clips.
 - c. Bare Piping at Wall and Floor Penetrations in Finished Spaces: One-piece, cast- brass type with polished chrome-plated finish.
 - d. Bare Piping at Wall and Floor Penetrations in Finished Spaces: One-piece, stamped-steel type.
 - e. Bare Piping at Ceiling Penetrations in Finished Spaces: One-piece or Split- casting, cast-brass type with polished chrome-plated finish.
 - f. Bare Piping at Ceiling Penetrations in Finished Spaces: One-piece, stamped-steel type or split-plate, stamped-steel type with concealed hinge and set screw.
- M. Sleeves are not required for core-drilled holes. Coordinate core drilling location with all other trades including the structure.
- N. Install sleeves for pipes passing through concrete and masonry walls and concrete floor and roof slabs.

- O. Aboveground, Exterior-Wall Pipe Penetrations: Seal penetrations using sleeves and mechanical sleeve seals. Select sleeve size to allow for 1-inch annular clear space between pipe and sleeve for installing mechanical sleeve seals.
 - 1. Install cast-iron "wall pipes" for sleeves 6 inches and larger in diameter.
 - 2. Mechanical Sleeve Seal Installation: Select type and number of sealing elements required for pipe material and size. Position pipe in center of sleeve. Assemble mechanical sleeve seals and install in annular space between pipe and sleeve. Tighten bolts against pressure plates that cause sealing elements to expand and make watertight seal.
- P. Underground, Exterior-Wall Pipe Penetrations: Install cast-iron "wall pipes" for sleeves. Seal pipe penetrations using mechanical sleeve seals. Select sleeve size to allow for 1-inch annular clear space between pipe and sleeve for installing mechanical sleeve seals.
 - 1. Mechanical Sleeve Seal Installation: Select type and number of sealing elements required for pipe material and size. Position pipe in center of sleeve. Assemble mechanical sleeve seals and install in annular space between pipe and sleeve. Tighten bolts against pressure plates that cause sealing elements to expand and make watertight seal.
- Q. Fire-Barrier Penetrations: Maintain indicated fire rating of walls, partitions, ceilings, and floors at pipe penetrations. Seal pipe penetrations with firestop materials. Verify final equipment locations for roughing-in.
- R. Refer to equipment specifications in other Sections of these Specifications for roughing-in r equirements.

3.2 PIPING JOINT CONSTRUCTION

- A. Join pipe and fittings according to the following requirements and Division 22 Sections specifying piping systems.
- B. Ream ends of pipes and tubes and remove burrs. Bevel plain ends of steel pipe.
- C. Remove scale, slag, dirt, and debris from inside and outside of pipe and fittings before assembly.
- D. Soldered Joints: Apply ASTM B 813, water-flushable flux, unless otherwise indicated, to tube end. Construct joints according to ASTM B 828 or CDA's "Copper Tube Handbook," using lead-free solder alloy complying with ASTM B 32.
- E. Brazed Joints: Construct joints according to AWS's "Brazing Handbook," "Pipe and Tube" Chapter, using copper-phosphorus brazing filler metal complying with AWS A5.8.
- F. Threaded Joints: Thread pipe with tapered pipe threads according to ASME B1.20.1. Cut threads full and clean using sharp dies. Ream threaded pipe ends to remove burrs and restore full ID. Join pipe fittings and valves as follows:
 - 1. Apply appropriate tape or thread compound to external pipe threads unless dry seal threading is specified.

- Damaged Threads: Do not use pipe or pipe fittings with threads that are corroded or damaged. Do not use pipe sections that have cracked or open welds.
- G. Welded Joints: Construct joints according to AWS D10.12, using qualified processes and welding operators according to Part 1 "Quality Assurance" Article.
- H. Flanged Joints: Select appropriate gasket material, size, type, and thickness for service application. Install gasket concentrically positioned. Use suitable lubricants on bolt threads.

3.3 PIPING CONNECTIONS

- A. Make connections according to the following, unless otherwise indicated:
 - 1. Install unions, in piping NPS 2 and smaller, adjacent to each valve and at final connection to each piece of equipment.
 - 2. Install flanges, in piping NPS 2-1/2 and larger, adjacent to flanged valves and at final connection to each piece of equipment.
 - 3. Wet Piping Systems: Install dielectric coupling and nipple fittings to connect piping materials of dissimilar metals.

3.4 EQUIPMENT INSTALLATION - COMMON REQUIREMENTS

- A. Install equipment to allow maximum possible headroom unless specific mounting heights are not indicated.
- B. Install equipment level and plumb, parallel and perpendicular to other building systems and components in exposed interior spaces, unless otherwise indicated.
- C. Install mechanical equipment to facilitate service, maintenance, repair or replacement of components and meet the NEC access clearances. Connect equipment for ease of disconnecting, with minimum interference to other installations. Extend grease fittings to accessible locations.
- D. Install equipment to allow right of way for piping installed at required slope.

3.5 PAINTING

- A. Damage and Touchup: Repair marred and damaged factory-painted finishes with materials and procedures to match original factory finish.
- 3.6 ERECTION OF METAL SUPPORTS AND ANCHORAGES
- A. Cut, fit, and place miscellaneous metal supports accurately in location, alignment, and elevation to support and anchor mechanical materials and equipment.
- B. Field Welding: Comply with AWS D1.1.

END OF SECTION 23 05 00

SECTION 238126 - SPLIT-SYSTEM AIR-CONDITIONERS PART 1 -

GENERAL

1.1 SUMMARY

A. Section includes split-system air-conditioning and heat-pump units consisting of separate evaporator-fan and compressor-condenser components.

1.2 ACTION SUBMITTALS

- A. Product Data: For each type of product indicated. Include rated capacities, operating characteristics, and furnished specialties and accessories. Include performance data in terms of capacities, outlet velocities, static pressures, sound power characteristics, motor requirements, and electrical characteristics.
- B. Shop Drawings: Include plans, elevations, sections, details, and attachments to other work.
 - 1. Detail equipment assemblies and indicate dimensions, weights, loads, required clearances, method of field assembly, components, and location and size of each field connection.
 - 2. Wiring Diagrams: For power, signal, and control wiring.
- C. Samples for Initial Selection: For units with factory-applied color finishes.

1.3 INFORMATIONAL SUBMITTALS

- A. Field quality-control reports.
- B. Warranty: Sample of special warranty.

1.4 CLOSEOUT SUBMITTALS

A. Operation and Maintenance Data: For split-system air-conditioning units to include in emergency, operation, and maintenance manuals.

1.5 MAINTENANCE MATERIAL SUBMITTALS

- A. Furnish extra materials that match products installed and that are packaged with protective covering for storage and identified with labels describing contents.
 - 1. Filters: One set(s) for each air-handling unit.

1.6 QUALITY ASSURANCE

A. Electrical Components, Devices, and Accessories: Listed and labeled as defined in NFPA 70, by a qualified testing agency, and marked for intended location and application.

B. ASHRAE Compliance:

- Fabricate and label refrigeration system to comply with ASHRAE 15, "Safety Standard for Refrigeration Systems."
- 2. ASHRAE Compliance: Applicable requirements in ASHRAE 62.1, Section 4 "Outdoor Air Quality," Section 5 "Systems and Equipment," Section 6 " Procedures," and Section 7 "Construction and System Start-up."
- C. ASHRAE/IESNA Compliance: Applicable requirements in ASHRAE/IESNA 90.1.

1.7 COORDINATION

- A. Coordinate sizes and locations of concrete bases with actual equipment provided. Cast anchorbolt inserts into bases. Concrete, reinforcement, and formwork are specified in Section 033000 "Cast-in-Place Concrete."
- B. Coordinate sizes and locations of roof curbs, equipment supports, and roof penetrations with actual equipment provided.

1.8 WARRANTY

- A. Special Warranty: Manufacturer's standard form in which manufacturer agrees to repair or replace components of split-system air-conditioning units that fail in materials or workmanship within specified warranty period.
 - 1. Warranty Period:
 - a. For Compressor: Five year(s) from date of Substantial Completion.
 - b. For Parts: One year(s) from date of Substantial Completion.
 - c. For Labor: One year(s) from date of Substantial Completion.

PART 2 - PRODUCTS

2.1 MANUFACTURERS

- A. Basis-of-Design Product: Subject to compliance with requirements, provide product indicated on Drawings or comparable product by one of the following:
 - 1. Carrier Corporation; Home Comfort and HVAC Building & Industrial Systems.

- 2. Lennox International Inc.
- 3. Mitsubishi Electric & Electronics USA, Inc.; HVAC Advanced Products Division.
- 4. Trane; a business of American Standard companies.
- 5. YORK; a Johnson Controls company.
- 6. Goodman

2.2 INDOOR UNITS (5 TONS OR LESS)

A. Concealed Evaporator-Fan Components:

- 1. Chassis: Galvanized steel with flanged edges, removable panels for servicing, and insulation on back of panel.
- 2. Insulation: Faced, glass-fiber duct liner.
- 3. Refrigerant Coil: Copper tube, with mechanically bonded aluminum fins and thermalexpansion valve. Comply with ARI 206/110.
- 4. Electric Coil: Helical, nickel-chrome, resistance-wire heating elements; with refractory ceramic support bushings, automatic-reset thermal cutout, built-in magnetic contactors, manual-reset thermal cutout, airflow proving device, and one-time fuses in terminal box for overcurrent protection.
- 5. Fan: Forward-curved, double-width wheel of galvanized steel; directly connected to motor.
- 6. Fan Motors:
 - a. Comply with NEMA designation, temperature rating, service factor, enclosure type, and efficiency requirements specified in Section 230513 "Common Motor Requirements for HVAC Equipment."
 - b. Multi-tapped, multispeed with internal thermal protection and permanent lubrication.
 - c. Wiring Terminations: Connect motor to chassis wiring with plug connection.
- 7. Airstream Surfaces: Surfaces in contact with the airstream shall comply with requirements in ASHRAE 62.1.
- 8. Filters: Permanent, cleanable.
- 9. Condensate Drain Pans:
 - Fabricated with one percent slope in at least two planes to collect condensate from cooling coils (including coil piping connections, coil headers, and return bends) and humidifiers, and to direct water toward drain connection.
 - 1) Length: Extend drain pan downstream from leaving face to comply with ASHRAE 62.1.
 - 2) Depth: A minimum of 2 inches deep.
 - b. Single-wall, galvanized or stainless-steel sheet.
 - c. Drain Connection: Located at lowest point of pan and sized to prevent overflow. Terminate with threaded nipple on one end or both ends of pan.

- 1) Minimum Connection Size: NPS 1.
- d. Pan-Top Surface Coating: Asphaltic waterproofing compound.
- e. Units with stacked coils shall have an intermediate drain pan to collect condensate from top coil.

2.3 OUTDOOR UNITS (5 TONS OR LESS)

- A. Air-Cooled, Compressor-Condenser Components:
 - Casing: Steel, finished with baked enamel in color selected by Architect, with removable panels for access to controls, weep holes for water drainage, and mounting holes in base. Provide brass service valves, fittings, and gage ports on exterior of casing.
 - 2. Compressor: Hermetically sealed with crankcase heater and mounted on vibration isolation device. Compressor motor shall have thermal- and current-sensitive overload devices, start capacitor, relay, and contactor.
 - a. Compressor Type: Scroll.
 - b. Two-speed compressor motor with manual-reset high-pressure switch and automatic-reset low-pressure switch.
 - c. Refrigerant Charge: R-410A.
 - d. Refrigerant Coil: Copper tube, with mechanically bonded aluminum fins and liquid sub-cooler. Comply with ARI 206/110.
 - 3. Heat-Pump Components: Reversing valve and low-temperature-air cutoff thermostat.
 - 4. Fan: Aluminum-propeller type, directly connected to motor.
 - 5. Motor: Permanently lubricated, with integral thermal-overload protection.
 - 6. Low Ambient Kit: Permits operation down to 45 deg F.

2.4 ACCESSORIES

- A. Thermostat: Low voltage with subbase to control compressor and evaporator fan.
- B. Automatic-reset timer to prevent rapid cycling of compressor.
- C. Refrigerant Line Kits: Soft-annealed copper suction and liquid lines factory cleaned, dried, pressurized, and sealed; factory-insulated suction line with flared fittings at both ends.

PART 3 - EXECUTION

3.1 INSTALLATION

- A. Install units level and plumb.
- B. Install evaporator-fan components using manufacturer's standard mounting devices securely fastened to building structure.

C. Equipment Mounting:

- Install ground-mounted, compressor-condenser components on cast-in-place concrete equipment base(s). Comply with requirements for equipment bases and foundations specified in Section 033000 "Cast-in-Place Concrete." or Section 033053 "Miscellaneous Cast-in-Place Concrete."
- Comply with requirements for vibration isolation and seismic control devices specified in Section 230548 "Vibration and Seismic Controls for HVAC."
- D. Install and connect precharged refrigerant tubing to component's quick-connect fittings. Install tubing to allow access to unit.

3.2 CONNECTIONS

- A. Where piping is installed adjacent to unit, allow space for service and maintenance of unit.
- B. Duct Connections: Duct installation requirements are specified in Section 233113 "Metal Ducts." Drawings indicate the general arrangement of ducts. Connect supply and return ducts to split-system air-conditioning units with flexible duct connectors. Flexible duct connectors are specified in Section 233300 "Air Duct Accessories."

3.3 FIELD QUALITY CONTROL

- A. Manufacturer's Field Service: Engage a factory-authorized service representative to inspect, test, and adjust components, assemblies, and equipment installations, including connections.
- B. Perform tests and inspections.
 - Manufacturer's Field Service: Engage a factory-authorized service representative to inspect components, assemblies, and equipment installations, including connections, and to assist in testing.

C. Tests and Inspections:

- 1. Leak Test: After installation, charge system and test for leaks. Repair leaks and retest until no leaks exist.
- 2. Operational Test: After electrical circuitry has been energized, start units to confirm proper motor rotation and unit operation.
- 3. Test and adjust controls and safeties. Replace damaged and malfunctioning controls and equipment.
- D. Remove and replace malfunctioning units and retest as specified above.
- E. Prepare test and inspection reports.

2 4	CTAL	חוודו	CED!	/I/CE
3.4	1A1 C	くしひと	SER\	/ICE

- A. Engage a factory-authorized service representative to perform startup service.
 - 1. Complete installation and startup checks according to manufacturer's written instructions.

3.5 DEMONSTRATION

A. Engage a factory-authorized service representative to train Owner's maintenance personnel to adjust, operate, and maintain units.

END OF SECTION 238126

SUBMITTAL DEADLINE REMAINS UNCHANGED: WEDNESDAY, FEBRUARY 1, 2023 AT 2:00 PM EST

Bidder Acknowledgment				
Signature				
Printed Name/Title				
Respondent Company Name				

END OF ADDENDUM NO. 7